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Chapter ONE


 


 


“Is
the file ready?” I call the question to Maureen, my assistant, who’s sitting in
the lobby of my consulting rooms. The door between us is open. It's always
open, apart from when I'm actually seeing clients here. And that is becoming a
rarer and rarer occurrence, because I’m riding a wave of new found popularity
as a family therapist who works on site at their homes. 


“The
file’s ready. I’ve got the background notes on the Alcotts, some family
history, and all the info I could find on each member you’re going to be
involved with,” Maureen calls back. 


My
computer pings. “I’ve just had the flight booking confirmed,” I tell my
indispensable assistant, who’s an ex-psychology student herself. 


“Three
p.m., Dover, Delaware, to San Francisco,” she agrees. “You’ll overnight at an
airport hotel and the rental car is booked for seven thirty tomorrow morning.
The estate is in Napa Valley, about an hour’s drive from San Francisco, so you
should be there before nine a.m.”


“And
I’ve just had the payment from the Alcotts confirmed,” I say. Now we’re ready
to go.


I’m
lucky that on-site, in-house therapy has become the new must-have for
ultra-wealthy families who need problems addressed, and I’ve managed to make a
name for myself in the field. I’m currently booked up months in advance. My
calendar is full, but the voice of fear inside me keeps telling me that it
won’t last, that either this therapy will go out of vogue, or else, my
popularity will wane and I’ll be replaced by someone more fashionable. That I
don’t belong in the world of the ultra-wealthy who hire me and pay my fees, and
when I mess up one job, my fragile reputation will be trashed.


The
voice never goes away, no matter how hard I try to make it. I can’t help my own
imposter syndrome from telling me that I’m not worthy and that it's a matter of
time until I fail. Even though I’ve done these assignments a double handful of
times so far, the nerves and anxiety only get worse.


After
all, who am I, really? Despite my string of psychology qualifications,
including a doctorate, I am an ordinary, slim and unremarkable thirty-eight
year old brunette, from a deprived, damaged family, who’s fought my own battles
in life. I often wonder if my clients knew where I started, and how I grew up,
whether it would affect their opinion of me.


Luckily,
most of them are far more focused on what I can do for them. 


Perhaps
it’s the fact that I do have a nonthreatening persona, while being very
perceptive, and able to read a situation in a flash. I come across as
understated, calm, always the listener. My quirky inner thoughts and irreverent
sense of humor are kept hidden firmly away.


“How
long do you think you’ll be there?” Maureen asks, checking the desk calendar.
We work online, of course, but she’s a pen and paper girl at heart. That desk
calendar is filled with jotted notes, as well as a few comic doodles that she’s
done while talking on the phone. They show artistic flair and amuse me whenever
I see them.


“I’m
guessing a week.”


“You
think there’ll be enough time for a break before the next job?” she asks
thoughtfully.


“The
next job is in ten days’ time? That should work.”


Tossing
back her blond, pink-streaked hair, Maureen gives me a warning stare.


“I’m
thinking of you,” she says. “Are you going to cope? It must be the most
draining experience, being on call twenty-four hours a day.”


“It
never works out that way. It’s usually early morning through to evening. Then I
get my eight hours,” I reassure her. 


“Eight
hours?” Her voice rises incredulously. “That’s not enough time to recharge.”


I
shrug. “There’s time during the day, remember? I often have gaps of a couple of
hours between sessions.”


She
shakes her head, still looking worried.


“You
can’t ignore your own life, Elise,” she chides me, with a distinctly managerial
tone to her voice that I appreciate, because she takes ownership of her
position in every way. “You need to have your personal time. You need to be
able to have a relationship.”


I
shrug. I've been single for a while now, and actually, doing these on-site
sessions is a good excuse for not getting emotionally involved.


“I’m
too busy for love,” I quip, watching her roll her eyes. I really appreciate how
she cares for me. Her care for me vastly exceeds my own care for myself. 


My
own mind is like a slave driver with a whip, forcing me on, reminding me of the
bottomless pit of financial anxiety that I grew up with, and my dad’s runaway
gambling habit that spiraled us down into ruin on a periodic basis. I remember
the feeling of trauma when I knew the cupboard was empty and my parents were
screaming at each other, and my dad was just about crying, saying that he had
done it for the family and that he’d calculated the odds, that he’d been
certain that he’d win this time. 


Now,
I shuffle my papers together, pick up my folder, and triple check I have
everything I need, because I’m going to be all the way on the other side of the
country.


This
is an urgent job. Following the death of the family patriarch a couple of days
ago, his widow, Victoria, had called me.


“We’re
not coping,” she said. “Please, come help us through this transition. I don’t
know who I am anymore. My sons, my daughter, they need help. We have an estate
to run, and it’s late summer, the busiest time of the year.”


Luckily,
my previous job had finished a few days early and I had time to slot the
Alcotts in. I didn’t predict it would be a long stay. Just a few days of
helping them navigate the grief and the loss, and adjust to their new roles.
I’d done this before. Managing this kind of bereavement immediately was usually
much more helpful than waiting. Especially with a business to run. The Alcotts
own one of the biggest vineyards in the Napa Valley. 


Hopefully,
a lot of the focus will be on the future, moving forward in a positive way. 


Thinking
of that, I manage to get a lid on my anxiety and tell myself that this job will
go just fine, that I’ll be able to counsel the Alcotts through their journey of
transition, and that I might even wrap up early and have a few days to
decompress, before I head down south to Florida, for my next job.


So
it’s all looking more positive as I zip up my bag, and head to the door,
thinking of the traffic home, and that I’m going to have a couple of glasses of
wine at the airport to relax, when I’m there. I’m trying to substitute alcohol
for my tranquilizers, which I was using excessively. Not necessarily a
healthier choice, but weirdly, for me, it’s easier to stop after two glasses of
wine than it is after one tranquilizer. 


As
I reach the door, Maureen’s words stop me in my tracks. 


“Elise,
wait!”


I
turn. She’s looking at her computer screen, frowning at it in real concern.
Then she looks up at me, and I see worry in her eyes.


“What
is it?” I ask.


“Listen
here.” Her voice has changed, and it’s prickling my spine. “Elise, this is
weird.”


“What’s
weird?” I turn to her in concern.


“There’s
been breaking news on George Alcott’s death. I put an alert out for the
family’s names, and this has just come in.”


“What’s
the news?” I stride over in concern.


“Police
have released a statement that they are not treating the death as accidental.”
I can see she wants me to cancel the job as she drops the bombshell. “It’s
officially a suspicious death. Elise, that means murder.”











Chapter TWO


 


 


Napa
Valley is basking in early morning sunshine as I head along the narrow blacktop
road that leads to Alcott Wineries. Gripping the wheel of my rental car
determinedly, I try not to think about the complication I heard about before I
left Delaware. 


I
couldn’t cancel the job. No way. I can’t let a police investigation derail me
from a paid assignment. It might not have been murder anyway. Maybe the police
will find it was accidental, after all. And suspected murder is just another
shadow hanging over the family, meaning another reason why they need me.


It’s
not like I’ll be in danger, anyway. I am not the billionaire owner of a wine
estate, with who knows what complexities in his life. Nobody has a reason to
kill me.


I
slow as I reach the estate gates. On my right, I see fields of vines, lining
the hill in orderly rows. There are also horse paddocks, with a few shiny
horses grazing on the immaculate grass. Ahead, the white gateposts of the
estate come into view.


The
gate is open. I have to wait because a large truck with an Alcott Vineyards
logo on the side is pulling out. Beyond it, I see workers in the fields, other
vehicles driving back and forth along the internal roads that cross the
vineyards. This pristine environment is not just a showcase environment. It’s
busy.


Once
the truck has left, I drive the rental car through, wheels humming up the paved
driveway, between more fields and vineyards. There are buildings up ahead,
white painted and traditional looking, in a colonial style with pillars
wreathed in flowering bougainvillea, and big wooden barrels set at intervals on
the porches.


The
driveway forks ahead. There is a signpost for Wine Tasting and Vineyard Tour,
and then, to the left, another signpost saying: Alcott Residence (Private). 


I
turn in that direction, away from the main winery and the many outbuildings.
The road is lined with oak trees, planted at such regular intervals that they
seem to have been measured to the inch. The shade spills over the paving, and
the effect is cooling and tranquil on what promises to be a scorcher of a
summer day.


The
house comes into view around a corner. It’s a large, grandiose, double story
mansion, set in rolling grounds, with more oak trees shading the lawns. The
driveway takes me around the side, to where there’s a covered parking area that
seems to be for guests. There are a couple of luxury cars parked on the paving
nearby. A Maserati, a Ferrari, and a Jaguar SUV. 


As
I pull up, a uniformed attendant rushes over. He has short, dark hair and is
wearing a uniform in green and gray, with Alcott on the pocket. He waves me
into a parking space, and I pull my rental car up next to the three luxury
cars. I didn’t choose the cheapest model, and in fact went for one of the
better options, a spacious sedan with a lot of room inside, but anything would
look like a poor relation next to this bright, jewel colored trio.


With
all the driving, finding my way, and the rush of the morning, I haven’t had
time to feel nervous. As I climb out of the car, it hits me like a fist in the
stomach. I take a deep breath, managing to give the uniformed man a tight
smile.


“Good
morning,” the man says respectfully, moving toward my trunk. 


“Morning,”
I reply.


He
picks up the two bags I’ve brought with me. He doesn’t introduce himself or ask
me my name, he just carries them down the pathway which leads through a small,
formal garden with trimmed lavender bushes and a central fountain, and around
to the front door. 


The
front of the house overlooks more vineyards, as well as a stable yard with a
large horse riding arena beyond. There's a big SUV driving slowly down another
oak-lined road, towing a horsebox.


Closer
by, I see, to my surprise, that there's a man pacing up and down beyond a
topiary hedge. The hedge is perfectly trimmed, and as he walks, I can just see
the top of his head, and hear his voice. His voice sounds urgent. He’s talking
on the phone. I don’t know what the conversation is about, as I’m far too far
away to hear any of the words, but whatever it is, it sounds serious, as if
he’s managing a crisis. 


I
wonder if this is one of the Alcott sons. And if so, which of the two it is.


No
time to listen further, though, because we go in the front door. The entrance
hall feels cool as I step inside. There’s another big oak barrel there, doing
service as a table, and there are pictures of vineyards on the walls, in sepia
tones, designed to look historic. Possibly more historic than the vineyard
actually is, I decide.


“Doctor
Close!”


I
turn to see a woman hurrying down the wide, curved staircase, one hand resting
on the polished wooden rail as she descends.


This
is Victoria Alcott. I recognize her from my research. She’s an ex-model, with
wide, blue eyes, cascading blond hair, and a slim figure. She must be at least
fifty, but looks much younger.


“Good
morning,” she says, reaching out a hand in welcome.


“Good
morning, Mrs. Alcott,” I reply.


“Victoria,
please. We don’t do formality in this house. It’s not what our family’s about.
Thank you so much for coming here,” she says. “It’s been such a stressful time
since George died. Let me show you your room. It's a suite with a living room
attached. I thought that might be useful for the – the counseling, you
know?"


There's
anxiety in her eyes as she looks at me as if she is trying very hard to get
everything right. She's wearing dark clothing that I guess is symbolic of
mourning for her husband – a charcoal gray top with short, ruffled sleeves that
show off her toned arms, and black pants that look painted onto her slender
legs.


Turning
around, she heads up the stairs and I follow, breathing in the subtle perfume
that trails in her wake, a muted scent of jasmine. I wonder if she’s genuinely
traumatized about this death, or not. George Alcott was the winery’s owner and
founder. Now he’s died under suspicious circumstances, this fragile, slender
wife will most likely inherit his kingdom. She seems friendly enough. If I
hadn’t known about the possible murder, I’d assume her to be a gentle person,
slightly anxious. And maybe she is.


As
she leads me along the corridor toward a closed door at the end, I look through
a bay window, over the hill at the winery, and think about the circumstances of
the death. George Alcott was found inside the winery itself. He was lying
sprawled on the concrete floor below a high walkway. He’d been inspecting the
winery and the vats. Nothing unusual about that, he did it most evenings. What
was unusual was that he fell to his death that evening. 


Perhaps
he was leaning out over the rail - which did look rather low, from the photos I
saw.


Or
else, he was pushed.


It’s
a working winery and there are obviously people in there now. Presumably, they
are walking right past where he stood and where he fell. I guess the cops
scrutinized that site after the death and cleared it for activity again. I
wonder if any of the workers have the creeps about doing this. I know I would.


Victoria
opens the door ahead of us and inside, as promised, is a well equipped living
room. It has an antique wooden desk and chair, two couches, a coffee table, and
a couple of armchairs. The window to the right of the room overlooks the
stables and the riding arena, a couple of hundred yards away. There are some
bronze equestrian figurines on the mantelpiece and a few paintings on the walls
that all seem to be done by the same artist. They are bright, angular and
colorful.


Not
stopping there, we head to the door beyond, which opens into my bedroom. A
king-sized bed with a white coverlet contrasts with deep gray tiles. There's a
mirror on the wall with an ornate silver frame, and paintings in a different
style – these are more soothing landscapes – sea, mountains, rolling fields.
Both the rooms have the same spectacular view of the winery, stables, and
rolling hills.


“I
hope it’s all okay for you,” Victoria asks, concern audible, as the uniformed
attendant, who hasn’t spoken a word, sets down the bags at the foot of the bed
and departs.


"It's
all perfect," I tell her, and it is. These rooms have been designed
thoughtfully and by someone with an eye for flow and detail. Everything really
is perfect. 


She
turns and closes the door, and takes a deep breath. Turning to her, I now see
how troubled she looks.


“This
is a very, very difficult time,” she says. “George – you know, he died, he fell
to his death and that’s why I called you here.”


“I
can imagine what you’re going through,” I sympathize, knowing that there’s more
to come. She takes another breath.


“Now
they’re saying there was foul play. The police are looking into it. It’s all
becoming the biggest nightmare. I was thinking of postponing your visit, but
then I thought we really need you, at this time. Everything is so unsettled. I know
that the police will find that the death is accidental. There’s no other cause
it could possibly be.”


She
sounds as if she believes her own words wholeheartedly. However, I warn myself
that I don’t know this woman at all. She could be making sure that my first
impressions of her are of a haunted, grieving, confused woman. Meanwhile, she
could be a cold hearted killer with a talent for acting, and the looks to carry
off the role.


It
feels weird to make such a merciless judgment as I look at her, making me feel
cruel for daring to do such a thing. I don’t like doing it. I’d far rather
believe her version and accept it as the truth, but there might have been a
murder, and lying to cover it up is par for the course. I need to know as much
as I can about this complex situation. 


“Why
do the police believe that there are other factors in play?” 


She
shrugs. “They haven’t said. I think they found something in the autopsy or
picked up some discrepancy there. I haven't actually been told myself.”


“You
haven’t?”


She
shrugs, nothing more than a subtle twitch of those slim, narrow shoulders.
“I’ve tried to find out, but they won’t tell me. It’s like they want to keep it
from us.”


“How
worrying,” I say, feeling troubled. But I remind myself I'm not here to stress
over the police investigation. I'm here to help heal the family as best I can.


“If
the police are around then we’ll need to work with their schedule, but for the
meantime, I’d like to set up some one on one sessions with all the family
members who live here, or who visit here often and were close to George,” I
say.


She
gives a small smile. “You’re very focused,” she said. “I like the way you are
managing things. I think that’s what we need. All of us have been resembling
headless chickens the past few days.” Her smile is wobbly and tears are
threatening.


“How
has this affected you, personally?” I ask. If she’s feeling emotional now, it’s
a good time to talk to her.


She
shakes her head, blinking hard. Those wide blue eyes are swimming.


“George
was – well, he was a good man,” she says.


Interesting
words. I was expecting her to say that she loved him, or that she doesn’t know
how to cope without him, but what she says is that he’s a good man.


Quickly,
she continues. “I adored him. He adored me. It was – you know, not always easy.
Running a business and having family live so closely was a challenge, but I
always felt that we were a team. A good, strong team. And that’s what we are. I
know the family will be that way again, and we'll learn to go forward without
him."


“You’re
a very strong person,” I praise her. “I can see that you’re dealing with a lot
right now.”


“I
try to be strong,” she says. 


At
that moment, there’s a woman’s voice from down the corridor. “Victoria, are you
there? You need to come here. Someone’s brought some documents to sign.”


Victoria
turns immediately. 


“That’s
our housekeeper calling me, so I’d better go. This is what it’s been like,” she
says ruefully. “Nonstop. I’ve left a list of all the family on the desk, with
their phone numbers. I mean, you don’t need me to micromanage things. It’s
never been my forte. I guess that’s why I’m feeling so overwhelmed right now.”
She turns back. “My sister, Clara, lives in a cottage here at the winery and
I’m lucky enough to have her as my assistant. She’s an amazingly efficient
person. She’ll be able to help you set up all the scheduling. She’s out running
a few errands, but I’ve asked her to come straight up here when she arrives.”


“That
sounds great,” I reply, feeling glad I’ll have some efficient help at my
disposal. Also, the sister will be knowledgeable about the family. That could
also help a lot.


Victoria
heads out, and I spend some time unpacking. While I do, I think about that
conversation. It wasn’t like I expected it to be. Victoria doesn’t seem to be
paralyzed by grief. She’s not in the state I would have guessed she’d be. She
doesn’t look devastated. 


The
way she spoke and behaved is not how I would expect a bereaved wife to look
just a few days after her husband’s shocking death, if she really did adore
him. There are none of the signs I’m looking for, not one. I caution myself
that I’m being too harsh, that she might be so shocked she’s simply not showing
those signs yet, but actually, I know I’m not.


Victoria
Alcott is not seriously devastated by her husband’s death. Not at all. She
hasn’t given me a single indication. Her eyes aren’t even reddened.


If
she’s not devastated, what is she, then?


With
that troubling thought in my mind, I finish my unpacking, walk back into the
office, and turn to the list of family members. The list is sketchy. It
includes their name, phone number, and who they are. It’s nothing that my
research hasn’t already touched on, but it’s good to have this all the same.


Time
to start digging down into the dynamics, and I decide that the first person I’m
going to speak to is the eldest son, Alexander. Is he the heir to the business?


I
need to find that out. And I wonder if I’ll detect the same glaring lack of
grief in his responses. This is going to be an important phone call. His words,
or even his tone, might reveal his feelings on his father’s death.











Chapter THREE


 


 


“Hello?
Alexander?”


“Yeah.
That’s me, but I can hardly hear you.”


He’s
outside, for sure. Sounds as if he’s speaking over a gale force wind. My rooms
in the house are quiet and cool, secluded from the elements. Now, looking
outside, I see there is a wind gusting, blowing the lush green canopies of the
oak trees sideways. Even the leaves on the vines are rustling visibly. 


“It’s
Dr. Elise Close here.”


“Oh,
the shrink?” Understanding dawns in his voice. The next moment he adds,
sounding horrified, “I shouldn’t call you that, should I? It seems rude.”


“I
don’t interpret it as rude,” I say, amused by how appalled he sounds. “I think
of it as succinct.”


“Succinct?”
He says something else, but the wind blasts it away. Then, he adds something
that I do manage to pick up. “Back in a couple of hours.”


A
couple of hours? I want to have a session with the eldest son and heir first,
but I also don’t want to delay these interviews longer than I have to. I don’t
know what interruptions to expect today. With the police investigating, things
could get complicated.


“When
you come in, I’d like to speak to you,” I say.


“Sure
thing,” he replies. He’s somewhere quieter now, and I’m not getting the gale
through the phone any longer. “Are you based in the house?”


"Yes.
I'm in a small suite with a view of the vineyard and a living room. I'm working
from the living room," I say. 


“That’s
our biggest guest suite. I’ll come straight there when I get home. I had to go
out for a meeting. I’m trying to schedule those in between everything else.
It’s been crazy. I’m sorry.”


“No
problem,” I say, and we hang up. 


It
sounds as if he's had to shoulder a lot more responsibility since his father's
death, which also makes me think he's taken over some, or all, of the winery's
running. With him being so stressed and the wind, I can't figure out how he
feels about his father's death. I'll know soon enough.


Seeing
I want to start with the core of the family, I have to move on to the next
child. Second in line, after Alexander, is the only daughter, Isabelle.


Isabelle.
My notes loom in my mind as I think of her. There’s an age gap of about eight
years between her and Alexander, putting her in her mid-twenties. She’s
beautiful enough to be a model, from her photos, but she’s a Stanford graduate
who majored in economics. I don’t know how she uses her qualification. She
lives at home, though. If she’s available, I can find out for myself.


I
call her number, and while it rings, I pour a glass of water from the tray
that’s thoughtfully been left on the coffee table. It contains a jug of water
with lemon slices, a couple of glasses, and a dish of black olives that look
plump and succulent. I wonder if they’re grown on the estate. I can’t see olive
trees from the window, but this place is massive. They could be on the other
side of one of those rolling hills.


“Hello?”
Isabelle answers just as I think it’s going to end up going through to
voicemail. She sounds breathless and stressed, but she’s definitely indoors
somewhere, not out in the howling wind.


“Isabelle?
It’s Dr. Elise Close. I’m doing the family counseling.”


A
pause. “The counseling? Are you here already? I thought you were only coming in
a few weeks.”


She
sounds upset that I’m already here, and I have no idea where she got the wrong
information from.


“I’m
here, and I’d like to speak to you if you’re available.”


“What,
now?” A note of incredulity enters her voice.


“If
you have the time, now would be good,” I say.


There’s
a pause. I guess she’s trying and failing to think of a reason why ‘now’ is not
a good time. I hope that she’ll decide it will be better to get this over with,
and sure enough, with a sigh, she capitulates.


“I
guess I can do it now. Are you in the guest suite?” She doesn’t sound pleased
about this meeting.


“I’m
in the suite overlooking the riding arena.”


“I
just got off a horse and I don’t have time to change.” Her tone is borderline
rude.


“That’s
fine,” I say. I’m all ready. My notebook is on the table. 


I
don’t care what she is wearing. I’m not overdressed, either. I’m wearing one of
my usual understated outfits – I dress fairly casually when seeing clients, and
today I'm wearing dark blue jeans, a pearl colored blouse, and low heeled
sandals on my feet. I pick up my pen, and my heart starts thumping with nerves,
and as it always does at such times, my body sends out a clarion call for
drugs. Tranquilizer, please! Now!


I
firmly resist the pull of the blister pack of tablets that’s in my purse. I was
far too dependent on them a while ago, and breaking that dependency is taking
every scrap of will power I possess. At a tense time like this, about to
interview my first family member, the urge is almost irresistible.


Almost.


I
look out of my window again to see that the riding arena is empty of horses. A
groom is in there, moving colored jumping poles and putting them back on a rack
at the side of the arena. But I also glimpse other movement, right at the edge
of the window.


A
car is wending its way toward the family home. It’s a police car.


The
presence of the police is going to complicate things immensely. It’s going to
disrupt the family at a time when I don’t need interruptions. People are going
to be worrying about the police and most likely angry about being interviewed.
And I can't shake the uneasy, creepy feeling that I'm working in the presence
of a killer. I could be doing therapy on a murderer, unknowingly.


If
there is a killer hiding among the family members or the winery employees, I
hope he or she is found and arrested soon, and then I can deal with that family
fallout as well.


For
now, though, all I can do now is focus on Isabella, and find out what her role
is in the family, and how traumatized she is by this death.


Booted
footsteps approach the door, and a moment later, she walks in. She’s wearing
long riding boots with a mirror shine that rivals the gleam on the horses’
coats, a riding shirt with bright, turquoise patterns, and beige breeches. Her
figure is immaculate, and her blond hair is tied back under a gray baseball
cap.


She
gives me a tight smile, and I hold out my hand. She looks at it for a while,
then shakes it as if that’s a concession for her, and we sit down. I’m on the
couch, she’s chosen one of the armchairs. 


“I’m
not sure what I need to do,” she announces. “I actually don’t know why you’re
here at all. I don’t like it.”


"I'm
here to help everyone make sense of the situation and find a way forward,"
I tell her. "Why don't you like that?"


She
stares at me, those bright blue eyes showing a definite flash of anger.
"Why should I? I'm twenty-four years old, and I don't need to be told what
to do. Not by you, not by anyone."


There’s
tangible resentment there. As she speaks with me, she’s becoming ruder, not
politer. I can see there are deeper issues, and decide to find out what they
are.


“You
consider yourself very independent?” I ask.


More
glaring. “Don’t talk down to me!”


“I
wasn’t intending to do that,” I say gently. 


“Well,
you sure aced it.”


Inside
I’m gritting my teeth. Interacting with Isabelle is like navigating a
minefield. She’s difficult and she’s prickly and she is not cooperative at all.
I get the sense she doesn’t like me personally.


Then
I remind myself that this is not personal. Making it personal is going to
sidetrack my reasons for being here. If only one of us can be the grownup here
then so be it, that person is me. And I have to manage the situation.


“To
start with, I’d like some background from you,” I say, before Isabelle can
continue the argument about what I was or wasn’t intending to do.


“Why
should I tell you anything?” She seems defiant now, as if she’s asking the
question just so she can make sure I won’t get answers. I get the sense she’s
withdrawn, she’s dissociated herself from this meeting already. Physically
she’s in the room. Mentally, she’s not.


Then
I remind myself again that this is my attitude. She’s being obnoxious,
but I can’t let that derail me, and I can’t let myself fail before I've even
started. I need to get a grip on the situation, and I need to nurse her along.
I remind myself of the old saying about catching flies with honey, not vinegar.
She's trying to turn me into a vinegar person by forcing me to clash with her. 


I
must remain as sweet as honey.


"Tell
me what you do at the moment?" I ask. "I'm interested to know. Are
you a full-time equestrian?"


It’s
a reasonable question, given that it’s Wednesday morning, ten a.m., and she’s
in riding gear.


"You're
implying that I don't work?" she asks immediately. Looking for a fight.
Now it's up to me to prove yet another trite saying that it takes two to make a
fight.


“Equestrianism
is working, isn’t it?” I ask. “Although I know from the notes your mother put
together that you have a degree from Stanford, too.”


I
feel like I’m on a tightrope, not knowing if my questions are going to cause a
bigger temper flare-up, or if they’ll somehow work for her. 


This
one doesn’t make her attitude worse. It also doesn’t make it better, but right
now I can live with that.


She
shrugs. “At the moment? I’m training horses with my fiancé. And I do some of
the work on the vineyard, on the marketing side.”


Fiancé?
It’s only then that I see the sparkling ring on her finger. This is something
our research didn’t pick up.


“How
long have you been engaged?” I ask.


“Couple
months,” she tells me. Like everything else, she’s not keen to talk about it. 


I
nod encouragingly, making sure my body language is enthusiastic and open.
Luckily it works enough for her to keep talking.


“I
finished studying last year. I’m not using my degree right now.”


“Always
a good thing to take time to decide,” I said, briefly thinking of the
difference in our situations. My student loans had taken an eternity to pay
off. She would never know what student loans were. 


She
nods, as if accepting my positive words at last.


“What
are your ambitions?” I ask.


“I
want to ride professionally,” she says. “I want to buy a few good horses and go
on the showjumping circuit with my husband-to-be. That’s what I want to do, and
nobody is going to stop me.”


Sounds
like somebody has tried to.


“How
did your father feel about that?” I ask.


She
shrugs. "Dad was brilliant. He always supported my riding, and we talked
about having the vineyard sponsor my horses.”


Okay,
so I am wrong. She didn’t clash with her father.


“It
sounds like you really miss him.”


I’m
wondering if the anger is a result of grief. Definitely, the daughter is more
emotional than the mother, in every way.


“Have
you come all the way here just to tell me that?” she taunts. 


“That’s
what we’re here to work through,” I say, but interestingly, I seem to have
opened floodgates. 


“You’re
implying that I have to work through issues. I don’t have to work through
anything,” she protests. “I’m perfectly adjusted. I’m not the person you should
be speaking to. I’m the functional person in a dysfunctional family.”


Surprising.
Unexpected. And I want to know who she’s blaming for this. Apart from me. She’s
blaming me for being here at all.


“Whose
fault is it that your family is dysfunctional?”


“Now
you want me to tell on my family? I do not understand you. It seems like you’re
just trying to turn the family against each other. I knew this would end in
disaster. I told my mother that she should just let things be. Now we’ve got
you here, we’ve got the police here, it’s like we don’t have any privacy
anymore. Every time I turn around, I’ve got someone asking me questions and
prying into my life. Newsflash, my private life stays that way. And I don’t
tell on my family. So if you think you’re going to somehow succeed in what
you’re doing by getting information from me, you need to rethink that.”


She
stands, animosity radiating from her.


“You’d
better watch out. Because if you’re going to make my life difficult, trust me
on this. It works both ways.”


With
that thinly veiled threat, she turns and marches out.











Chapter FOUR


 


 


I
let out a long sigh as I watch Isabelle go, unclenching my hands, feeling the
tension that has settled into my neck and shoulders. That encounter with
Isabelle was unpleasant. So early on in a family session, it doesn’t bode well
for me. Victoria called me here to create family harmony. That’s not working
out so well. I mustn’t take this personally, I tell myself for the hundredth
time. She’s not angry at me. Isabelle is angry at the world, and I’m just a
convenient target. Maybe the fact that she lashed out at me this way shows me
that she really did love her father and she misses him and her grief is raw.


I
should be glad. One of the Alcott family, at least, is showing emotion.


But
I don’t feel glad. I feel worried because I couldn’t read her accurately, and I
think I could have handled that far better. I’m not sure how, though.


That
level of anger is unexpected, and as a bonus, I got a threat. She told me that
she’d make my life difficult, and right now, an angry daughter doing that is
not something I need.


I
sigh. She's not going anywhere. Isabelle lives here, she trains horses here,
and it's not like she can run away. There'll be a next time, and then I'll do
better.


I
pick up the phone and call the third and youngest Alcott child, Nathan.


It
rings and rings without him picking up. I leave a message asking him to call me
back. I have no idea where he would be. Maybe he also works in the business,
and there's a different crisis.


But
just as I’m about to give up and wait for Alexander to be back, my phone rings
and it’s Nathan, returning my call.


“Who’s
that? Who’s trying to get hold of me?” he asks.


I
know from my research that he’s twenty-one years old, but his voice sounds a
lot younger, and there’s something about the tone of that tells me, instantly,
this is a loose cannon. Nathan sounds as paranoid as I’ve ever heard anyone.


“It’s
Dr. Elise Close, the psychologist,” I say.


There’s
a surprised pause. Then Nathan laughs. “The psychologist?” he repeats.


“Are
you home right now? Or close by? I’d like to meet you and have a chat,” I say,
amping up my ‘nonthreatening’ levels as high as they will go.


“Yeah,
I’m home.”


“I’m
in the guest wing,” I say. “Come on over.”


While
I wait for him, I look out of the window. The police car is still parked there.
I can just see its rear bumper. I wonder what they’re doing. They obviously
won’t be interviewing me, because I wasn’t here at the time of the crime, but
they do seem to be spending a lot of time here and I wonder who they’re
spending it with.


It
can’t be Nathan, because at that moment I hear footsteps and he breezes in.
He’s got tawny golden hair, a strong jaw, and his dark blue eyes are seriously
reddened.


He
slumps down on the couch, stretching out his legs. He’s wearing jeans that are
so trendily ripped they’re more frayed holes than they are denim. Under them,
his legs are tanned. 


 “I
just got back,” he says. 


As
a conversational opener goes, at least it’s more promising than Isabelle’s was.


“Back
from where?” I ask.


“From
a friend’s,” he replies. I wait for him to tell me more but he doesn’t.


“Thank
you for making the time,” I say, and wait again. Still nothing. Nathan blinks.
His reddened eyes are giving me a clue about what he and the friend might have
done. I think Nathan is high. His silence is not because he’s angry. It’s
because he’s taken – something. What, I can’t tell. But I can see that his mind
is far away.


“I’m
here to counsel the family after your dad’s death.”


“Yeah,
yeah, I know why you’re here,” he says. “Trust my mother to make things
difficult, when we really just need some privacy. Do any of us want someone
barging in and asking questions and trying to analyze us?”


He
stumbled over the last words, only just managing to get them out, as if they
were a difficult tongue twister.


So
Nathan is also not keen to have me here. Well, I’m realizing that the level of
the Alcott family’s enthusiasm for my services is generally low. This was a
decision made by the mother, without asking the children. She’s absolutely
right that there’s a high level of dysfunction in this family and I can already
see the fracture lines. But without the buy-in of her children, I will be
limited in my powers.


“I’m
actually not here to analyze you,” I say. “Just to smooth over the family
dynamics.”


"That's
what Mom told you to say. Now that Dad's dead…" His voice trails off, and
he stares thoughtfully at the wall. The topic of his dad's death has derailed
his defiance. I'm not sure why, though. I can't tell if he's genuinely sad or
what relationship he had with his dad.


“Were
you close?” I ask.


He
laughs, a sudden, blurting sound. “Geez, did my mother give you no background?
Trust her not to bother.”


Our
own research on Nathan was limited, too. All I know is that he’s dropped out of
college and is spending the year at home.


“I’d
like to get your background for myself,” I say.


“I
don’t really see why I should tell you, though,” he said, sounding thoughtful. 


“Would
you rather I heard from somebody else?” I ask, risking a dig at him.


He
scowls. “No, of course not. I guess I can tell you. I started studying. My
parents suggested something in the commercial side, so I went for commerce and
business. But it wasn’t for me.”


“Why
not?”


He
shrugged. “Boring. I know it all already. I’ve been through how many years of
school? And now they wanted me to study further? I mean, why? Geez, it’s not
like I’ll take over the business one day. That’s Alex’s job. Not mine. So hey,
what’s the point? I might as well just kick back and have a good time, as far
as I’m able to. I mean, I’m the youngest. No responsibility is coming my way,
is it?”


He
grins at me in a conspiratorial way.


“I
do see your logic,” I have to admit. In a family like this, where the structure
is preordained, and which is saturated by wealth, what is the point? Nathan is
being honest. He’s explaining his lack of motivation, and it makes sense to me.
“But the world’s a big place. You must have dreams?”


“Traveling.
I guess that’s one thing I’d like to do. Travel. See the world. I just… I just
haven’t done it yet.”


“Why’s
that?”


I
can see his lack of motivation is a complex issue, partly his own personality,
and partly whatever he’s taking. But I think there’s more to it. Why hasn’t he
traveled? Why hasn’t he taken off and gone to see the world?


He
shrugs. “Reasons.”


He’s
had nearly a year to decide to do something different, and he hasn’t, and for a
moment, the rigidity of the structure that is somehow preventing him from
making that decision, causes me to shiver. I wonder if his own circumstances
have made it difficult to make decisions. I am fully aware of the gravitational
pull that families like this hold over their children. They want to keep them
close, and it’s not always because of love.


In
a way, I think it's because it's safer.


But
nothing is safe in this family anymore, with the patriarch dead. Any control he
had is gone, and it begs the question all over again: who killed him? 


“Yeah,
I know what you’re thinking,” he says, surprising me with his perception.
“You’re thinking, why haven’t I already gone out and traveled?”


“Why
haven’t you?” I ask neutrally, not wanting to sound critical.


“Because
I’ve had things to do this side.”


He
smiles at me, and there’s something in that expression that I’m not loving. 


“What
about your relationship with your mother? And with your brother and sister?” I
ask.


“Mom
has been off the rails lately. As for Alex, he’s turned into the person my dad
was.”


“What
kind of person is that?”


He
shrugs. “You’ll see for yourself. One thing I will tell you is that nobody told
my dad what to do. That was a household rule. If you tried to go up against
him, bad things happened.”


I
feel a chill as he says this. For a few moments, I consider the meaning of his
words, wondering what to ask next. Bad things happen? What has happened? Or is
he just trashing his father, and his older brother, out of spite?


I
genuinely don’t know which of the two it is, and I’m not going to get the
chance to find out.


“Look,”
he says, “I don’t want to be rude, but I didn’t know this interview was going
to happen. I really need to go. I have things to do.” He gives me a lazy grin. 


“Sure,”
I say. “We can talk later.”


He
stands up and walks out, and I stare at the closing door, feeling worried. 


If
it wasn’t for the fact that the family patriarch had died suspiciously, all of
this would seem much easier to handle. But now, every time I think of that
incident, it makes me wary, because I’m getting more and more worried that
somebody from the family was involved.


As
I sit there, perched uncomfortably on the luxury couch, staring at the few,
scrawled notes that I have made, I wonder who really knows the truth about
George Alcott’s death. 











Chapter FIVE


 


 


Checking
my watch, I stand up. I feel restless, and I don’t want to stay in this room
for another hour until Alexander arrives. An hour will give me enough time to
explore this place and get my bearings. 


I
lock my bedroom door, just in case. There doesn’t seem to be a key for the door
to the main suite, but at least I can secure the bedroom part. I leave my
notebook and pen in the desk drawer in the living room.


Then,
I head out. 


From
somewhere, I can hear the noise of a vacuum cleaner. The household staff are at
work, and that gives me an opportunity. Household staff always know what’s
going on. They can be the most crucial people in a home to talk to, but talking
isn’t easy. Out of loyalty or fear, they often won’t say what they see. So,
building a relationship of trust with the workers in the home is something I
always try to do early on.


I
follow the sound of the vacuum cleaner. It leads me down a corridor I haven’t
seen before. It heads to the back of the house. The walls are lined with
enlarged, framed wine labels. Some of them, from the look of them, are a few
decades old. They have that old-style lettering. It’s quaint and charming, and
I would love to look at those wine labels more closely, but I need to get
acquainted with the maid, or housekeeper, who’s the source of the noise. 


The
corridor opens up into a large living room, with a huge Persian carpet on the
floor in shades of blue and gold, and dark leather furniture that looks
comfortable. The carpet is being thoroughly cleaned by a uniformed maid. She is
wearing a navy blue smock, her hair’s tied back in a ponytail, and she’s so
intent on her task that she jumps when she sees me.


“Oh,
I’m sorry, ma’am,” she says, the epitome of flustered professionalism. She
bends down, and a moment later, the vacuum cleaner is off.


“There’s
no need to apologize,” I say with a smile. She has round cheeks, wise eyes, and
she’s about fifty, I’d guess. “I’m a new guest. I’d just like to introduce
myself. Dr. Elise Close. I’m here to do some family counseling.”


She
nods. “Dr. Close. Mrs. Alcott told me you were coming. Have you got everything
you need? Is there anything wrong with your room?”


Oddly,
I’m changing my mind about her. Her tone is not as respectful as I thought.
She's checking me out with a narrowed gaze that looks at odds with her
cheerful, pink-cheeked face and conservative navy smock. 


“I’m
being very well looked after so far,” I say. 


“Well,
that’s good,” she says, but that coolness is still in her tone, and her
demeanor is wary.


Never
mind information, I’m wondering if this woman is holding secrets she doesn’t
want to tell. I’m going to have to be very careful here. 


I
don’t want to interrupt her cleaning, but to be honest, she looks glad of the
break. It’s hot in here, with the double doors open – maybe to air out the
room. The heat from outside is filtering in, and I see her face is already
glowing.


However,
it’s not just interrupting her work that’s the issue here. It’s getting
information. Because if she’s suspicious of me, then anything I ask her is
going to be reported straight back to the Alcotts. I don’t want to break their
trust.


“Have
you worked for the family long?” I ask, conversationally.


“I’ve
been here twenty years,” she says.


She’s
loyal. To them. This is clear.


“And
are you the housekeeper?” If she’s been here that long, I’m going to guess she
holds that senior position. Sure enough, she nods. 


“What’s
your name?” I ask her.


"Siobhan
Langley. Mrs. Langley is what people usually call me." Again, there's that
reserve in her tone. We're not going to be on a first-name basis. She's
distancing herself from me.


“What’s
it like working for the family, Mrs. Langley?” I ask respectfully.


“Mrs.
Alcott is a very good employer. She treats all her staff well.” That’s
delivered in a monotone, as if it’s rehearsed.


“And
how were you affected by Mr. Alcott’s death?” I ask.


“I
don’t know anything about it,” she says firmly. “Ma’am, the police have asked
us not to talk about this, and I’d feel more comfortable not doing so.”


“You
don’t know anything about his death?”


“Only
what I was told. He had an accident in the winery.”


“Who
told you the news?” I try. I’m feeling as if my questioning’s off kilter
though. I chastise myself that I could be doing a better job. I’m coming in
like a battering ram and I know it’s symptomatic of my own unease, the presence
of the police, and the weird behavior of the two younger siblings. Nobody in
this house seems cooperative, and now this includes the housekeeper. Sure
enough, her next words confirm that I’ve messed up.


“Ma’am,
I prefer not to discuss this. I work for the family. I don’t work for you.” As
she turns away, she delivers the bombshell. “Mr. Alcott warned me that you
might behave this way. He gave me strict instructions that I was not to be
tricked by you into disclosing the family’s private issues.”


I
have no idea who she’s talking about, and I’m absorbing this body blow when she
turns away and the vacuum cleaner starts up again, prohibiting any further
conversation. Not that there was going to be any, anyway. That provided an
effective end to discussion and it’s left me feeling totally confused.


Firstly,
who is Mr. Alcott junior? Is it Alex, who I haven’t met yet, or is it Nathan,
who’s stoned out of his mind, but more cunning than he appears to be?


And
why were these instructions even given?


I
sigh, feeling unexpectedly frazzled by the turn things have taken, as I head
out of the open French doors. 


The
house help is not on my side, and she’s not going to tell me a thing about the
family. None of the siblings want to cooperate so far, and I don’t feel that
the late patriarch was Mr. Popularity in the household. What am I not being
told?


Outside,
the heat is like a wave, but I welcome it. It's a whole lot better than the
frankly frigid reception I'm getting from the Alcotts.


I
still don’t know where the police are, but that question is one of the first to
be answered. As I walk, I glance through the open window of the room on the
corner. It’s either a study or a library, I can’t see which, but the leather
armchairs and the high shelf of books point me in the direction of it being one
or the other.


And
in there, facing the window, I see the policemen. Two of them. One is jotting
notes, his head's down, and I can't make out his features. But the other
glances at the window as I pass, and our eyes meet for a moment. He's an
experienced looking cop. That, I clock instantly. He is probably in his
forties, with a watchful face and brown hair clipped in a regimented, short
style. 


They
are talking to Victoria. I realize this with a jolt as I glimpse her blond
hair. She has her back to me, so I only see it for a moment, but those tawny,
tousled waves are unmistakable. I wonder if she's been in there a long time and
if this is more of an interrogation than a questioning.


Do
they suspect her of knowing more?


My
stomach twists with anxiety at the thought this is even happening. At the same
time I am trying to heal this family, there’s a murder investigation under way.
I’m sure that’s what ‘suspicious death’ boils down to. 


I
take another glance. The cop’s stopped looking at me now, and he’s focused on
Victoria again, and whatever is going on in there, I can tell it’s intense.
He’s not going easy on her.


Does
he suspect her of killing her husband?


I
take a deep breath and quickly walk on, turning my face away. I don’t want the
cop to think I’m being overly curious. Really, I should stay in my lane. The
problem is that this investigation is going to throw a wrench into what I’m
trying to do. It’s going to be impossible to bring the family together in these
circumstances. The most I can hope for is to do damage control. 


Maybe
the police will find George was killed by someone else, a disgruntled worker,
or the vineyard manager, or some outside friend or business associate, and not
by one of the family at all. That would be the best-case scenario.


There
isn’t time to go down to the winery, because at that moment, I get a text from
Alexander.


“I can be there in 5,” it says.


I
retrace my steps, hurrying back inside the house, the coolness of the air
soothing my skin. I walk into the study to find Alexander is already there.
He’s seated on the same chair Nathan used, legs stretched in front of him,
texting on his phone with a serious expression on his face. He glances up as
soon as he sees me come in, putting his phone down. He stands up and steps
forward to greet me.


He
shares his brother’s looks, and with him being about a decade older, I think he
wears them better – older, leaner and wiser looking. He's a cross between
solemn intellectual and surfer cool. His tawny blond hair is overdue for a cut.
His eyes are very blue. He's a good looking man, but I don't trust him, because
both his siblings have blamed him for being the cause of some of their
problems, and until I know more about the family dynamics, I need to be very
cautious.


“Dr.
Close,” I introduce myself.


“Alex
Alcott,” he says, shaking my hand.


He’s
wearing a polo shirt in deep green and gray with the winery's logo on. 


I
head to the drawer where I left my notebook.


Opening
the drawer, I freeze.


Someone
has attacked my notebook with a pair of scissors. The pages are slashed. It’s
like the drawer has had the contents of a shredder dumped inside it.


Not
just random shredding, though. There’s a message here. On one of the shards,
someone has scrawled, in inky black lettering, GET OUT.


Get
out?


I
take in a deep breath. I was out of the room for about fifteen minutes, and
somebody sneaked in and did this.


My
heart is pounding from shock, and I’m wondering if there’s a key for the main
suite anywhere. This is unacceptable.


“Excuse
me for a moment,” I say.


I
don't want him to see how rattled I am by this, but I am freaked out. I have
literally just gotten here, and I am being warned off in a horrible way.


I
unlock the bedroom door and go in and let out a deep, silent breath, shaking my
head, trying to get over the shock. I have a spare notebook in my bag. I get it
out and return to the living room. Trying to look as if nothing bad has
happened, I sit down and open the brand-new notebook.


“I
am sorry that you’ve been through so much recently. Tell me how you’re feeling
about all of this,” I invite him, bracing myself for an attack. To my surprise
and relief, he goes easy on me and actually answers the question.


“I
must say, the past few days have been a shock,” he explains. “With Dad passing
away, and with this happening. I didn’t think I was going to get to inherit
this so soon, if at all,” he says.


The
words surprise me, because I didn’t know he was inheriting. What about his
mother? I grapple for words.


“How
does the inheritance work?” I ask.


He
quirks an eyebrow. “You really want to know?”


“I’m
asking because I do want to know,” I reassure him. “Trust me, it’s not a
question I’d pick for idle chit-chat.”


I
take the gamble with a comment that will lighten things. I sense already that
Alex has more of a sense of humor than his siblings, and so it proves, because
he smiles wryly, his generous mouth curving into dimples. “Yeah. Bit of a
thorny topic right now. I am devastated about the old man. Look, he was as
quirky as hell, and I have no idea how this happened. But yes, now that he’s
gone, I’m the heir.”


“Not
your mother?” I question.


He
shrugs. “Basically, Dad decided that the eldest sibling should be the vineyard
heir. My mother has never wanted to be involved in the business. She’s
inherited a few of the other properties, but the winery succession goes – me,
Isabelle, Nathan.”


“One
at a time?”


“That’s
correct.”


“Not
shared?”


Now,
he grimaces. “I guess Dad was wise enough to see that we three wouldn’t share
easily, if at all,” he admits.


“And
beyond that? The next generation?”


“If
I have kids, it passes down to them, before my siblings.” He leans forward,
clasping his hands, resting his wrists on the knees of his faded jeans.


Instinctively,
I find myself liking him because there's something very forthright about his
responses. He's not holding back and seems to be speaking without much of a
filter. At any rate, he's answering me immediately and without any long pauses
that are a sign that somebody is thinking carefully before they speak.


“Have
you always wanted to be a vineyard owner?” I ask.


“Actually,
yes,” he says, and now, I see a flare of excitement in his blue eyes. “I’ve
always loved the business. I love wine. Isabelle is more of a whisky drinker
and Nathan…” Now, he seems to be thinking before he speaks, as he discusses
Nathan’s particular habits. “Nathan is on his own wavelength,” he says
eventually.


“Loving
wine is a start,” I say. “There’s more to it than that, though.”


“It’s
running a business, yes. And I haven’t been working in the business,” he
admits. “I did a few years of work at another vineyard in the valley, and for
the last few years, I’ve been running a corporate apparel business.”


So,
Alex likes business. But he hasn’t been working with his father. That’s a red
flag if I ever saw one.


“You
stood to inherit, but you and your father didn’t work together?” I ask.


“That’s
the big question. And the reason is that we didn’t get on,” Alex admits.


“Why’s
that?” I ask.


He
shrugs. “Too different. Dad’s more traditional. I’m more progressive. Dad is
more of a controlling person, I’m probably too laissez-faire. I tend to trust
people and leave them to get on with things, but Dad didn’t feel the winery
needs that. He liked having firm control.”


“And
in spite of that, you inherited?”


“It’s
not exactly like he had a lot of options,” Alex said. “I mean, I love the
business, I love the wine trade, and I know how to run a business. I’m a lot
older than my brother and sister.”


I
wonder about the gap, but while I’m wondering, Alex helpfully enlightens me.
“My mother had a few miscarriages. I believe she desperately wanted a sibling
for me, but it proved almost impossible for a few years. So yeah, up until the
age of eight, I was an only.” 


I
guess that means he is not as close to his siblings as he would otherwise have
been.


“How
do your brother and sister feel about the fact you’ve inherited?” I ask. I can
already tell there is tension. There are huge undercurrents in this family. But
I want to hear it from him.


“Not
great,” he says immediately. “Everyone’s unhappy. But then, everyone would have
been unhappy regardless. It’s not like Isabelle and Nathan will be poor. Now
that Dad has passed on, they have trust funds. I just happen to be the one that
inherits the actual estate. I’d have been mad if one of them inherited, because
I would have thought that it was passing into the wrong hands.” For the first
time, I see a shadow of anger in his face.


“So
it’s a real lose-lose as far as family dynamics go?” I ask.


Alex
spreads his hands. "Look, Dad's death was always going to cause problems.
I mean, it was obvious. Maybe we can get over them, or else it'll split the
family apart. My mother's worried about that, I think. That's why she called
you in, obviously, to try to glue us together."


I
have to admit, Alex has a lot of charm. He's an easy talker and there's
something honest in the way he answers so readily. He definitely inherited the
lion's share of the family's likeability. But I still don't trust him fully,
just because I don’t know enough.


His
phone beeps again, and now, I see a cloud of worry darkening his expression as
he glances at it.


“I
see the police want to speak to me,” he says. “Sorry about this. Can we carry
on later?” 


“Of
course,” I say.


He
stands, his attention now on the message, and with his upcoming chat with the
police. But then, as he gets to the door, as if it’s an afterthought, he turns
back to me. 


“Have
you seen the vineyard yet?” he asks.


“No.
I’ve only been here a couple of hours,” I explain. “I’ve wanted to see it.”


“Tell
you what. It’s full of tourists now, but the tasting room closes at six. So –
six-thirty, if you like, meet me outside. I’ll give you a tour, and a wine
tasting, too. You can see what it’s all about, and learn some of the history.”


“I’d
like that a lot,” I say, pleased by the gesture.


“Good.
See you there.” Preoccupied by his phone again, he hurries out.


This
is an offer I really needed. Now, I will see the scale of the business, I’ll
learn some facts and figures. And most importantly of all, I’ll also be able to
see where the tragedy happened, and where George Alcott fell to his death.


Or,
was pushed.











Chapter SIX


 


 


Just
after Alex has left, I hear a sound that resonates through the house. It’s the
sonorous tone of a gong being sounded. It could be the luncheon gong? Victoria
hasn’t been up to my study to explain the workings of the household, and that
would be because she’s been getting interrogated by the police.


I
decide to interpret this sound as a luncheon gong, and head downstairs to see
what’s going on. Maybe I’ll meet a few more members of the extended family.


As
I head out of the study, I hear footsteps on the stairs, and I see Victoria.
She’s heading up, a look of anxiety on her face. She looks more frazzled and
stressed than she did when I last saw her.


“I’m
so sorry about that,” she apologizes. “This whole issue with the police is
getting ridiculous. They’re interfering and trying to cause trouble, trying to
invent scenarios if you ask me. But please, come down for lunch. You’re invited
to all the meals.”


Beckoning
to me, she turns, and we head down the stairs together as Victoria continues to
explain the household’s logistics.


“Lunch
is at one, dinner’s at seven-thirty, and it’s always a relaxed affair. Whoever
is here, eats. Sometimes there will only be one or two people, other times,
eight or nine. Our cook and housekeeper are very good at keeping track, and
finding out who’ll be around. Breakfast is a help-yourself affair. There’s a
buffet of food laid out all morning. It works for us, you know, with the
vineyard to run, and our social engagements, and Isabelle’s riding.”


“Thank
you,” I say. Remembering the note, I ask, “Is there a key to the entrance of
the main suite, by the way? I have one for the bedroom only.”


“The
main suite?” She blinks, looking surprised. “I’ll have to see. We’ve never
locked that living room, you know.”


There’s
not going to be a key available, I can see this. She has no idea if it exists
or where it is, and she’s not that interested in changing how things work in
her house. 


By
now, the conversation has taken us all the way through a downstairs living room
that overlooks a sparkling swimming pool, and into the dining room, which is
also sumptuous old style, with a massive, polished table, a long sideboard, and
wooden rafters in the ceiling. Alex must still be getting interrogated by the
police because there's no sign of him. 


Isabelle
is there. She’s changed out of her breeches into skinny jeans and a top made of
faded, distressed fabric, that clings to her figure, the type of designer
garment that costs thousands of dollars despite looking like thrift store chic.


She
gives me a supercilious look. The past couple of hours have done nothing to
change her low opinion of me. Heading to the sideboard, she scoops some salad
leaves into a bowl, grabs a fork, and heads out, staring down at her phone as
she walks. She’s texting one-handedly as she goes elsewhere to eat a lunch that
wouldn’t even nourish a rabbit. 


Nathan
is AWOL. Maybe he’s sleeping off his high, or out getting more of the same. And
there’s a woman I haven’t seen before, but who looks like an older and less
glamorous version of Victoria herself. She’s also at the sideboard, piling a
plate with meat and potato salad.


“This
is Clara,” Victoria says, turning to me with a warm smile on her face. “Clara
is my older sister, and we’ve always been close. She’s my right hand woman and
invaluable to my life.”


“Good
to meet you, Doctor,” Clara says. Her hair is exactly the same blond as
Victoria’s, but it’s not at all shiny. Split ends stand out from her scalp like
a halo, catching the sun as she turns to me, emphasizing the lines on her face.


Victoria
has neither of the above. No flyaways, no wrinkles. She is smooth all over,
like a Barbie doll.


“Good
to meet you,” I say.


“Clara
lives in the cottage on the estate. I think I told you that, didn’t I?”
Victoria says, all bright and bubbly now that her sister is in the room. 


“You
mentioned it, yes,” I say.


“She
moved back home a couple of years ago after a nasty breakup with a business
partner, and she just stayed. I’m grateful every day that my sister is on the
property with us,” Victoria smiles. “Oh, and I should also mention that I have
a personal assistant called Gervene. She’ll be coming in after lunch, and
she’ll help me with organizing your sessions.”


“That
sounds great,” I say.


“Now
please, eat. I’m just going to sort out something in the kitchen, and I’ll be
back just now,” Victoria says.


Despite
my stomach having been in knots for the last few hours, I find I’m hungry. All
the stress has given me an appetite, and the food looks delicious. There’s
crusty bread, butter, cheese, a variety of cold cuts, and a few salads. Green
salad, potato salad, coleslaw. There’s also a dish of the same olives that were
in my study.


“Are
these from the estate?” I ask Clara, piling my plate and then joining her at
the table. My knife and fork are heavy, solid silver. The plate is blue china
with a gold border.


“They
are,” she says. “The olive plantations are on the south slopes, so you can’t
see them from here. We have about six acres planted.”


“How
big is the estate in total?”


“It
was originally three hundred acres, but George invested in a neighboring
vineyard about a decade ago, so it’s now closer to four hundred,” Clara says.


That’s
massive. It’s a huge chunk of land in one of the world’s prime vineyard
locations. Trust funds aside, this is pristine, irreplaceable, a heritage that
speaks for itself, and I can see why there’s a whole truckload of resentment
seething in the siblings after George’s decision that Alex takes it all.


“It’s
a magnificent place,” I praise.


“Isn’t
it just? It’s a legacy, that’s what it is,” the aunt gushes, making me even
more aware of the implications that only one person has inherited this. And I’m
supposed to sort out the politics in a week or two?


“Do
you work with the winery at all?” I ask.


“I
often help out in the tasting room, and I’m also on call when things get busy
in the packaging house. Shipping out orders, you know? I love the winery, I
really do. It’s fun working there. Of course, I also help Victoria with all her
needs.” The aunt smiles, piling another chunk of potato salad onto her fork.


Is
it somehow weird that she’s her younger sister’s glorified PA? I don’t
understand it, especially seeing Victoria has just mentioned another assistant
to me, but luncheon is not the time for an in depth probing into the situation.


Leaving
conversation for the time being, I eat, but I’m not even halfway through my
plate when I hear more footsteps in the corridor. Victoria is passing by, not
coming in, and I can hear that the police officers are heading along with her.


“This
way, officers,” she’s saying. “We’ve set a room aside for you with some light
lunch.”


Not
the same room as the family and I have been assigned. She's keeping the police
separate and herding them away from the rest of the family while they eat. I
really want to speak to the police. I want to know what they know, because not
knowing might be dangerous. Someone has already gotten to my notebook with
scissors and warned me off, and I think they need to know that.


But
I'll have to bide my time because they've been very busy so far. I'll have to
look out for a gap.


"What
do you think of the three children and their relationship with Victoria?"
I ask Clara, once she’s finished her mouthful, hoping this counts as light
conversation.


“Victoria
loves her kids,” Clara says, lifting a starched napkin and dabbing at her
mouth. “She really loves them. You know, she had difficulty after Alex was
born. There were a few – a few tragic losses where she didn’t carry to term. I
think she worried he’d be an only child. I’ve never seen such love as she has
for her younger two.”


But
they didn’t inherit the estate. And they don’t seem to love her much in return.


And
of the three, I have to say, Alex seems like the most balanced. He’s not
aggressive or secretive, and he doesn’t seem entitled.


I
remind myself that nobody would have inherited any time soon if George
hadn’t fallen to his death. But even so, from our brief acquaintance, I can't
believe that Alex would have done such a thing. As for the others? They don't
have a motive, because Alex inherits, but maybe their trust fund was
supplemented by Daddy's death? Maybe Nathan was running low on entertainment
money, or Isabelle needed a few more horses?


I
must say, they have no respect for me, and the feeling is mutual. I try to push
it away. I am here to heal a family and not to take sides.


“What
about George?” I ask Clara. “What was he like?”


The
family patriarch might not be around anymore, but he’s influenced the entire
family with his decisions, and with the terms of the will. 


I
expect more of the effusive same in between her mouthfuls of salad, but to my
surprise, she presses her lips together and shakes her head.


“I
never thought that he was right for Victoria, personally,” she says. “Since
I’ve been living with them more closely, I’ve seen for myself that the marriage
is strained. Fights, minor disagreements that escalate, and a bitter atmosphere
much of the time. Victoria is not as happy as I believe she should be, and I
think it’s been getting worse.”


Uh-oh.
Another direction to look for trouble?


“Why’s
that?” I ask, but she shakes her head. 


“You
know, I don’t think I’m the right person to be speaking about this,” she warns.
“I feel that it’s too personal a subject, and who am I, really? I’m just an
outsider.”


“But
you have been close to them,” I argue. Futilely, as it happens.


“You
know, it would be far better for you to get information like this from Victoria
herself. She was the one who was involved in the marriage, and she’s the one
who should open up to you about it. Not me.”


So
that’s it. Having dropped a strong hint that all was not well in paradise from
Victoria’s perspective, Clara is refusing to say anything more. I don’t know if
she’s downplaying the situation or exaggerating it. What’s strange is that
Victoria hasn’t mentioned it at all. You’d think that she might have touched on
the fact her marriage was in difficulties, seeing that it would have had a
bearing on every other family relationship.


Maybe
she’s keeping tight lipped because the police are here asking questions, and a
bad marriage is a red flag when there’s been a suspicious death?


I
don't get the chance to explore this further because, despite her promises,
Victoria doesn't come back to the dining room. I finish my food, and then I
head out. 


Instead
of turning back to the study, I walk down the passage in the direction that the
police went. I don’t really have a plan in mind about what I’ll do if I find
them. Introduce myself, perhaps, and mention that I’m here to counsel the
family. However, I don’t get as far as the room where they are, and I don’t
even know where that room would be. As I’m heading down the corridor, I hear a
voice raised in a shrill, ragged, emotional shout. 


“I’m
trying, goddammit. I am trying my best! Stop bullying me!”


The
angst in it freezes me to the spot. It’s coming from the door to my right.


And
the voice is Isabelle’s.











Chapter SEVEN


 


 


I
don’t dare to breathe as I stand outside the door, listening to the emotion
resonate in Isabelle’s words. I never thought she could sound so frazzled. She
struck me as cold, angry and aggressive. Now I see I’m wrong. Her voice is
literally shaking. 


“Don’t
force me!” she appeals.


There’s
no reply, so I guess she must be on the phone, maybe to whoever she was texting
as she walked out. 


Then
she speaks again, this time in a calmer voice. “Okay, okay. Gotcha. Alright,
hon.”


I
walk on, because if she bursts out of the room and finds me there, and thinks
I’ve been listening, we’re going to be in an even worse situation than we are
already. I am puzzled, though, because that sounded so raw. There’s something
going on in her life that is upsetting her profoundly. I wonder if she’ll ever
tell me what it is, or if anyone else will.


Seeing
she referred to the person as ‘hon’, it sounds like it’s someone close to her.


I
need to fill my schedule this afternoon, so when I’m back in my study I take
another look at the list. There’s nobody else on it. The only people that I
could speak to are Victoria herself, and Aunt Clara. I text both of them and
ask if they are available. I need to interview both of them again. Victoria has
a lot more to tell me, this I now know. And the aunt didn’t have a proper
interview, just a chat over lunch.


The
aunt replies she can see me tomorrow, and Victoria has read my text, but
doesn’t reply at all. That’s disturbing to me, especially in view of the fact
she spent such a long time with the police. There’s no sign of any ‘scheduling’
from Isabelle, and that doesn’t surprise me after the angst I heard in her
voice. I think she has other worries that are taking precedence over her
mother’s wishes. 


I
head back to my rooms, wondering what interviews Gervene will set up, and if I
can request certain combinations of family. I’ve managed to alienate almost all
the family already. Alex is friendly, and so is Clara, but Nathan and Isabelle
are definitely not on Team Elise. As for the housekeeper, Siobhan, it seems
she’s been prewarned not to tell me anything about the family. So at the
moment, there’s clearly a cesspool of anger and negativity, but I’m not sure
why it exists, and I need a reason, apart from the big, obvious one of the
inheritance.


I
get back to my rooms, and immediately see that my door’s open.


Inside
is a sturdy woman with graying hair that I assume must be Gervene. Her
appearance is not the first thing I notice about her, though.


The
first thing I notice, with a flash of serious irritation, is that she is
smoking a cigarette. This woman, whom I have never seen before, is sitting on
one of the couches and she has a cigarette between her lips as she flips
through a magazine.


“Good
afternoon,” I say icily, heading straight over. She’s gotten an ashtray from
somewhere – there wasn’t one there when I left – and there are already three
cigarette butts in it. The air is thick with smoke, catching right at the back
of my throat.


“Afternoon.”
She puts down the magazine, and she stands, brushing at her tweed dress.
Probably, brushing off ash.


“Are
you Gervene?” I demand.


“Yes,
I am. You must be Dr. Close. Why weren’t you here earlier?” she asks.


Her
response throws me. Now I'm being accused of – well, something. Lateness,
tardiness, something bad when she's walked into this living room and laid claim
to it. I am so very glad that I locked my bedroom door at least. If I hadn’t,
she’d be all the way in there by now, rooting through my underwear. I can see
it.


“I
was at lunch, and then speaking to Clara,” I reply.


She
nods, bending forward to stub her cigarette out. Time to lay down some ground
rules. My ground rules.


"If
you don't mind," I say, "this is a nonsmoking environment."


She
stares at me. Her eyes are a deep green. There’s an expression in them that
tells me instantly she’s going to oppose what I say.


“Whose
house is this?” she asks.


“Well,
it’s – it’s Victoria’s, I guess?” She hasn’t inherited the estate, though.
Maybe it’s actually Alex’s house, along with the entire winery.


“It’s
Victoria’s,” she agrees, in a mildly confident voice. “Victoria has a life
right to the house, even if her children inherit the rest of the estate. And
Victoria doesn’t mind me smoking inside. She’s tolerant of it.”


I
am in a fight already with a woman who I met a minute ago and who's already
being so deeply unpleasant that she puts the rest of the Alcotts in her shade.
There's a bland confidence to her words and demeanor that tells me she's not
just faking this, that she has had carte blanche from Victoria Alcott to live
her life the way she wants to.


But
I am sticking to my guns. 


“While
I’m here, this area is not a private home. It’s a psychologist’s office,” I
tell her. “It’s a working environment and the basic ground rules apply. No
smoking, no drinking alcohol.”


Her
full mouth twists in an amused smile. “That’s so?”


“Yes,”
I seethe at her. “That’s so.”


“Well,
in that case, I’ll try not to smoke when you’re here.”


“At
all,” I insist.


“What?”
She is about to sit back down, but she pauses. “At all?”


“It’s
my office,” I say.


“But
you weren’t here earlier,” she argues.


I
take a deep breath. This woman is seriously annoying. She is so entitled that
she literally can’t see anything wrong with her own behavior – or maybe she
can, but she’s doing it anyway. 


The
point is that she is Victoria's valued assistant, and I can't speak to her the
way I want to. Victoria is my employer for the next week or so, and this
assistant is her right hand. I need to keep on good terms with Victoria and
build relationships, not destroy them.


“I
wasn’t here,” I agree in a more congenial voice. “Now that I am, though, I’d
just like to explain the lay of the land to you, so you understand.”


“Okay,”
she agrees mildly, and I feel a rush of relief. She isn’t that bad, she’s just
set in her ways, and we misunderstood each other initially.


“I
understand you’ll be helping me with scheduling interviews?” I ask.


“Correct,”
she says. “Mrs. Alcott gave me an outline of a plan that she wants to follow.”


Really?
That was more than Mrs. Alcott has given me. 


“That
sounds great,” I enthuse. “What does her plan involve?”


"After
individual sessions with all the family, we begin group sessions
tomorrow," Gervene says. "It'll depend on availability, but Mrs.
Alcott would like to try to have sessions with all her children individually,
and then for the children to have sessions with each other. Then, she'd like to
do some group therapy with herself and all the children in the next few days,
as well as additional sessions with any other family members who want to
attend. Her mother might be able to come in for one, and of course, you've met
Clara?"


“I
have. I’ve done the individual sessions with the children already,” I say, “so
tomorrow, we could start with the pairs. I am happy to interview anyone at any
time. Sessions generally take an hour at the most, but you can do several in a
day, of course, with breaks in between.”


I
get the impression that if Mrs. Alcott is going to try to do a session tomorrow
with each of her children, she’s going to need some downtime in between.
Sessions can be extremely draining, and so far, it appears she’s a busy woman.


Gervene
heads over to the shelf and puts the kettle on. The noise of it starting to
boil fills the room. My eyes are still watering from the smoke. I head over and
open a window.


Then,
when the thick fog has dissipated slightly, I decide it’s time to put Gervene
herself in the driver’s seat.


“How
long have you worked for Mrs. Alcott?” I ask.


“I
prefer to use the term ‘worked with’,” she replies haughtily. “I don’t consider
her a boss. We don’t have that relationship. We are colleagues in her work.
That’s what she’s always made very clear to me. We’re colleagues and friends.”


Whatever,
I think. Gervene is not normal, and she is deluded, but I am not here to
psychoanalyze her in particular, although I have a feeling that her toxic
influence might be more insidious than I realize. For now, though, I just want
some background.


“How
long have you worked with Mrs. Alcott?” I rephrase.


“I’ve
worked with her for a couple of years,” Gervene replies. 


“And
your role?”


“Didn’t
she tell you?” she asks.


“I’d
like to hear it from you.”


“I
look after all her appointments, help with her charity work, and do anything
she needs me to do for the household management.”


“Such
as?” I ask.


"Repairs,
repainting, coordinating the staff. There's always a lot to do, and like I told
you, I am her right hand."


"Have
you noticed a change in her behavior recently?" I ask. I'm sitting on the
chair Isabelle picked because Gervene plonked herself down on my couch again.
It feels uncomfortable here, as if she's in control and I am not.


"With
her husband having passed away? Surely you can't be asking that
seriously?" Gervene tut-tuts. "Of course, there's a change in her
behavior. Why wouldn't there be? She's lost her life partner."


“Before
that?” I clarify. She’s really making me work. Every step of the way feels like
fighting a thicket of thorns, some of which sting.


“Before
that, I can’t say there was a change. But nobody is the same day to day, are
they?”


“What
is your relationship with the children?” I ask, wondering in particular how she
gets on with Alex, who seems the most normal.


“I
have a good relationship with the children. My working relationship with the
family is excellent. I make sure it is. I can’t afford to have any
unpleasantness interfere with my work.”


I
nearly choke as she speaks these words with a straight face. She’s been nothing
but unpleasant since the moment we met. Don’t I count as someone involved in
her work?


Maybe,
a little voice says, I am judging her too harshly and I should be more
accommodating of this mature woman, who’s lacking a few social skills but who
is clearly devoted to her employer.


“Any
change in any of the children?” I ask.


“No.
The children were obviously affected by Mr. Alcott’s death, but there was no
huge change in them that I’ve seen, apart from natural grief.”


“I’d
like you to do me a favor, please,” I decide, getting up. This room feels
claustrophobic with her sitting in it, and I need some air.


“What’s
that?” she asks, sounding wary.


"I'd
love a guided tour of the house so that I know what's what and who's where. I
haven't had that yet. Would you be willing to walk me around and explain it
all?"


“I
suppose I can. I’ll need to check in with Mrs. Alcott first,” she says. 


"As
soon as that's done, then?" I ask.


"I'll
be ten minutes," she says firmly. She stands up and heads out, leaving me
feeling very glad to see her go. 


I
wait, and wait. 


Nothing
happens. Ten minutes passes, then twenty. Then half an hour. I sit down and do
some work, transcribe my notes, make a calendar that I can use to write down
the appointments in the next few days.


Problem
is there are no appointments, and the appointment maker seems to have gone
AWOL. I’m not sure what to do with myself here, and I feel that time is wasting
away. Maybe Gervene isn’t coming back, or Victoria found something else for her
to do. If so, I don’t mind. I’ll be glad not to have her in my life and my
office. 


With
relief, I see that the afternoon is finally turning to evening. Movement from
outside the window attracts my eye. Now that the day is cooling, there’s
activity in the horse riding arena again. Even from this far away, I now
recognize Isabelle, with her blond hair and those super shiny boots. She’s on
another massive horse, who’s walking around obediently. There’s another rider
in the arena with her, walking side by side, deep in conversation, and I look
more closely, wondering if I can recognize him. He looks tall and fit. For a
moment I think it might be Alex, but I decide after some more close scrutiny
that this rider is taller than Alex, and he has dark hair. So this must be her
fiancé.


I
wonder if that’s who Isabelle was arguing with earlier, sounding so frazzled
and stressed on the phone.


Looking
beyond the horse riding arena to the winery, I remember Alex has promised me a
winery tour, and now I see that the time is only twenty minutes away. It’ll
take me ten minutes to walk down there, and I don’t mind being early. Guessing
that the weather will have cooled, I take a light, cream colored jacket from my
closet, and put on some lip gloss. I’m not one for much make-up, but my lips
feel dry. 


I
check myself in the mirror, making sure I look okay.


Then
I turn and head out, and almost bump into Gervene. She's back at the time I
least expected or wanted to see her. And finally, she looks like she's ready to
do business – just as it happens I'm not. 


“Ah,
there you are,” Gervene says busily. “I have some updates from Mrs. Alcott.”


Now?
Now, when she said she’d be back in ten minutes, two hours ago, and was
supposed to give me a guided tour of the house? No way, I decide. No way. This
is enough.


“I’m
sorry,” I say. “I have an appointment already lined up. I’m meeting Alex down
at the winery.”


She
blinks, looking thoroughly affronted. “But I said I’d be organizing the
appointments,” she protests.


“This
was organized earlier today,” I tell her.


"Why
didn't you tell me since I'm handling your calendar now?" she asks.


I
shake my head. “I didn’t realize you were. But since you are, you’re most
welcome to schedule appointments for tomorrow. Let me know as soon as you do.”


"That's
not the way this is supposed to work." She's standing in front of me as if
she doesn't want me to go past her. I'm not sure what I'm supposed to do. Her
presence has made a difficult situation practically impossible. She wants to
manage all my appointments, but then she goes off for the entire afternoon and
leaves me alone.


“What
about the guided tour of the house?” she asks. “You still want that?”


With
difficult, I manage to keep a civil tone as I compromise. “Shall we do it first
thing tomorrow? Eight thirty? And I’m sure I’ll see you tonight at dinner.”


“I
don’t attend the family dinners,” she says sulkily, causing my day to brighten.


“Tomorrow,
then,” I say.


Since
she’s not moving, and luckily in this palatial house, the passage is wide
enough, I step past her and make my way down the corridor at a brisk walk. I’m
expecting her to call me back, but she doesn’t. As I reach the end of the
corridor, I feel a twang of tension.


Did
I lock my bedroom door? Is everything put away? Could she find her way in to
snoop among my things? What if I come back to find my belongings trashed and
another warning left on my pillow this time? Maybe I should have said something
about it to somebody instead of brushing it off. Victoria might need to know.
It was just that I didn't want to tell her, on top of everything else.


My
hand touches my jeans pocket and I feel the reassuring shape of the key. All
good. I locked, I know I did, and I’m not going back now to check.


I
head outside, and see the police car is gone. I never got to know the police
and maybe that's just as well. Chances are that they've done their work here,
and they won't be back. With any luck, I can continue with my job without their
interference. Having Gervene trying to arrange my calendar is more than enough
of an issue. My feet crunch over the gravel pathway as I take the shortcut down
through the gardens to the winery buildings in the distance. Behind me, the sun
is reflecting off all the windows of the house’s western side, causing the
glass to be bright with gold and to appear mirrored from the outside. I look
back at the sight, and for a strange, creepy moment, one of the panes flickers
oddly, as if a shadow moved behind it.


I
feel sure someone is watching me go.











Chapter EIGHT


 


 


The
winery parking lot is almost empty. Just a couple of cars remain. They’re
parked all the way at the back of the lot, next to another row of ornamental
barrels, and I think they must be staff cars, rather than visitors. Probably, a
few late workers are wrapping up.


The
big glass doors, with the winery logo on them in white, are closed, but when I
push one of the steel handles, it opens smoothly and I step inside. Instantly,
I inhale air infused with the fruity scent of wine. The tiled floor is shiny
and it must have been cleaned last thing, because I don’t see as much as a
footprint on it. Ahead, across the expanse of tiles, is the counter, a long,
curving, wooden structure with stools placed at intervals. There are wooden
tables and chairs dotted around the tasting room, all looking clean, each with
a spittoon and a small vase of flowers. I guess the spittoons are only used by
the very serious professionals, because most people at a wine tasting pay their
fee, get their selection, and either drink it or leave it. Drink, mostly, in my
experience. 


After
a day where I’ve relentlessly denied myself tranquilizers, I must say I am
ready for a drink myself. And, just as I reach the counter, which has more huge
barrels behind it and the winery’s logo in gold, a door to the side opens, and
Alex comes out.


“Hello,”
he says, smiling as if he’s genuinely pleased to see me. He’s carrying a tray
that has a few wine bottles, a carafe of water, and two glasses that have the
same logo engraved on them as I saw on the doors.


“Good
to see you, and thanks again.” I feel a flash of pleasure at the fun of this
exclusive tasting.


He
sets down the tray. For a moment, I wonder if he’s going to serve me across the
counter, like a sommelier, which might be ever so slightly awkward. But he
heads to the side of the counter, raises a hinged portion, and steps through,
lowering it again and then coming around to join me. I hitch myself up onto a
stool and he does the same.


“It
feels weird and amazing,” he says, “to know that I’m running this now. I’ve
been here nonstop today. It’s such a complex business. There are so many facets
to it and they all have to be managed, all the time. It’s going to be a
challenge.”


“Did
you and your dad ever clash when you were working in the same business?” Not
missing the chance for a psychologist question, I ask that as he’s pouring the
first of the wines, which I see from the bottle is a sauvignon blanc.


“We
clashed nonstop. It was why I went into the apparel business for a while.
Basically, we’d have daily arguments whenever the subject of winemaking came
up. It’s not the way I wanted us to be, but my old man always pushed his point,
and with both of us feeling passionate, we ended up having no option but to
fight,” he remembers. 


He
hands me a glass and raises his. The ting as our glasses touch sounds like a
bell.


“Crystal
glasses. Do you know, that’s because wine drinking engages every sense except
for hearing?” he asks. 


“I
didn’t know that,” I say.


“Sight.”
He swirls the wine around in the glass, then raises it to his nose. “Smell.
Taste and touch. With crystal, there’s also the pleasure of having your hearing
engaged, too.”


“That’s
amazing.” I feel enraptured, drawn into this experience already.


“This
is one of our most famous wines, our bestseller. We’ve tried to keep it grassy,
with a touch of fruit. The problem with a very classic sauvignon blanc, I feel,
is that it can be too dry and then it loses character, and audience appeal. So
we’ve tried to strike a balance.”


He’s
saying ‘we’, even though he hasn’t directly been involved in this wine, because
he was doing something different when it was produced, and has only stepped in
during the past few days. But it feels as if he’s always been here. That’s how
much ownership he’s taken.


I
drink the wine and I see that he’s right. It is fruity and much more pleasant
than a dry, flinty wine would be. I’m enjoying every sip. The glass has room
for about five sips. He didn’t fill it all the way, but there was a generous
amount.


“It’s
excellent,” I say, and he looks pleased.


“I
thought for housekeeping reasons, we should stick to using one glass each. So
there isn’t a pile of dirty ones later on,” he says. 


“Good
idea.”


“If
you don’t want to finish any of the wine, just pour it away. Now, this one is
another of our most famous varietals. It’s our unwooded Chardonnay. We have two
Chardonnays, one unwooded, and one that’s lightly wooded in oak. I love to
taste the difference between them. Similar, yet different.”


He
pours. And, as we’re tasting the unwooded, it’s his turn to ask me a question.


“How
do you find this family therapy?”


“What
do you mean by that?”


“I
guess I mean – it must be really draining. How do you cope with so many
conflicting emotions and conflicting people all day long?”


I
smile ruefully. “It’s what I do. I’ve been a therapist for more than a decade.
Family therapy is no different. It’s more intense, because you’re on site all
the time, and it can be more rewarding, because to fix a problem within a
family is a challenge. Conflicts are often so entrenched.”


“That’s
no lie,” he says. 


I
want to ask him more about his family, but before I can, I get another question
from him.


“How
do you handle it personally? I mean, how do you have a family life, friends –
pets?”


“I
live alone,” I tell him. “No pets, no family. I have friends, and there’s
plenty of time to see them when I’m not on site.”


He
nods. For the first time, it occurs to me that the life I am describing is
rather empty, even though I feel fulfilled by what I do.


It’s
interesting that he’s asked me this. Honestly, not many people do, and of those
who do, I often deflect the question but this time I’ve come back with an
answer. Hmm.


We
move on to the second Chardonnay, and I enjoy the hint of woodiness in the
drink, giving it another layer of complexity.


“How
are the staff here accepting you?” I ask. “Have you had any issues with coming
in and replacing your father?”


He
thinks about that question for a while. The winery is silent, apart from a
small thudding noise that I hear briefly from behind the barricade of barrels
on the back wall. Maybe it’s someone going home. Perhaps one of the last staff
members has just left.


“Most
of them have accepted it okay, I guess,” he says. “The manager, Eliot Barnes,
is probably the most upset, just because he and my dad worked so well together.
He has been here for a decade, and he’s in his early forties, and he was the
only person who could actually manage to spend a lot of time with my father
without getting into an argument. He had that magic touch.”


I
grin, because Alex has a funny way of putting things. There’s a wry humor to
his tone that I find very engaging. As he speaks about Eliot, and talks about
the way he tries to treat him with respect because Eliot is ten years older and
has been there for over a decade, I find myself admiring Alex. Even though my
mind is reminding me that there is another side to him I don’t yet know about,
and that he might have killed his father to inherit this winery, believing it
was his time.


It’s
weird to be talking in such a friendly way to someone who could be a cold
blooded murderer. Maybe the wine tasting is helping me relax, though. At any
rate, I hope it isn’t Alex. I don’t want to think of this man as a murderer.


He
pours the first red, a fine Merlot. 


“Are
you more of a red or a white wine drinker?” he asks.


“Normally,
I’ll choose white,” I say. “But a good red wine, with food, can’t be beaten.”


He
nods. “Yes, I feel the same way. I’m also more of a white wine drinker, and
prefer to keep the reds for meals that complement them. Or should I say, meals
that I enjoy drinking the wine with. I’m not very good at food and wine
pairing. That’s something I’m still learning.”


“I
guess it’s very individual,” I agree, as we taste the last two wines. He’s
picked a fine cabernet sauvignon, and then a red blend that is simply
masterful. I savor every drop, and set my glass down with a sigh of
contentment.


The
buzzing in my head and the slight numbness around my mouth clues me in that the
alcohol is working on my system. It’s been hours since the light lunch I had,
and I’ve had at least a glass and a half of wine, very fast. I remind myself to
keep a check on my own behavior, and not to allow myself to relax. It’s
difficult to fight the effects of alcohol when it’s telling you to do exactly
that, but it’s possible, as long as I remind myself about it frequently and
don’t let myself forget.


“Shall
I show you around?” He gets off his stool, and holds out a hand to me. It’s a
kind gesture. I take hold of his hand, his fingers warm and firm, as I hop down
from my own stool.


Then
he lets go and we walk through the tasting room, our footsteps echoing in the
empty space that I am sure must be very different when it’s full of customers.


He
heads out of the tasting room through a side door which he unlocks. It takes us
along a long corridor, warmly lit with lanterns on the sides. The smell of
fermenting wine gets stronger with every step we take.


There
are some doors along the way.


“These
are offices,” he tells me. “That one’s mine.”


“As
of a few days ago? Was it your dad’s?” I ask.


He
shakes his head. “I couldn’t do that. Couldn’t step in his shoes to that
extent. I turned his office into an admin room, and made a new space for
myself.” We reach the end of the corridor.


He
pushes open the door, and we’re in the winemaking area, with large steel vats,
and more barrels, these ones enormous. The air is redolent with the aroma of
fermenting grapes.


He
walks around, and explains what each vat does, showing me the pipes in between
them, and explaining the logistics of how the grapes are pressed, which is done
in another room, and how the wine is transferred, and the wooding process, and
where the barrels are from. It is all highly complex. His enthusiasm shines
through. But as I listen, I can’t stop myself from glancing at the steel
walkway that runs around the top of the room, at least two stories up, probably
higher. 


Was
this where he fell from? It must be where he fell from, where Alex’s father
died, and I wonder if he’s going to point out the spot where it happened.


He
does. With abrupt suddenness that gets my heart beating faster, he stops, and
he points upward. We’re standing very close together on the steel pathway that
runs in between the vats.


“My
dad used to walk that every evening,” he says. I can hear the catch in his
breath. “That’s where he fell.”


My
mouth feels suddenly dry as I stare up, looking at the rail. It’s low and it’s
flimsy, but is it low or flimsy enough for a man to fall over? I don’t think it
looks that way. If he fell from there, he must have landed just in front of
where we are standing now. In a couple of yards, if we keep walking, we will
walk over the place where his crumpled body was found.


“I
am so sorry,” I say. Weirdly, I feel like offering him some comfort, because he
seems so bereft as he stares up. Part of me wants to take his hand, or else,
hug him tightly, but that would be inappropriate and I can’t do it, even though
I do glance down at his hands. They’re by his sides and his fists are clenched.


Then,
he lets out a long breath, and looks at me again. It’s quite gloomy in here as
although there is lighting, the panels in the roof are responsible for letting
in some light, and it’s almost dark out now. 


“I’m
sorry,” he says. “You know, this is the first time I’ve come here and stood on
this spot and actually thought about it.”


“It
is?” I ask, surprised. 


I
didn’t realize this was such a pivotal moment for him.


“There’s
something about you that –” He stops himself, shakes his head. “It just seemed
like the right time,” he amends. It seemed like he was going to say something
else, but changed his mind. I wish he hadn’t. I want to know what that
something else was. I’m curious about Alex. 


We
turn away and head back into the tasting room, and then out. My head is
spinning from the wine. We’re about to leave when he hesitates. 


“I’ll
just put the glasses away,” he says.


“You
want me to help you?” I ask, but he shakes his head. “No, no. You go on. It’s
almost dinnertime,” he explains. “Your first night there, I don’t want to make
you late. Here, take this.” He takes a gift bag from behind the counter and
hands it to me. That’s lovely. It contains a pack of red and white wines, as
well as a refrigerator magnet and an Alcott Winery corkscrew.


I
head out alone. It’s a glorious sight. The last bright strip of setting sun has
turned the horizon crimson, and above it, the sky is a deep blue, fading to
dark. The vines are rustling gently – the wind’s died down. It’s exactly the
right temperature for me to sling my jacket over my shoulders and walk back
along the hills, carrying my gift, reflecting on the perfection of this place.


And
also on the fact that Alex made a very deliberate decision for us not to walk
out of there together. I wonder if he didn’t want anyone to know we’d been
doing this tasting together. 


At
any rate, I won’t mention it at dinner. It seems like that would be a more
sensible thing to do.


I
decide to put my gift in the trunk of my car, in case anyone asks questions
about it in the house. Having done that, I head up to the house, go inside,
rush to my room and change my blouse, putting on a black top that’s understated
but smart. Although Victoria did tell me that dinner is not a formal or fussy
affair, that can mean different things in different homes. 


At
least Gervene won’t be there. But as I head out of my room, I see to my
surprise that there’s a different, though equally unwanted, guest.


The
short haired policeman I saw earlier on is back, walking down the corridor
purposefully. When he sees me, he does a double take and then walks in my
direction.


“Excuse
me,” he says. “Can I have a word?”











Chapter NINE


 


 


“Sure,”
I say to the police detective. At least I’m not a murder suspect. He can ask me
anything he likes. Probably, he wants to know who on earth I am and what I’m
doing here. Beyond that, I’m hoping that I might also get some information from
him.


But
he surprises me. “You’re the psychologist who’s here to do family therapy,
aren’t you?”


“That’s
right,” I acknowledge. “Dr. Elise Close.”


“I’m
Detective Marcus Dunn. You obviously know why we’re here. We’ve been
interviewing various individuals, and some of the family referenced you,” he
says. He’s standing in an alert stance, his eyes sharp. Immediately I wonder
who said what, and who he’s spoken to.


“I
only arrived today,” I admit.


“I
only got here yesterday.”


“Why
are the circumstances suspicious?” I ask, lowering my voice. 


“I’m
not able to share that information with you. What have you picked up on the
family so far?” he asks.


“I’m
not able to share privileged information from my sessions,” I reply coolly.
It’s the truth, and since this detective has the subtlety of a battering ram,
there’s no point in trying to soften the blow. 


“I
understand that,” he says, blithely ignoring the tone of my voice. “I’m talking
about general impressions.”


“Maybe
we should speak about this more formally?” I suggest. I’m still wondering why
he’s prowling the corridors this late. There aren’t that many family members.
He must already have spoken to everyone. What’s he doing? Hoping to track down
evidence? Sourly, I think he should speak to Gervene. She knows how to get hold
of that. Just walk into people’s private spaces and wait for them there while
smoking cigarettes.


“I’d
like to do that. I’m back here tomorrow.”


“What
are you hoping to find?” I ask, genuinely curious.


He
shakes his head. “There’s more to this than the obvious. Way more. We’ll speak
tomorrow.”


I
reach into my purse and hand him a business card. He strides off, but not in
the direction of the front door. I have no idea where he’s going or who he’s
planning on speaking to, but seriously? It’s seven thirty p.m. and Detective
Dunn is still on the job.


I
can’t exactly follow him, even though I wish I could, so instead, I head to the
dining room. There’s already the murmur of conversation and the clink of
glasses as I enter.


Victoria
is busy at the sideboard, dispensing drinks. Since there is clearly enough
budget to afford a barman or a butler, I am guessing this is something she
enjoys. She’s looking stunning, in a shimmering gray jumpsuit, with pearls
around her neck, and her hair held back by a jeweled clip. 


She’s
pouring a drink for a man I haven’t seen before, dark haired, stocky in build,
wearing a black dress shirt and charcoal pants. He looks about fifty, and he
looks wealthy. Confidence in his bearing, a discreet designer label on the
shirt, and fabulous shoes. 


He
gives me a genial smile as I enter, and Victoria coos, “Dr. Close!”


Gripping
a glass of red wine in one hand, he enfolds my hand in his other. “This is
Connor, one of our neighbors” Victoria says, even as he introduces himself.


“Good
to meet you, Connor,” I say. She rapidly introduces me to two other friends and
neighbors. It’s a bigger dinner party than I expected.


In
a corner of the room is Isabelle. She’s wearing a different model of jeans,
these ones clearly designed to pack the maximum amount of rhinestones into the
sparse areas between the rips. Her top is also sparkling. The Alcott women do
love their bling in the evenings. Perhaps I should have added a jeweled brooch
to my outfit, just to fit in.


But
Isabelle is speaking to a dark haired man, and immediately I wonder if he was
her riding partner. He is tanned enough, tall enough, and although I only
glimpsed him from under a riding helmet, his face does look similar. She’s also
shining, looking happy for once, instead of sulky, like she was earlier.


The
dark haired man is introduced as Matt Bligh.


There’s
no sign of Nathan, but almost immediately, more friends and neighbors arrive. I
get introduced. There’s a couple who live nearby and have come around to pay
their respects to the family, and the aunt, Clara, is there, and there’s also a
distant relative who’s visiting from New York with his son and daughter. 


I
get introduced to all of these people too, and my glass is immediately filled
with wine, by Victoria. It comes from a vineyard bottle, but it wasn’t one of
the ones that Alex and I tried. This is a white blend, also very nice, a
vintage from the year before last.


There
are the inevitable olives set out on the sideboard, together with some
pretzels, some potato crisps, and a bowl of cheese straws.


I
sip the wine. Conversation is resounding around the room, and the atmosphere
feels surprisingly congenial. Everyone’s talking about horses, land, cars. I am
not in conversation with anyone, and am halfway through my glass of wine, and
gravitating to the cheese straws. I’m wondering where the police detective is
and who he’s speaking to. The family are not blatantly ignoring me, apart from
Isabelle. The others are just conversing. It seems like it’ll be a calm evening
and perhaps I’ll learn more about the dynamics as the evening progresses. 


I
make desultory conversation with one of the neighbors who comes over to take a
few olives. We talk about the incredible sunsets that this property offers, and
the escalating demand for real estate in the area. Standard conversation. He
seems to like what I say. Out of the corner of my eye, I note that Isabelle is
keeping her gaze on me. Every so often it veers my way. She’s tracking me, even
though I don’t know why. 


Then,
a shadow darkens the doorway, and I glance that way, my senses alerted to the
presence of policemen. But it’s Alex who walks in.


I
can’t help it. I remember that time we shared in the tasting room, and the
emotion he showed me as he stared at the place where his father’s body was
found. And I feel a surge of feeling inside me. It’s only natural. This man is
the first of the family who’s actually opened up to me. 


He’s
wearing a black jacket that hugs his broad shoulders, and a scuffed looking
pair of jeans. His eyes find mine and I don’t imagine the wink he gives me.
Then, he heads over to his mother and greets her.


“You’re
late, Alex!” Her voice rises in a way that shows me she intends for him to be
publicly chastised, but that she doesn’t really mean it in a nasty way.


“I
was busy at the winery,” he says. “Couple of things to wrap up.”


He
doesn’t look at me again. He heads straight over to Connor, and greets him. I
feel strangely affronted. He was with me. Why didn’t he say so? Has he a reason
for not mentioning that he was showing me around the winery and doing a
tasting?


I
remind myself again that this is a complex family, and I do not know their
motives, and I need to be careful. I can’t allow myself to feel an affinity
with the eldest son just because he was polite. He probably realizes that
admitting he spent time with the shrink would make him a pariah. 


“Dinner!”
Victoria claps her hands, glancing at the interleading archway. “I see dinner
is ready! Please, sit. This is informal. Sit where you want!”


She
moves straight to the head of the table, and Connor moves to the right, with
another of her friends on her left, leaving the rest of us to fight it out for
the remaining places. I head straight for the bottom end of the table and take
a seat on my own. I’m not part of the in crowd here. I will make polite
conversation with whomever sits next to me. Tomorrow, I am utterly sure that
the efficient Gervene will pack my diary with family appointments.


Not.


Finally
there’s a uniformed butler in evidence. My wineglass is refilled, and there’s a
delicious aroma of pastry and cheese wafting through that tells me food is
about to be served.


And
at that moment, with a scrape of a chair, the seat next to me is occupied.


By
Alex.


“Hey,
Elise,” he says. I stare at him in a cool way, remembering that our closeness
earlier, that moment, meant nothing. I mustn’t get excited because I had a
breakthrough with my first family member. Instead, I must be cautious, because
he has shown me he doesn’t want the family to know we shared that time together
earlier.


At
that moment, an arm appears, and a starter is lowered in front of me. It’s a
tartlet, with crispy pastry, and a couple of varieties of cheese, and an aroma
of asparagus that hints at buried treasure. It looks very tasty. Once everyone
is served, then, without any ceremony, they all dig in and I follow suit.


“Listen,”
Alex says, and I stop chewing, my head whipping around toward him. He’s staring
at me with those eyes, a surprisingly intense blue. 


“What?”
I ask.


“I’m
sorry,” he says. “I didn’t want to tell the family what we did earlier. I
wanted…” he shakes his head. “I wanted it to be private, that’s all. Not for
everyone to know about.”


“Did
it mean a lot to you, being able to confront that place?” I ask, remembering
his demeanor as he stared at the place where the body had fallen.


He’s
going through his own issues, and helping them navigate them may be key to
allowing this family to thrive. This is not the time to feel offended because
he didn’t want to disclose something so personal. It should mean more to me
than he didn’t. 


“It
meant a lot,” he agrees. “I would have liked to have talked about it but I
didn’t feel ready, and with people here, hell, with anyone here, I didn’t want
to say too much. But I owe you an apology. That was a very special time.”


Warmth
fills me. I appreciate his apology. Of all of the people at the table, I can
see that Alex has morals that he lives by. He wants to do the right thing.


“That’s
no problem, and I understand,” I tell him. I dig my fork into the pastry and I
find it tastes even better than I’d expected it to. Delicious!


The
conversation is still flowing, and turning away from me, Alex now starts to
take part in it. They’re talking about horses, and that makes me glance at the
‘dark horse’ of this dinner, Isabelle’s companion Matt. 


She’s
hanging on his every word as he talks in a seemingly nonstop way about
Warmblood horse bloodlines and which are the best performing, and which ones
are the best for showjumping. Prices are mentioned. Showjumping or not, there’s
a common factor, and that is the eyewatering amounts that every good horse
seems to cost. Isabelle is nodding in a supportive way. The aunt looks more
disapproving, as if she’d like her niece to have a cheaper hobby. As for
Victoria, she’s deep in conversation with the neighbors on her left. They are
the only ones apart from me who are not actively contributing to the clearly
fascinating discourse on horse prices.


In
the throes of the discussion, Isabelle has even forgotten about keeping her
steely gaze fixed on me, and instead, she’s now jumping up to pour more wine
for everyone while the butler clears the plates. I know that yet again, I’ve
drunk too much and I must be careful.


But
then, abruptly, I’m put on the spot as the neighbor opposite me, a jocular
looking man, clears his throat and speaks to me directly.


“So,
you’re the shrink?” he asks. “Have you psychoanalyzed all the family yet? Or
are you working with the police?”


That
bombshell gets the whole table silent. It’s as if a blanket falls. 


I’ve
been invisible until now, but at this moment, everyone is looking at me,
waiting to see how I’ll respond to what is possibly the worst comment that
anyone could have made. 


Up
until now, nobody has mentioned the murder. Now it’s out in the open,
referenced loudly, if obliquely, by the neighbor. He has no filter and he’s
drunk. The comment he has made is not true, but the problem is that it could
shatter everyone’s trust in me. I have to think fast about how I’m going to
reply to this, because saying the wrong thing will bury my chances at getting
this job done.


“Well?”
Isabelle says into the silence. “What do you have to say to that, Doctor?”


“I
feel incredibly sorry for everyone caught up in the circumstances,” I say in a
thoughtful voice. “Death is never easy. Talking about it and coping with it is
incredibly hard. I did notice the police here today, and I guess with any
death, they have to ask questions.” His name comes back to me, just when I need
it. “Have you had recent experience with death, Mr. Gregory?”


That
puts him off his stride. He looks flummoxed to have his own pointed question
thrown back at him. Isabelle is staring at me like I managed to escape from
falling down a cliffside she hoped I’d end up at the bottom of. Alex is
regarding me admiringly, and Victoria is looking relieved.


“I
– I don’t have any recent experience,” Gregory stammers out. “I mean, I have
had people close to me pass away of course, just not in the last few years. I’m
obviously very sad for the family.”


“We’re
all doing our best,” Victoria says sweetly. “It’s difficult to know how to
approach the subject. I’m lucky to have friends and family here to console me.”


I
see an opening for a conversational twist. It may not be appropriate so close
to such a tragedy, but I take it anyway.


“Death
is an incredibly taboo topic,” I say. “Something that’s been popping up, in
organized events, are ‘death parties’.”


“What
are those?” Gregory’s wife asks curiously.


“They
are get-togethers, arranged by people who know they are going to die, so that
they can have a funeral while they are still alive,” I explain. “They are
proving to be very successful. I’ve been to one myself, hosted by a friend’s
father. It was very comforting to be able to say my goodbyes in that
environment.”


Thoughts
of my sister Lily surge in my mind. Lily disappeared, when we were teens, and
ever since then I’ve grappled with the demons of uncertainty, wondering if
she’s dead, wondering what has happened to her. I will probably never know the
truth, but the specter of her possible death haunts me all the same. 


“That’s
very interesting,” the friend’s daughter says.


“It’s
something a lot of people are afraid of, and with reason, because it’s highly
traumatic. Coping with it takes a lifetime.”


“I’ve
always thought it’s wrong that it’s so taboo,” the neighbor’s wife says, and
one of the other visitor’s children agrees, and the conversation then
continues. I breathe deeply. That idle comment could have been so damaging.
This family is already distrustful, and it’s only a small step to suspicion.
Everyone is relaxing now, and they’re becoming braver about addressing the
topic. The only one who is still distrustful is Isabelle. She hasn’t stopped
staring at me. Whenever she’s not talking horses with Matt, she’s staring at
me.


The
next course comes. Braised fillet steak, pepper sauce, creamed spinach and
roast potatoes on the side. It’s delicious. I don’t know if a cook or caterers
has done this, but the food is poetry. The Alcotts eat well. With this course,
it’s the same fine red blend that Alex and I tasted earlier.


“How
are you enjoying the food?” Victoria asks me solicitously. 


“It’s
excellent. So is the wine,” I say. 


There’s
no dessert. People get up and they disperse. There’s coffee, chocolate and
petit fours being served in the living room, but I don’t go there. I’ve had too
much wine. Bed is the place for me. 


I
say my goodnights and I leave the room. I head upstairs, noticing the quiet in
the house. It feels creepy in a way. I reach my suite, I unlock the bedroom
door, step inside, and immediately check around, even though it was locked.
Maybe I feel uneasy because Isabelle’s gaze was continually veering toward me
the whole evening and making me paranoid. 


I
need a shower, and I need a sleep. I’ve been very good about not taking
tranquilizers today and that means I will reward myself with a sleeping pill.
Just one. I know that tomorrow I’ll feel rested.


As
I prepare for bed, weirdly, I feel expectant, as if I’m awaiting a knock on the
door. I think of Alex’s face as he stood in the tasting room staring down at
the walkway, and I remember the warmth inside me at the dinner table, as he
haltingly explained why he didn’t say we were together.


But
no knock comes. 











Chapter TEN


 


 


In
the morning, light is spilling through the delicate cream colored curtains when
I awake. I’m feeling grumpy and strangely at odds with life this morning. I
might have slept well, but my sleep was plagued by dreams of Lily, and other
weird flashes of chasing after something I couldn’t grasp.


My
mood is not improved when I realize that the reason I’ve woken is that there is
a persistent tapping on my bedroom door.


It’s
not even seven a.m., according to the clock on my wall, and someone is busy
trying to drill a hole in the door with their knuckles. Thank goodness I locked
it.


I
get up, grab my robe from the wardrobe, wrap it around me. That gives me time
for a glance into the mirror, and I’m relieved to see that I look better than I
feel. Less red eyed and out of sorts.


Heading
to the door, I am about to wrench it open, but then I remember that sight of
the walkway, where the slumped body lay, and instead, I call out suspiciously,
“Who’s there?”


“It’s
me,” an officious voice comes back. Gervene, my favorite person. “Just checking
if you need my help today, as I’m going to be heading out in a while.”


Wrenching
open the door, I see her, dressed in a bulky blue skirt suit, holding a folder.


I
open the folder. There’s not much in it. Just a few scrawled names and times on
a sheet of paper. There’s an eight-thirty a.m. session with Victoria and
Nathan. Nathan? Is he even here?


“Thank
you,” I say. At least I can get started early. There’s nothing more until
eleven, when it’s Victoria and Isabelle. In the afternoon, it’s Victoria and
Alex. At least I’ve gotten what I need today, session with the mother and each
sibling in turn. 


As
for the police, I’m sure I can find a gap to speak to them.


“I’m
going to run some errands to run for Victoria. I may not be back today.”


“That’s
fine.” Ideal, in fact. 


She
stares at me for another minute, wordlessly, and then she turns away. I wonder
again why Victoria has hired such an unpleasant person, who doesn’t seem to
spend much time in the house at all.


As
if on starting blocks, I flee to get myself ready. I can’t be late, and in just
a few minutes, I must be ready for Victoria and Nathan. I put on light make-up,
I get dressed in a peach colored blouse and a different pair of jeans, with
chunky low heeled boots on my feet. I’ll boil if I go outside, but hopefully my
day will be spent in here, speaking to the core family members and trying to
repair the conflict.


There’s
a coffee machine in the living room. I fill it up and put it on, looking in the
small bar refrigerator that’s inside a cabinet, and finding cream and a few
sachets of sugar. I have no idea why the sugar is in the refrigerator. Maybe
just so it’s neatly hidden away. It’s one of the many things about this house
that make no sense to me.


Soon,
the room is filled with the uplifting aroma of good, strong coffee brewing.
Cups are on a shelf in the other side of the cabinet. I pour myself a cup and
wait.


And
wait. 


Eight
thirty comes and goes. I’m starting to get restless and I no longer believe
Gervene’s story. I pace the room, feeling frustrated and indecisive. Really,
right now, I should text everyone myself, but now I have no idea what’s been
arranged, and to do so will defy Victoria’s orders.


I
wait another fifteen minutes. Then, I put a note on the door. “Back in ten
minutes.” Just like you might do in a small town store. I leave the room
and I head down to breakfast. I’m not hungry, but I could use another cup of
coffee, and more than that, I need to find out what’s going on.


The
breakfast room is empty, but from the cups and plates that are being cleared
away by a housemaid – not Siobhan – I can see that I’ve just missed three or
four people.


“Morning,”
I greet her.


“Morning,
ma’am,” she replies politely. “Can I bring you coffee?”


“Yes,
please,” I say. “Who else has been down already?”


“Mrs.
Alcott was leaving when I came to clear,” she said.


Leaving?
Leaving where?


“Did
it seem like she was going out?” I ask, but she shakes her head. 


“I’m
sorry, ma’am, but I don’t know.”


She
leaves, hopefully to bring me coffee, and I sit down uneasily on one of the
upholstered chairs surrounding this long wooden table, and think about what I
can do.


I
was called here for a reason, but now the police are also circling, and there’s
now an element of distrust that wasn’t there before.


I’m
just busy concluding this, which makes me uneasier than ever, when there are
footsteps outside, and Alex walks in.


“Elise,”
he says. He sounds genuinely pleased to see me here. He’s wearing a navy and
teal striped golf shirt, and chinos, and I wonder if he’s heading out for a day
on the golf course. Then I remember that he has a winery to run, and he also
has an afternoon consultation with me. Theoretically at least.


“What
are your plans?” I ask him.


“I’ve
got a cleaning crew coming to clean out two of the big vats. It’s quite a big,
messy job,” he says, looking down at his clothing. “Going to take most of the
morning.”


“Am
I seeing you in the afternoon?”


“Seeing
me?” He looks confused. “Oh, you mean for a consult. Yes, the afternoon should
be fine.”


“I
thought there was a time already arranged.” It’s as I suspected. Gervene has
organized nothing. 


Then,
Alex frowns. “Did I get a message?” He pats his pockets. “My phone’s on charge
upstairs. I can’t check now.”


“I’ll
text you the time,” I say. I’ll never know if the message was sent or not, but
this seems the easiest way to make sure I’ll have a session with somebody
today. 


“If
I don’t make it up to the house, please come down to the winery,” he says. “I’m
very busy today but I’ll make time for you.”


“I’ll
do that,” I promise.


“Great.
Are you eating breakfast, Elise?”


“I’m
not a breakfast person,” I reply.


“Two
types of people in the world,” he says with a grin, heading over to the
sideboard, where there are a row of plates with all the fixings. Sausages,
bacon, eggs. The perfect spread for the breakfast lover.


The
thought occurs to me suddenly that while he knows all about my romantic status,
I don’t know about his at all. Now is not the time to ask. I don’t even know
why I’m curious. I wasn’t curious enough to ask about it yesterday, or maybe
the topic just didn’t come up. Now, though, I can’t help wondering. He hasn’t
mentioned a girlfriend at all. Nor has anyone else, when referring to him.


At
any rate, I can’t stay here, watching Alex while he eats his breakfast, and
trying not to ask him if he’s seeing anyone. It doesn’t matter to me anyway.
“I’ll see you later,” I say, getting up. I’m pleased to have bumped into him
this morning. As I head past him, he turns slightly, causing my arm to brush
against his arm.


The
feel of it stays, like a tickle on my skin, as I head upstairs.


Back
in my temporary office, I take the notice off the door and then I take a look
at the printed file. It gives times, but not dates. I can see that Gervene is
covering herself and she’s going to say that I got the days wrong. In any case,
I can’t argue with her now, because she’s not here. I try to call Victoria but
she’s not picking up. I then try Nathan, whose phone is turned off. I don’t
bother calling Isabelle because I can literally see her now, down in the riding
arena, with the dark haired Matt. This time, they’re not walking their horses
and conversing. They’re both cantering around, doing more serious exercise with
their steeds. 


I’m
just resigning myself to a morning of no interviews at all when my phone beeps
and I grab it. 


It’s
the police detective, Dunn. 


Somebody
does want to speak to me this morning, after all. Just not the person I
expected, but right now, I’m more likely to get insight into the family from
him, than I am from any of the absent Alcotts.


“Are you available now?” he texts.


“Yes, I am,”
I text back. 


“Can you meet me at the coffee shop on Sycamore
Street?”


There’s
a surprise. The policeman doesn’t want to speak to me on site. Why, I wonder.
Well, I’ll find out soon enough.


“Can you send the name? I’m from Delaware,” I text back. 


“Brewtown,”
the succinct reply comes back.


Relieved
to be leaving the Alcott estate, I lock my bedroom, and then head out.











Chapter ELEVEN


 


 


Brewtown
is easy to find, once I’ve located Sycamore Street. The coffee shop is near the
top of the street, at the beginning of a row of shops that include doctor’s
rooms, fashion boutiques, shoe shops, and a couple of specialized stores
selling cutlery, imported ornaments, and jewelry. It’s clearly catering for the
local clientele as well as the tourist trade, and both obviously have money to
spend.


Heading
inside, I see that Detective Dunn is early. He’s already sitting at one of the
two-seater tables along the wall, with a large cappuccino in front of him and a
pretzel on the side.


“Morning.”
I sit in the booth opposite.


“Coffee?”
he asks economically. 


“Americano,
please.”


“Anything
to eat?”


“No,
thanks.”


He
signals the waiter and gets my order under way. When he’s left, it’s time for
us to speak.


“You
came into this house at a strange time,” he says.


I
nod. “I had no idea things were going to turn out this way. When I was booked,
it was as an urgent job following a family death. Nothing was said about the
murder.”


“Like
I explained, the postmortem uncovered some facts,” he says. He’s still not
telling me what they are though.


“Does
it definitely point to murder?” I ask.


He
stares at me through narrowed eyes. He’s still not saying. 


“I’ve
been threatened,” I tell him, wondering if those words will have an effect. He
frowns. 


“Threatened
how?”


“Someone
opened my desk drawer and sliced the pages of my notebook up to form a threat,
and left it there for me to find.”


His
lips tighten. “Really, you should leave.”


I
sigh. “It’s not that easy,” I explain.


“With
your safety at stake?” He raises his eyebrows. Grabs his cappuccino, gulps some
down, and breaks a piece off his pretzel.


“I’ve
signed a contract and had a payment of eighty percent of my fee,” I explain.
“It’s really not so easy. This is not a social visit. I’m here to do a job.”


He
sighs. “Doing your job might endanger you.”


“There’s
always a risk in what I do. It would help if you’d tell me more. Is there
anything I should know?”


The
waitress sets down my coffee, and I sip, my mind going back to the earlier
coffee I had with Alex, and his amused comment about two types of people. The
detective is clearly a morning eater. He’s dunking his pretzel into his
cappuccino and devouring it with relish.


“It
was not definitely murder, but it was definitely an attack. Injuries were
incurred postmortem that were not caused by the fall,” he says.


Immediately,
my mind goes back to that high steel walkway, and I imagine the struggle
playing out, the feet clanging on the steel. Or maybe I’m wrong and it was a
stealth attack, from behind, or else, he didn’t suspect his attacker until they
produced a weapon.


“What
weapon?” I ask.


The
detective shrugs. “Metal.”


That
high up on a walkway? That attack was meant to kill.


“Any
findings so far?” I ask, but he shakes his head. 


“I
can’t tell you that. I need to know what your impressions of the family are,
though.”


“Seems
like a one-sided arrangement,” I complain, and he lets out an impatient breath.


“Look,
you’ve just said you can’t do your job because the family has closed ranks, and
they’re not letting you speak to them. If I can arrest this killer then you can
do your job. You can counsel the remaining family members and get them through
all the trauma, not just one part of it.”


His
argument has merit, I have to admit. 


“I
think everyone has different impressions of everyone else in the family,” I
say. He’s listening keenly. “Alex seems to be the most affected.” I feel warmth
as I say his name and I try to suppress my feelings. Just because Alex actually
opened up to me doesn’t mean I should go easy on him, or that the police
should. 


“And
who’s the least affected?”


“Both
the younger children,” I admit. “Nathan is difficult to figure out.”


He
makes a face as if he, too, knows things about Nathan. I guess one interview
with the youngest son is enough to prove that he has a committed relationship
with drugs.


“And
as for Isabelle, she’s the one who most resents my presence. She wants to do
her own thing, with her fiancé and her horses. She seems sad that her father
died, but it’s showing itself more as anger toward the world. Then the aunt, I
can’t figure out, and the PA who’s been given the job of organizing my
appointments seems to work about an hour a day, and not care about her role at
all.”


“Do
you ever get a chance to see any of their phones?” he asks, and I stare at him
in surprise.


“Their
phones? Of course not. Those are private. I can’t go into their private lives.
I have no right to do that.”


But
that tells me something. It tells me that there might be incriminating messages
to be found. 


“Was
there anything on George’s phone?” I ask.


“His
phone was missing,” the detective says. 


Hmmm.
So possibly, somebody organized a meeting down at the winery with him, and
they’re trying to track it down through his phone. But whoever did that must
have known the police would be checking messages. There’s no guarantee it would
be traceable back to that person. They might have used a burner.


“I
really can’t get onto any of their phones,” I say.


“That’s
a pity,” he says. “We need this wrapped up, and I don’t have enough for a
warrant to search everyone’s device, or everyone’s premises.”


“There
is no way that I can do that. I don’t have the right to check everyone’s
messages. To do that would be a huge breach of trust. I have to respect my
patients’ privacy,” I say.


“Have
any of them mentioned a PI?” I ask.


“As
in a private investigator?”


“Yes.
We have been able to find out that George was speaking to a private
investigator shortly before his death, but we don’t know any more details. We
need to know who this person was, and why he or she was hired.”


I
shake my head. “I haven’t heard anything like that.”


The
detective is way ahead of me in getting information.


He
nods. “Let’s talk again. And I’ll try to keep an eye out for you, if you’re
staying in the house.”


Sounds
like he’s going to be here today, also.


“What
are you doing?” I ask, taking a gulp of my coffee.


“Asking
questions, and asking them again, until something gives,” he tells me grimly.


I’m
not enjoying my job here right now, but I wouldn’t want to switch jobs with
him. His expression as he says the words shows me what a struggle he’s having.


“If
I hear or see anything, I’ll let you know,” I promise him.


I
try to pay for the coffee, but he insists. I don’t think it was a totally
fruitful session for either of us, and now it’s time for me to go back and see
if I can steal more time with anyone from the family.


I
have lots to do, I think to myself, as I drive back to the Alcott estate. I
have a list in my mind of who I need to get hold of, and I’ll be able to do it
without the unreliable help of Gervene.


But
do I get to do any of it? 


No,
I don’t.


I
climb out of my car and head to the front door. I open it up, and as soon as
I’m in the entrance hall, I hear raised voices coming from the living room.


Two
women’s voices are screaming at each other, high and shrill. There’s real fury
in both their tones, and it takes me a moment to figure out who they are,
because both are so distorted with rage.


One
is Isabelle and the other is Victoria.


They
are having a full scale screaming match. The anger in the words gets my stomach
churning in sympathy. I remember listening to those fights as a child. My
mother sounded just as furious and just as vicious when attacking my father, as
Victoria is doing now. Then, my instinct was to hide away and make myself
invisible.


Now,
I know, I need to get closer. I have to try to overhear what they’re fighting
about. This flashpoint could be vitally important for my own job here, and for
Detective Dunn’s murder case.











Chapter TWELVE


 


 


I
sidle through the entrance hall, turning down the passage, looking around me
carefully because I don’t want anyone to see me listening. It would be much
better if I could do this in private.


Luckily
it’s not as if I need to press my ear to the door. The ornate arched doors are
open and the voices, at a full scale shout, are clearly audible.


“How
could you go and do such a thing?” That’s Victoria’s voice, hoarse and enraged.


“I
told you it was going to happen!” Isabelle retorts in angry tones. She’s not
backing down from this argument. 


“You
did not! I told you to wait, that it wasn’t the right time, and that it would
be insanely stupid. Why couldn’t you have waited?”


“I
already waited too long! I would have liked to have done it when Daddy was
alive!”


“There
is no way he would have sanctioned that,” Victoria’s voice drops, but the
threat in her tone actually escalates.


“Amazingly,
I am twenty-four years old and I can live my own life now without my father
telling me what to do.”


“You
don’t know what you’ve gone and done.”


Footsteps
abruptly sound from inside the living room and I freeze, pressing myself
against the wall. If someone erupts out of the room right now and sees me
there, it could start a whole new lot of trouble in a different direction.


But
the footsteps only go as far as the door, which is then slammed.


In
more muted voices, the argument continues. I let out a breath. I’m not going to
press my ear to the door. I’ve heard enough to know that Isabelle made a
decision that got her mother mad. Sounds like it was a big decision, one her
father wouldn’t have approved of, and now they’re thrashing it out.


I’m
about to head to my rooms when I sense, rather than see, movement behind me and
I turn.


It’s
Alex. He’s standing near the kitchen door, holding a roll of trash bags that he
must have come back to the house to get, because he’s still dressed in his
winery shirt, and his boots are dusty.


I
feel a rush of shame because he caught me listening in to a family fight.


Quickly,
I backtrack. 


“I
don’t know what’s happening in there,” I whisper to him, feeling my face start
to redden. “I heard shouting as I walked in.”


“I
know what’s happening.” He gives me a knowing look. 


“Well,
what?” I ask. 


“Isabelle’s
just told my mother that she eloped yesterday. She went and married Matt. My
mother is not taking it well.”


“What?”
The incredulous word bursts out before I can stop it. Married? Just like that?


Alex
nods, and I glance down the passage.


“Can
we please discuss this somewhere private?”


We
go back to my rooms, hustling down the corridor. I know he doesn’t have time to
spare, and that he’s taking trash bags somewhere, but this is a bombshell I
never expected.


As
soon as the door closes behind us, I turn to him and ask, “How did you know
this?”


“I
found out yesterday, after dinner.”


He
said nothing to me at breakfast, and for some reason, that feels like a minor
betrayal, but he says quickly, “She made me promise not to tell anyone until
she’d told my mother. I had to respect that.”


“Of
course,” I agree. “I see the situation was complicated. Tell me now, why is
your mother so mad?”


I’m
wondering if it’s a control thing, if she was mad that the decision was made
without her input, or if she would have wanted a big society wedding and was
angry that hadn’t happened.


Alex’s
reply surprises me again.


“My
father was very against it, and I don’t think my mother likes Matt much,
either,” he says.


“Why’s
that?” I ask.


“He
can be – well, I know my mother thinks he’s a narcissist.”


Funny,
that, because I think Isabelle is a narcissist of note. But now’s not the time
to discuss that topic. I need to find out more about their relationship.


“So
it’s been stormy between them?”


“It
hasn’t been perfect. Maybe my mother doesn’t think it’s stable enough for
marriage.” He sighs. I can see he feels disloyal speaking about this. 


“It’s
all happening at once,” I sympathize.


“As
the eldest son, I feel somehow responsible for all of this,” he says, rubbing
his forehead with the back of his hand, before switching the trash bags to his
left hand. “I know it’s not my fault that any of this happened, and I can’t
control other people’s actions, but I’ve always felt like I need to take care
of my brother and sister.”


“Why’s
that?”


“Maybe
because I’m older. I think that’s it. Just because I’m older. I’ve always felt
like a cross between a brother and a dad. I have had to -”


He’s
telling me things, but I know there’s more he’s not saying. I can see it in his
eyes, in the way his gaze holds mine for a moment and then slips away, truthful
even in his denial. He’s showing me he can’t say more. And he’s not that much
older than they are. It’s not a massive age gap.


My
gaze drops to the trash bags again.


“I
guess you’re busy this morning?” I ask.


He
frowns. “I didn’t want to say anything to my mother, but it looks as if
somebody tried to break into the winery offices last night, after we left.”


After
we left? My stomach clenches. I don’t like that this is happening. What if
somebody is not just trying to get rid of George Alcott, but also to destroy
his winery?


Maybe
I’m reading too much into this. I might well be, because I’m feeling a little
too close to the situation for comfort, but it seems strange.


“What
did they do?” I ask.


“Smashed
my office window,” he says. My stomach clenches.


“Did
they get in?” I ask.


He
shrugs. “I don’t know. The window was partway open this morning, but my office
wasn’t trashed or anything. I guess they could have gotten in.”


“Is
there anything missing?”


“No,
nothing I can see. Even my car keys are still on the hook. The cash is still in
the drawer. Nothing taken.”


But
to me, that’ makes it even more sinister. If there had been something taken, at
least it would provide a reason for this.


“You
should tell the cops,” I say. “They’re here, after all.”


He
presses his lips together, looking stressed. “I know I should. I know. But
right now, they’re up at the house, and causing enough hassles. I really don’t
need them down at the winery, bothering all my staff and slowing things down.
We’re behind enough as it is. I’m going to clean up the glass, and get the pane
replaced, and not think about it anymore.”


His
tone tells me he doesn’t want me to think about it anymore either; that the
topic is closed. But surely the police need to know about this?


“You’d
better go clean up then,” I say.


“Yeah,
I better had go.”


He
stands, weighing the bags in the palms of his hand, but he doesn’t go. Instead,
he turns to me. I see the blueness of his eyes, against the light tan of his
skin, and I can hear his breathing, very softly. It’s lucky I’m not going to be
staying here very much longer, because there’s something about Alex Alcott that
I find a lot too attractive. In different circumstances, I might even let
myself get emotionally involved. If I met him in a bar, or with a group of
mutual friends, or even on a dating site. This is none of the above. He’s the
son of a paying client and I cannot complicate my life by allowing myself to
get any closer to him. I need to keep an emotional distance.


I
return his gaze, allowing myself to look into his eyes for just a moment, and
then I deliberately break the contact.


It’s
as if it also breaks the moment, and he gives a small nod and heads for the
door.


“I’ll
see you later,” he says.


I’d
forgotten all about that, and it shocks me. We will see each other later. We
have a session, hopefully together with his mother. Although I’m not sure
she’ll be ready for any group therapy after this stand-up fight.


Alex
leaves, and I wait a minute before heading out, giving him some time to exit
the house. 


I
glance out of the window and I see that there’s only one person in the riding
arena, and that’s the dark haired betrothed. As of yesterday, Isabelle’s
husband.


Now,
while Isabelle is embroiled in the argument with her mother, seems like a good
time to speak to him. Maybe the happy newlywed will give me more truth than his
wife has done.


I
head downstairs and out the front door, carefully avoiding the living room from
which I can still hear raised voices as the argument rages on.











Chapter THIRTEEN


 


 


It’s
cooler than yesterday. There’s a pleasant wind, not the strong gusts that
distressed the trees yesterday afternoon. As I head down to the arena, I can
hear the horse’s hooves thudding rhythmically in the sand as Matt canters it
around, and I can hear the surprisingly loud snorts of its breathing, in time
with each stride. Matt sits like a centaur. He seems one with the horse, lithe
and responsive to it. He’s clearly a great rider, but from what Alex said, I’m
not so sure he’ll be a phenomenal husband, and I want to find out more about
this lightning proposal.


He
sees me approach and in a moment, he takes the horse from canter back to walk.
I’m not sure how he does it. I don’t see his hands move at all. Perhaps the
power of thought? 


“Is
there a problem?” he asks. Good question. Well, is there? That’s what I want to
know.


“I
hear congratulations are in order,” I say, leaning on the white painted split
pole fence surrounding the arena. He’s walking the horse in a small circle
nearby, its hooves now kicking up tiny plumes of dust.


“You
didn’t come down to congratulate us,” he says shortly. “What do you want?”


“I
want to know why you eloped,” I say. 


“Why
shouldn’t we?”


“It
just seems like a strange time to do that,” I reply. 


“We
didn’t think so. We wanted to do it earlier.” He switches direction and starts
walking the horse the other way. Its gleaming coat is darkened with sweat on
the neck.


“Why
didn’t you do it earlier?” I’m wondering if the marriage was forbidden, or
discouraged, by George. Maybe he feels as strongly about it as Victoria clearly
does. 


“Never
got around to it. But I wanted to marry before we leave for the fall show
circuit. That’s in a couple of weeks’ time. Neither of us wanted a fancy
wedding. And I don’t know why you’re down here asking me these questions.
You’re not a cop.” There’s a note of threat in his voice. 


“It
affects the family dynamics and that is what I’m here to fix.”


He
halts the horse, throws back his head, and laughs so loudly that its ears prick
backward, listening. 


“You
can’t fix these dynamics. Nobody can. They are broken beyond repair. Trust me
when I tell you this, they are not fixable in any way.”


“Why
do you say they’re broken?” I ask.


He
gets down from the horse, landing lightly on the sand, grasps the reins and
strides over to me, the horse walking obediently alongside, its head nodding
with every stride.


When
he reaches me, he stops. He stares at me, and then in a low voice, he whispers,
“George Alcott was an abuser. Nothing more. His oldest son is the same. Start
with that if you want to fix the family dynamics.”


The
mention of Alex sends a chill through me, and immediately I feel a spark of
denial – it can’t be. Nothing about Alex has signaled that he’s an abuser so
far, and I’ve been exposed to them before. Then again, it could be well hidden.
Or maybe, like he implied about Matt, he’s an emotional abuser, not a physical
one.


“Noted,”
I say calmly. He’s sneering at me. 


“And
if you’re wondering who killed the old man, which I’m sure you are, maybe you
should start with the fact that Clara used to get a monthly payment, organized
by his wife. But George cut off Clara’s income a couple of years ago. She’s
been living on handouts from Victoria because she’s a failed businesswoman who
still owes her creditors. Victoria couldn’t persuade him to bankroll any more
of her attempts. That party ended so she moved here, and he has her where he
wants her, under his nose. Under his control. Victoria has to try and find ways
to pay Clara more, like hiring assistants who hardly ever show up, but they’re
on the payroll, and Victoria’s husband gives her cash for their supposedly full
time salary.” He laughs in a disparaging way.


Well,
that is an insight into Gervene that I never expected.


Turning
away, he leads the horse past me, and they head into the shade of the barn.


What
he’s said feels like a gut punch. It seems that this family’s secrets are
spilling out now, and I need to ask Victoria the truth on this. Her creepy
assistant hasn’t even shown herself capable of organizing appointments for me.
Now I find out her sister is deeply in debt. Maybe she got tired of relying on
handouts which are probably quite small. 


I
head back from the stables, up to the house again, and this time I get lucky.
As I’m passing the living room, the door bursts open and Isabelle marches out.
Her face is flushed with anger. She flashes me a venomous look and then,
without saying a word, she heads out the front door, slamming it behind her so
hard the whole house shakes.


I
head straight into the living room. Victoria is on the chaise longue. More
collapsed than sitting. She looks exhausted. When I walk in, she gives me a
look that seems to say she’s now rallying her last defenses.


“What
is it?” she snaps. She’s given up sounding nice to me, clearly. Maybe that was
yesterday’s project, which begs the question whether the weekend project was
killing her husband. “I don’t have much time. The police are going to be here
any moment.”


“I
understand congratulations are in order,” I say again, in a mild tone,
wondering how she’ll react to the words.


She
inhales sharply. “Have you come to gloat? Because I don’t have time for this!”


“Nor
did you have time for your morning appointment that Gervene scheduled,” I tell
her, and she glowers at me irritably.


“With
this happening, you seriously think I have time for therapy?”


“Therapy
is why you called me here,” I say. “I’m charging you a substantial fee to sit
in an empty living room, waiting for people to arrive. This event is exactly
the sort of thing we should be discussing. You and Isabelle had a session. We
could have had a conversation upstairs, and maybe it would have ended in a much
better way.” It couldn’t have ended worse, anyway.


“Matt
is a liar and I don’t like the way he treats my daughter.”


“He
seems to have his own impressions of the family, and they’re not necessarily
favorable either,” I say.


Victoria
shrugs. “He can think what he likes and I don’t care what he says or who he
tries to influence.”


“And
that is?” I ask.


She
takes a deep breath. “Listen, it doesn’t matter. He and Isabelle are going to
leave the family now. They’ll go off on the riding circuit.” She sounds bitter.



“Not
necessarily,” I say. “That doesn’t mean they’ll disappear from your life. The
question is what relationship you want to have with them.”


She
seems on the point of tears as she bows her head. I decide to change the
subject.


“Is
it true that Clara doesn’t have much money and subsisted on an allowance from
George?” I ask.


Raising
her head, she glares at me. “Get out of this room,” she orders. “Leave me
alone.”


I
decide enough is enough. I’m not going to get further with the conversation
now. Victoria is too upset, and she’s shutting down. I feel at a loss. Much the
same way I imagine Detective Dunn does right now. There are no answers, the
family is breaking apart, and a killer hasn’t yet been arrested. For
professionals in our field, we’re not doing well, Dunn and me.


As
I have the thought, I hear the scrunch of wheels outside, and as if from
nowhere, Siobhan appears in the entrance hall and hurries to the front door to
open it.


I
revise that, she didn’t come from nowhere. I think the housekeeper was
somewhere nearby, and maybe she was listening in to the conversation. At any
rate, she gives me a sly look as she heads for the door.


Before
she’s opened it, I can already hear Detective Dunn, in conversation with
whoever he’s come here with.


“…
we’ll have to go down to the winery building…” I hear him say, and then, “…
forensics…”


Things
are hotting up. There must be something he hopes to find if forensics is
coming. 


I
retreat, heading out of the entrance hall and back up to my rooms. I don’t want
to be there for the confrontation between Victoria and the police. That’s
between them, and it will complicate things further if I’m there. Plus, I need
to think over what I’ve learned. I’m getting so many conflicting versions from
different family members, and I have no idea whose is truth and whose are lies.
The only thing I’m sure of is that everyone can’t be telling the truth.


I
reach my temporary office and slump down on the chair. What is happening with
this family? There was a murder, and only now am I acknowledging the height of
the tensions within the Alcott clan.


I
check my watch, and I see it’s time for Alex’s appointment – almost. I have a
feeling that he might not come up here after the break-in though.


Maybe
I should go down to the winery now, I decide. Even if I don’t get the chance to
speak to him, I might still be able to speak to other people there.


I’m
certain this break-in is an inside job. 


Like
the murder?











Chapter FOURTEEN


 


 


As
I head past the living room, I hear voices from behind the door. Low voices.
The police are in there, but there’s no way I can overhear anything now,
especially seeing that as I go into the entrance hall, I see Siobhan there. 


She’s
looking at the living room door, but she turns smoothly away as she sees me
approach and starts wielding a feather duster. 


She
was listening out to the conversation between Victoria and the police, I’m
certain of it.


I
don’t waste time asking her though. Instead, I head out of the house and take
the walkway to the winery. 


It
is busy, just as I imagined it when Alex and I were alone last night. Now,
there are groups of guests circulating around the tasting room, and the parking
lot is already three quarters full. Three sommeliers, one of whom looks more
senior and the other two like student help, are tending to the guests, bustling
back and forth with trays of wine and glasses. There’s a pleasant buzz of
conversation in the air.


I
know where to go this time, and I head straight for the side door that leads to
the back offices, slipping through it just as if I have every right to be
there.


There’s
a cleaner busy dusting the first office I come to, and I ask her where Alex is.
She points the way to a corridor I haven’t seen before. It’s narrow and short,
and there’s a steel door at the end, which is standing open. Beyond that is a
small office.


The
room is filled with piles of cardboard boxes on the shelves that line the
walls. There’s a musty smell from all of the cardboard. This is where the spare
wine boxes are stored, but there’s also a wooden filing cabinet and a desk
there.


I
see Alex inside, crouched down at one of the desk’s open drawers, but he
doesn’t see me, because he’s engrossed by something that he’s looking at, hard.


Something
about his frozen demeanor tells me that something is wrong.


“Is
everything okay?” I ask softly.


He
jumps, hard, and spins around to stare at me. Consternation is flaring in his
eyes. He’s holding something in his hand, and immediately my eyes are drawn
there.


After
a moment, he tells me what’s happened.


“I
found this just now. I was tidying up in here, because this room got turned
upside down during the break-in. This was wedged behind one of the drawers, out
of sight. Must have fallen out of a folder that got pulled onto the floor.”


He
turns the item to show me, and I stare, just the way he did.


It’s
a photo. Or at any rate, a high resolution print of one.


I
catch my breath as I take in the details.


It’s
of a woman’s face. She looks fairly young, maybe mid-twenties, but it’s
difficult to tell her actual age, because she is so beaten up. She has a black
eye that is purple and swollen. There’s a visible bruise on her other
cheekbone, and her lip is split. One tooth is broken – there might be more
damage in there, I guess, but her mouth is so swollen that I find it difficult
to tell. I gasp in horror as I look at this destruction zone of a woman’s face.


“What
the hell is this?” I ask softly.


He
shakes his head. “I don’t know what it’s doing here. Like I said, it was right
at the back of one of the drawers. Stuck behind it. I had to pull it out.”


“Who
is she?” I ask. My stomach is churning looking at it, because this is evidence
of a brutal beating. This is not the result of an accident, I don’t think. In
fact, I can see three small reddened places on the cheekbone that could be the
deeper outline of knuckles hitting bone. “Do you know who she is?”


“I
can’t answer that right now,” Alex says. 


“So
you do know her?”


He
shakes his head. I don’t know why he won’t answer the question. He sounds
agonized and I don’t blame him. But why the evasion? Why won’t he look at me.


“Who
worked in this office?” I ask.


“My
dad. My dad used it. It was where he’d go when he needed some quiet, because
his office got loud when the tasting room was busy. He might have stored some
of his records here. I didn’t know about it, but maybe someone else did.”


“Anyone
else use it?” I ask.


“Nobody.
Nobody else that I know of, but things might have changed after I left.”


“Have
you asked the manager?”


“He
says the only possessions that are in here are a few recent accounts, and some
personal items belonging to my dad.”


We
stare again at the photo. My mind is racing, but it’s going in circles, which
isn’t the most helpful. Are there any clues to be found from this picture? What
can I see? It’s a high quality print, and must have come from a printer
somewhere. Was it printed here? Did somebody send this to George? Or did he
inflict it on the person himself? The background is a blank wall which could be
anywhere. No clues there.


This
paper needs to be tested for prints. It has ours on it now, of course, but
maybe it also has other people’s, and we can trace back from there. 


A
thought occurs to me.


“This
woman might have reported this to the police. Detective Dunn might know who did
this.”


“I
guess we have to show him,” Alex says. He sounds reluctant, which worries me,
but then again, this is going to open a giant can of worms. 


“Any
others? Are you sure you have never seen her before?” I ask.


“No
others.”


We
stare at each other. He’s breathing fast, his shoulders tensed. He didn’t say
he was sure. I think he knows who she is, but he’s not telling me.


There
are footsteps coming toward the door. Who’s coming in here and what do they
want?


“Alex,”
I mutter.


There’s
a clicking sound. A ratcheting noise that makes me freeze because it’s so loud
and sharp and unfamiliar.


It’s
the door locking. 


“What
the hell?” Alex calls out. He steps toward the door, but the next moment,
there’s a glugging noise, and a pool of something starts trickling under the
door. The acrid fumes tell me what it is as they filter through, and I grab
Alex’s arm and pull him back.


“No!
No, don’t get your shoes in it!”


I
can’t believe what is happening. This scenario is unfolding as if it was a
nightmare. I don’t know what’s going on, or who’s on the other side of the
door, but the reek of gasoline is unmistakable.


The
next second, there’s another cracking sound, and flames chase under the door,
leaping up and devouring the pool, and fanning out to the cardboard boxes.


In
one horrific moment, we’ve been trapped inside an incinerator.


I’ve
pulled Alex back, stopping his shoes from being soaked, but now, I am paralyzed
for a moment as I stare at this, feeling my heart pounding in my throat and
wondering what it will feel like to be burned alive. As the flames leap upward
and the smoke starts gathering, I am shamefully powerless to act any further.
My shock has caught up with my brain and caused an impasse.


Luckily,
Alex is able to act.


“Window!”
he yells. 


We
turn and rush the few yards across the office. I’m already choking. The smoke
from the cardboard is suffocating, and it’s getting right into my throat,
causing it to burn and spasm. Alex is grappling with the window latch, and I do
my best, getting in there beside him, bashing at it, trying to loosen it, as
the flames roar behind me. The heat is palpable and I can feel it shimmering,
burning my back as the flames wrap around the boxes.


Breathing
hard, his face contorted, Alex grabs the piles of boxes nearest the window and
flings them away. Good thinking, it stops the flames from traveling, and
creates a small firebreak that maybe buys us a couple of seconds. The heat is
ferocious and my lungs feel inflamed.


The
window loosens. With a loud metallic screech that’s only just audible over the
crackling flames, Alex and I manage to shove it wide. Of course, the extra air
feeds the flames, which respond with what sounds like a series of gunshots. I’m
so filled with adrenaline that I can’t even feel fear now, but I do feel a
weird sense of inertia, an acceptance that even though the window is open, the
flames might still be faster and we might not be in time. I might die here, and
I will never know what the real cause was, or who did this, or if they intended
for me to be in here at all.


The
thoughts flash through my mind in a nanosecond, and then I am lunging for the
window and Alex’s hands are around my waist, grabbing and pushing, shoving me
toward the blessedly cool outside air. I grab the sill, I flail and writhe,
feeling as if it’s all happening in slow motion, and then I am through, my
weight taking me down the other side as I plummet, hands first, into a
blessedly cool and muddy flower bed.


The
noise of the fire is a terrible snap, crackle, pop, and sparks are flying out
of the window as I scramble to my feet. My only thoughts are for Alex – he’s
bigger than me, the window gap is small, and the fire is more ferocious by the
second. Will he get out in time?


From
the outside, I wrench at the frame as his face appears, with a smudge of dirt,
his cheeks flushed, his mouth wide as he gasps for air. I grab one of his arms
and pull with all my might, yanking at him, knowing that every moment now
represents the difference between life and death, because this room is going up
like tinder now. 


“I
can’t do it!” he yells, words that fill me with dread.


“You
will!” I take an even harder grip on his forearm, my fingers locking into solid
muscle, and I pull with all my might.


I’m
not going to do it. He’s stuck. He’s trapped in this too narrow gap and I will
have to watch as this man burns to death. I tug vainly, but already, my brain
is telling me that it’s impossible, the fire is too fast, it must be too late
already.


And
then, with a cry, he topples forward, and he’s out, somersaulting down into
that same flower bed, with the soles of his shoes steaming, and a singe mark on
the bottom of one of his jean legs.


I
grab hold of him and help him to his feet, and we run, getting some distance
between us and the flames. My legs feel as if they don’t belong to me, and I
feel as if I’ve had sandpaper run the whole way from my mouth to my lungs.
Everything is burning. Beside me, Alex is choking. But people have been alerted
now. I can see a commotion in the parking lot and a few figures are running our
way. Now there’s an alarm, insistent and sharp, splitting the air. Maybe it was
there earlier and I just didn’t hear it inside.


“I’ve
got to go see what’s going on. This could spread!” Alex’s eyes are wild and
he’s thinking of his winery, his inheritance. 


“I’m
coming too.” Together with him, I run around, and we burst through the
entrance, just as the trio of shocked sommeliers are herding guests toward the
exit.


“Please,
stay calm!” I hear the older one shout, not sounding calm at all. “Make your
way to the nearest exit point!”


But
we run against the tide, passing a secretarial looking woman erupting from the
other corridor, and a few more guests, and people who are coming from the other
passage, the one leading to the room where the wine vats are. There must be a
fire exit there, so my guess is they are coming to help, and Alex shouts,
coughing, “This way!”


One
of them has a fire extinguisher, and he grabs another one from a wall bracket
as he runs. 


“We
have to get it under control!” he shouts. 


The
steel door is blistering, and the flames that were set from the other side are
licking at the walls. The gasoline container is on its side nearby, and Alex
kicks it away, so that it goes clanking and tumbling back down the corridor. He
and the other man, who I’m guessing is the vineyard manager, direct their fire
extinguishers at the blaze and there’s a spray of foam.


The
fire this side is extinguished, but if that door gives in, then the flames will
boil down this corridor, and in that case, I don’t know where they will stop. I
don’t even know if the winery will survive, never mind anyone in the passage.
That being us.


“Get
back!” The same thought has clearly occurred to Alex. “Get back, it might
blow!”


There
would be nothing that fire extinguishers could do in that case, and the heat
was building outside. But perhaps we’ll get through this, because now I can
hear the sirens from outside. The fire department is on the way.


We
back down the corridor and out the other side. Then, down the next passage,
this time facing the exit point that is the now deserted tasting room. Sirens
are getting closer. The fire truck is here, they’re pulling up. Someone is
gesticulating which way to go. Tackling the blaze from the outside, damping it
down before it can blow that door. The truck speeds in that direction, crushing
a flower bed and leaving dark strips in the grass. Thicker smoke billows up,
visible from my vantage point outside the tasting room door. The air is acrid
and there are tiny particles floating in it, ash, grass, cardboard.


I
sprawl down on the grass, for a moment just breathing, coughing, coming to
terms with what happened, and that I am still alive. There isn’t room for
anything more in my brain at this stage. I am absolutely spent. People are
running around, cars are speeding out of the lot, and right now, nobody is
paying me any notice and I am fine with that. I survived. Alex and I survived,
and we shouldn’t have done that at all.


I
see Detective Dunn rushing toward me, his face taut with concern, and suddenly,
everything that has happened leading up to this, comes back in a rush.


The
photo! Where is it? Did I leave it there to burn? I feel a sense of trauma,
because it was a key piece of evidence and it’s gone. That was the most idiotic
thing I’ve ever done. Shame fills me, hot on the heels of adrenaline and fear
and relief and a hundred other emotions. Alex called me to that office
especially to see the photo, and now the office is gone, and the photo is, too.


I’ve
lost the only evidence I had to show him. 











Chapter FIFTEEN


 


 


“The
photo was behind a drawer in the office,” I say. “Alex found it by accident.”


We’re
back in the house. Smoke is still billowing from the winery, but the fire’s
under control and it looks as if it was confined to that one office, and part
of the corridor. I think they’ll have to ship wine in plain boxes for a while,
because all those branded ones have gone up in flames.


“What
do you mean?” Detective Dunn’s voice is sharp. He’s watching me intently as I
slump in the small living room in an upstairs portion of the house that doesn’t
overlook the winery. The smell of smoke is still in my throat and nose, though.
I don’t think it’ll ever leave.


“Alex
called me in there,” I tell him. “I think he might know who it was.”


“He’s
not telling me, if he does,” Dunn says, sounding angry.


We’re
separated, of course. The first thing Detective Dunn did was to escort me back
to the house and make sure I was in seclusion from then on. An assistant
fireman stood at the door. He wants my version, uncontaminated by any family
member, and I think his concern is much more that the family will get to me,
than the other way around.


“So
he found the photo?” Dunn asks.


“Yes,
that’s what he told me. He found it at the back of a drawer in an office that
was apparently only used by George Alcott. It traumatized him. I could see how
upset he was. He wouldn’t say who the woman is.”


Dunn
glances at me. His face gives nothing away. I don’t know if he knows anything
about it or not.


“So
you were looking at the photo, discussing it with him, and then the door
slammed?”


“Yes,
it did, and somebody poured gasoline under it.” The heart pounding memory is
there, spiking my adrenaline all over again so that my hands go clammy.


“Okay.”
He glances down at his notes, and then at the officer sitting next to him, who
looks a few years younger and less experienced. They told me his name but it
went right out of my mind.


“Can’t
you look up your records? She was mid twenties and blond and badly beaten.
Maybe she opened a case.”


“We’ll
do our best,” he says. “We will look back in the state records for the past few
years. But I’m thinking of your situation now. You said you’d already had one
threat. Were there others?”


“No
others.”


“Did
you notice anyone following you down there?”


“No,
I didn’t. Can’t you look at the cameras in the winery? Can’t the cameras give a
record of who set that office on fire?”


There
are cameras, discreetly positioned at the winery’s entrance. I noticed them the
very first time I was here, and the reason was that I was wondering if anyone
might look back on the footage, and see me and Alex going in together.


I
was wary of being seen going into the winery with him after hours, and thought
that someone might misinterpret our actions.


“The
cameras were disabled. None of the feeds are functional,” he says, in a terse
tone that tells me this is one disappointment too many for him, too.


I
remember the smashed window that Alex told me about this morning, and the fact
that this office was turned upside down. I tell Dunn about it, too. He notes it
down. I don’t know if he’s already heard it from Alex or if it’s news. I don’t
know if he has interviewed Alex yet, and if he has, he might have forgotten to
mention it. I only just remembered now.


“Might
have been done then,” he says in a resigned tone. “At any rate, there’s no
footage from today.”


So
nobody checked the cameras this morning to make sure they were operational. I
guess they don’t check them that often. It’s a winery, not a maximum security
prison. They probably check them every few days, or as the need arises.


Detective
Dunn stares at me. His gaze is unflinching. “You need to leave,” he says.


“I’m
not leaving.” Showing more stubbornness than I thought I possessed, I stare him
down.


“Somebody
is trying to stop you from doing your job, and they came damned close to it
this morning,” he emphasizes.


I
sigh, and try to contain the fright that is otherwise threatening to explode
inside me. I’ve always hated the idea of burning to death. When I think of all
the fates Lily could have suffered – I don’t do it often but I do sometimes –
that’s one of the worst and most terrible, and I never let myself think of it
for long.


“Look,
you’re going to find this killer when? Today?”


Dunn
snorts. “You have an optimistic view of our timeline.”


“Tomorrow?”


He
all but rolls his eyes. “Okay,” he says. “I’ll give you an hour to heal the
family.”


“I
can’t –” I stop myself as he smirks briefly. 


“See?”


“I
see,” I acknowledge. “But it can’t be that difficult given that it was somebody
on site, and that the person must know the layout. It must have been
opportunistic. They saw me go down the corridor, and had the gasoline ready.
Maybe gasoline is stored somewhere on site. It must be, considering they have
so many delivery trucks leaving.”


My
mind is spinning, trying to figure out logistics and timelines that I don’t
know enough about, and that I’m not trained to understand. Detective Dunn is
trained, and I need to let him do his job, while I try to do mine.


I’m
not sure, though, where a murder attempt leaves me as a psychotherapist, and
again, the wisdom of his words sinks in.


“You
should leave,” he says again.


“I’ll
be careful.” Thinking of a better argument, I add, “Besides, having me here
might help you catch the killer.”


He
sighs. “The fact you’re still alive is a miracle. We could have been retrieving
your charred remains now. And we still wouldn’t know who’d tried to burn that
room down.”


I
wince. Is there any need for him to be so blunt?


“I’m
not leaving,” I say.


“Why?”
His voice is agonized. “If it’s about the money, don’t you – don’t you have
insurance for this kind of eventuality? There must be professional insurance
you could claim from?”


“It’s
not the money.” I can tell my unreasonable stubbornness is wearing him down. 


“Well,
I guess I can’t force you to go. I can only strongly advise you for your own
safety. This house feels like a powder keg.”


“That,
I agree with.” I nod while he checks his notes, flipping through the pages of
scrawl he’s produced since I’ve been sitting there.


“Is
there anything else you want to say? Anything you can recall?”


“I’ve
said it all. If there’s anything I remember, I’ll let you know.”


I
stand up, my legs shaky. I need to get back to my room and shower. Smoke seems
to have permeated my pores. Maybe the not-so-kindly Siobhan will agree to
launder my clothes, so that I can get the reek out of my bedroom.


Or
else, perhaps I can ask the disappearing PA to take my clothes to the dry
cleaners.


I
actually see her as I walk in. She’s in the living room, smoking another of her
cigarettes and writing something down in a hardcover notebook. So she still is
in the house, but just not organizing my appointments.


I
am tempted to speak to her, but can’t face the unpleasantness. I remind myself
that I was told Gervene is a part time employee but that George Alcott believed
she was a full time worker, so that Victoria could use that cash to channel
more funds to her sister.


I
head upstairs and I go into my suite, unlocking the bedroom door. I collapse
onto my bed and I stare at my reflection in the full length mirror. I am
smudged and smeared and muddied. My clothes are dirty and my hair is mussed,
but I’m alive and I shouldn’t be.


I
climb in the shower and do my best to wash away the smoke, and the dirt, even
though when I get out, despite lashings of fragrant soap and shampoo, there’s
still an acrid tang at the back of my throat. And someone is hammering at the
bedroom door.


I
get up and open it a crack, wrapping my bathrobe around me.


It’s
Victoria. She looks disheveled and frazzled. Kind of like I do, except she
wasn’t in a fire.


“Dr.
Close,” she says, wringing her hands. “I don’t know what to say. I am so sorry
about this. I cannot believe that such a thing has happened, and I want you to
know that I will never get over this. I am cooperating with the police in every
way possible. This person needs to be found!”


Dramatically,
she clasps her hands together, staring at me through eyes that are filled with
tears.


I
sympathize with her. She’s been through a lot. In the past few days, she’s lost
her husband, discovered he was murdered, had her daughter elope with someone
she disapproves of, and now, the shrink she hired to fix everything was nearly
killed. Assuming she’s not the murderess, that’s a lot for anyone to handle,
and right now, I remind myself, she needs my help.


“It
has been a disaster,” I admit. “I’m willing to keep working, but not today. We
all need some time out today. Tomorrow morning I’m going to set up another
series of interviews. I don’t want Gervene doing it, she’s not reliable.”


“I
know,” Victoria says apologetically. “She’s an old friend of mine, and I’ve
been trying to help her out with work. I thought…”


“I
will message people directly,” I say. “And we’ll continue as normal, as far as
we can.”


“I’m
so grateful that you’re prepared to keep working with us,” she husks.


I
close the bedroom door and make sure to lock it. Probably I should leave the
window open, given the gasoline habits of some of the household, but I don’t
get around to doing that. Suddenly, everything is catching up with me, and
before I know it, the adrenaline ebbs, and I stumble to the bed, and I lie
down, and for a few hours, blankness overtakes me, without the need for as much
as a sleeping pill.


I
awake from a disturbed dream, struggling up into a sitting position. The window
outside is darkening. The day is over. I’m still alive and nobody has disturbed
me. 


My
phone is beeping. Was that what woke me? I’ve got a few incoming messages.


One’s
from Victoria. “Have spoken to the whole family. Everyone will cooperate
tomorrow re appointments.” One’s from Maureen, back in the office in
Delaware, checking in with me to see how everything’s going. Dare I tell her? I
decide not to. It will completely stress her out. I’ll speak to her tomorrow. 


There’s
another message from Detective Dunn, asking if I need any medical attention
after the fire, and wanting another update from me, and as usual, giving
nothing away from his side.


And
the final one, the one that must have woken me, is from Alex.


“Wanted to check you are okay,” he has texted. “Do you
want to go for dinner? Might be easier to go out tonight, than have dinner
here?”


I
feel a mix of relief and weird anticipation.


“Good idea,” I
text.


“Meet you outside in 10?” he texts back immediately.


I
remind myself that this is a friendly, caring invitation, that it’s practical
and sensible, and that I am still working in this home. The sense of expectancy
I feel as I pull on a fresh top and brush my hair, doing my best to style the
already dry locks with a blast of the hairdryer, is not appropriate. I need to
remember that he is a client.


I
need to maintain my most professional behavior tonight. I resolve that I will.
My decision represents an unbreakable commitment to myself and to this project.


At
least, I hope so.











Chapter SIXTEEN


 


 


The
wine is going to my head, but hey, it’s a celebration of being alive, right?
The popping sound as the cork is pulled from the second bottle is barely
audible over the convivial buzz of the restaurant. 


Alex
and I drove there in a cab. We have had a steak dinner and we’re now
considering dessert, with the leather bound menus in our hands.


Conversation
has flowed at our table. We have discussed the day in detail. We spent about an
hour reliving every panicked moment of being stuck in that room, filling in the
details for each other, sharing the thoughts that went through our mind.


"I've
never come close to anything like that," Alex says, as the waiter pours us
another glass of the fragrant Chardonnay. A competitor's Chardonnay. It's as
if, for this evening, the winery's loyalties and responsibilities have been set
aside. 


“What’s
the closest you’ve come to a deadly situation?” I say. For a moment I’m tempted
to tell him about Lily, but then I stop myself, chastising myself that I must
be mad, that I should never tell anyone anything so personal and private when I
hardly know them.


His
expression is shadowed in the muted lighting as he considers the question.


“I
was a reckless driver in my teens,” he says. “One time, I was speeding along in
a rainstorm, not thinking of the consequences or of anything much. I realized
far too late that there was a sharp bend up ahead, and I knew there wasn’t time
to brake for it.”


“What
did you do?” I ask.


“I
tried my best. I tried to steer out of the skid, feeling water sluicing under
my tires and feeling the car start to slide, and thinking to myself that if I
got out of this I would make a pact with whoever had saved me, that I’d try to
be a better person for the rest of my life, and that I would never, ever break
the speed limit again. Somehow, I managed to keep control of the car around the
bend, and I steered out of it, and pulled to the side of the road, and just sat
there, thinking about how dumb and lucky I was, coming close to throwing up
through sheer relief. And I’ve tried my best since then not to break the speed
limit. Even thinking of it makes my hands go cold.”


He
holds out a hand and before I can think better of it, before I can stop myself,
I touch his hand. My fingers glide over his palm, which is cool, and for just a
moment, our hands clasp and I feel a rush of sensation so powerful it almost
chokes me.


Quickly,
I remove my hand, gathering my professional demeanor about me once more, even
though at this stage of the evening, it feels like a rather tattered robe. I
remind myself that we shared a very intense experience, and that it’s natural
we feel a closeness afterward, but that it is my responsibility not to let this
situation run away with me. Or us.


“How
about you?” he asks.


"A
near-death experience?" I ask.'


“Yes.
That. You must have had one?” 


"I
guess it would have been when I took a local flight and the landing gear got
stuck." That horrific incident rushes back. It was ten years ago, and it
has lurked in my mind, as fresh and scary today as it was then. "We had to
fly a holding pattern, while they tried to check if the landing gear was down,
and finally confirm it wasn't, and then wait while they got foam for the
runway, and fire trucks and ambulances. All the while the fuel was getting
lower and I could see the stress in the flight attendant's eyes. Passengers
were hugging each other and crying and panicking and making pacts. In the end,
the pilot did the belly landing and it was as scary as hell, but we survived
it. I still get a little nervous on flights, though."


“That’s
always been a huge fear of mine, too,” he shares. You’re brave to fly again.”


“Brave
or stupid,” I joke, thinking of my current circumstances.


I
take another sip of my wine. We decide to share a dessert.


“Crème
brulee?” he asks. “Chocolate lava cake?”


"I
guess it has to be the lava cake," I say. I know I shouldn't be sharing a
dessert with him at all, but after today, can you blame me for having less
self-control than usual? At least I know when to stop. This is a friendly
dinner, nothing more. It's a celebration of life, and tomorrow, it will go all
the way back to normality. Detective Dunn will work around the clock to catch
whoever did this – who may or may not be the same person who murdered George
Alcott.


The
lava cake is sumptuous and chocolatey, with just enough texture to make it
impossible to resist. We dig in our spoons, and I finish my glass of wine and I
think to myself how unlike real life this is, as if someone gave us a free pass
to be different tonight. 


I
remind myself firmly that this free pass ends the moment we step out of the
restaurant. That I am with a multimillionaire winery owner, who’s a good few
years younger than me, and that to even acknowledge that I’m attracted to him
is exceedingly inappropriate. That he is probably just being kind in inviting
me out at all, but that in this state of mind, he might also be open to making
bad decisions, and I have to be the responsible one.


I
give myself such a stern talking to that I manage to jolt myself right out of
the blissful reverie I have sunk into. With a feeling of relief, I know that
I’ve got this. I’m not going to make any bad decisions tonight, and I am in
control.


He
calls for the check as the waiter takes the second bottle of wine away empty. I
make a futile effort to pay, but he overrides it.


"My
treat," he says firmly, so I leave it. And I do not say I'll get the next
dinner. There will be no next dinner, and this is a once-off.


I’ve
managed to keep a lid on any excess emotion, and it’s all good. I feel proud of
myself. There’s just the trip home, and then we’re all good.


I
can do it. I know I can.


The
restaurant is emptying out as we head out. I’m on a buzz from the aftermath of
adrenaline and way too much wine. By mutual consent, we start walking down the
town’s quiet main street. The wine has calmed me, and I don’t feel paranoid
anymore, or worry about whether there’s anyone watching me. 


“It’s
been a wonderful evening,” I say briskly, reminding myself of my professional
distance, moving aside to keep our hands from brushing, even as I glance at his
face. “Let me at least get the cab home, okay?”


“Sure,”
he says. But for some reason the app won’t work on my phone. I try it once, and
then again, guessing I’m doing something wrong, but not sure about where,
exactly, the fault lies.


He
leans over my shoulder to try to make it work. It suddenly seems incredibly
funny that I’m so technologically challenged at such a time.


“It’s
just an app. Press that button.”


“I
pressed it, and it won’t work!” 


“Press
it again. Look here, like this.”


We're
touching, his arm is around me, his hand on mine, I turn to him to say
something jokingly, and suddenly, the stupid phone and the stubborn app are
forgotten as he pulls me toward him and we are kissing, so deep and
passionately that we might as well be a couple of teens. His lips are on mine,
his stubble rough on my cheek, his hand is smoothing my hair as my arms lock
around him. I hear him moan as my legs weaken to a near-liquid state for the
second time today. Different and much more pleasurable reasons, though.


A
tiny voice inside me is screaming that this is so wrong, that it’s a really bad
decision, but I am not listening to the voice. To be honest, the voice never
stood a chance.


I
don't know how far back in time I'd need to go to stop what is happening now,
but I have a feeling it would be a lot farther than I think.


 


***


 


It's
two a.m., and the entire winery and house is quiet as the cab purrs up the
driveway. I think I must still be drunk, because I don't feel hungover yet, and
after so much fine wine, I surely should. I hope nobody from the family sees me
as I insert my key in the front door, hoping it won’t make a noise, and that
they don’t have an alarm activated after what happened earlier.


My
body is tingling, I feel on a cloud after what Alex and I shared. We went to a
hotel. Not a motel, but some fancy place where we got a suite, and we stripped
off our clothes, and fell into bed, and made love with frenzied intensity. 


I
feel giddy. I’ve been single and immersed in my work for what seems like eons,
and I’ve totally forgotten what it feels like to share, to let go, to be one
with another person, especially one who is as hot, and sensitive, and strong as
Alex Alcott.


Lord
help me, I am so smitten with him. I can still feel the touch of him on me. My
skin is pleasantly scoured from that stubble. I keep getting electric shocks of
sensation as I remember what we shared, and how he responded, and how I felt.
He was asleep when I gave him one last kiss and sneaked out, walking across the
lobby like a thief, my app working this time, too little too late, to get me
home so that I can have an early start tomorrow and so that nobody sees me
arriving home with him.


My
mind is absolutely filled with thoughts of him and this is so, so wrong.


How
do you stop a runaway train? I don’t know, but I am going to have to. As from
tomorrow – oops, make that as from later today, I have a busy and demanding day
where I am going to have to interview every household member, including Alex.
Along with his mother.


Can
I get through such an interview?


I
nearly giggle aloud as I remind myself that right now, I’m just trying to get
through the front door. Finally, my key turns and I step inside. The door
squeaks slightly and drunk me starts making jokes in my mind about how surely
with all these staff they could find someone to oil the door?


Sober
me is on edge, though, and thankfully, sober me does have a tiny voice in
proceedings as I turn and push the door closed as quietly as I opened it,
easing the latch into place.


Then,
I turn and tiptoe across the entrance hall, which is very dark, but I’m not
turning on any lights in this sleeping house. I know the way to go. Up the
stairs and along the passage, turn right and then turn left and I am in my
rooms.


My
legs buckle as I think of him holding me, and I remember how it felt when…


And
then, the wisps of sensation surrounding me evaporate in one huge, cold shock
as I see a figure, standing in the archway of the passage ahead.


My
heart bangs hard in my chest. Who the hell is it? I peer through the gloom,
gasping in a breath and trying my best to see who it is, because who it is will
have a bearing on what I say next.


But
whoever it is turns and walks away. One minute they are there, and the next
minute they are gone.


I’m
breathing hard. Who was it? What will they think? How bad is it for the shrink
to be arriving home in the small hours, fully dressed, with smudged makeup and
a blotchy face? Maybe it was too dark to see that. There was a shaft of light
from an outside lamp, though, that shone through the corridor window.


Who
was it?


Why
didn’t they say anything?


Clutching
my keys in my hand so they don’t jingle, I reach the door to my rooms and I
ease it open. I step inside, and close it. Only then do I switch on the light,
my heart giving a pitter-patter of fright as I think I see someone sitting in
the wingback chair. But it’s only the cushion, at a strange angle. I head
through to the bedroom, lock the door behind me, remove my make-up, strip off
my clothes and fall into bed. 


I
remind myself that really, I shouldn’t be alive today after all. I should be
dead. Someone wanted me dead.


It’s
only as I’m drifting off that the thought comes to me, flaring in my mind.


What
if it wasn’t me this arsonist was targeting? What if they wanted Alex dead, and
I was just meant to be collateral damage?


If
that’s the case, we’re both in danger now.











Chapter SEVENTEEN


 


 


Ouch.
The morning light is way too bright for my muzzy head and tired eyes, as I
force them open, rolling over and fumbling for my phone to check the time.


Seven
thirty. I must get up and make my way down to breakfast, pretending to be the
respectable shrink that Victoria Alcott thought she hired, and not the loose,
brazen hussy who ended up sleeping with her son last night.


In
the harsh morning light, the feelings of guilt are overpowering. I knew I’d pay
for my pleasure, and sure enough, the account has landed. How could I do such a
thing? I have violated all my professional boundaries, and if Alex wanted to,
he could destroy me now.


Was
that his aim?


Now
there’s a thought I would rather not have, but as I pull on a pale pink top and
a pair of jeans and my good black sandals, it won’t leave my mind. He could
destroy me now.


At
least I know he’s not the killer, though.


But
do I know that? I am wondering whether that whole fire episode might have been
engineered by him, just to try to prove his innocence? Yes, it nearly went
badly wrong, and ended up almost killing both of us, but it could have gotten
out of control and he could have done it to make sure that Detective Dunn
scratched him right off the list of suspects.


No,
no, no, I argue blearily with myself, as I apply light foundation to even out
my skin tone and make it look as if I haven’t enjoyed hours of passion last
night. I rummage in my purse and find two onyx hairclips which I use to try to
tame my hair, now wild and affronted after its poor treatment over the past
twenty-four hours.


Then,
having tried my best to patch myself up so that I look the part, I head
downstairs. As I pass the archway where I saw that person last night, I wonder
again who it was. Was it tall or petite? I honestly can’t say. It was such a
fleeting glimpse that I try to persuade myself I imagined it, but my mind won’t
accept that because it’s not true.


The
smell of coffee is coming from the dining room, rich and welcome, and I follow
it. This morning would be a good time to have nobody at breakfast, but I’m not
going to be lucky. Walking in, I see that Siobhan is busy refilling the bacon
tray, and that I have the pleasure of the company of the two Alcott siblings
with whom I did not sleep last night. Yup, Isabelle is sitting on one side of
the table, looking sulky as she nibbles on a fruit stick. The sunlight catches
the diamond in her ring, causing it to flash with multicolored brilliance. And
Nathan is sitting on the other side, looking a lot worse for wear than I am.
That gives me some comfort. His hangover is almost tangible. His eyes are
reddened, and his hands are shaking. 


Bravely,
or stupidly, he has clearly decided to self-medicate through large quantities
of bacon, because his plate is loaded up with about eight rashers. Maybe he’s
belatedly trying to line his stomach, though I fear that ship has sailed.


At
any rate, I remind myself that I cannot be critical of any of the Alcotts’
behavior when I have done worse. To judge them now is completely hypocritical.
I’m in no position to point fingers.


“Good
morning,” I say.


“Morning,”
Nathan mumbles. Isabelle doesn’t reply. She just gives me a cool, considering
look that makes a guilty pang go through me as I wonder if it was her in the
archway last night, seeing me come home, late and drunk and blotchy. Did she
know her brother was out, too?


“Nathan,”
I continue, all business, “I’m seeing you at nine. And Isabelle, I’m seeing you
at eleven?”


Nathan
gives me a hollow glance, as if an appointment with me couldn’t make his day
any worse than it’s already panning out to be. It’s Isabelle who puts up the
resistance.


"I
am not doing any sessions with you," she says firmly. "I didn't sign
up for any of this. I had no idea this was happening. If my mother wanted me to
do something like this, then she should have gotten my buy-in because I'm an
adult and my own person now."


“Your
relationship with her is very conflicted,” I tell her gently, using a word that
I think might describe several of her relationships. She glares at me.


“I’ll
fix it in my own way. If I even choose to. She can’t be so arrogant as to think
that I’m going to be the one who works on this. She also needs to.”


But
yet, you’re refusing therapy that she’s set up to try to fix this, I think.
Still, there’s no reasoning with her now, I can see that. She is bitterly
defiant and she’s going to defend this position for as long as her fruit stick
lasts.


That
proves to be a shorter time than I expected. She takes a forceful bite of the
melon ball, practically swallowing it whole, and then flings the stick down
onto the plate, leaving the strawberry and kiwi fruit untouched. Her chair
scrapes back as she stands, and she stalks out. Since she’s wearing breeches
again – navy blue this time – I assume she’s headed for the stables.


“Yeah,
she’s moody these days,” Nathan says, lifting another rasher of bacon to his
lips and guiding it, with some difficulty, between them.


"Why
is that?" I ask. I have coffee poured, but can't face breakfast. In any
case, I don't need it after the lavish meal last night.


“Because
of her love life. It’s like a rollercoaster, up and down.” Putting down his
fork, he uses his hand to helpfully illustrate the trajectory in the air.


“Why
do you think it’s so volatile.”


“Because
of him.” Nathan gives me a knowing look. “All because of him, you know.”


Who
is ‘him’?


“You
mean Matt?” I ask, but his reply shocks me.


“No.
My dad. My dad caused the problems for all of us.”


“What
do you mean by that?” I ask, but Nathan is not answering. He shakes his head
and looks even more secretive than he has been doing.


He
hasn't given me a straight answer to anything I've asked. Having him and
Victoria for mother-son therapy might force him to do that. It might be what he
needs. But at the breakfast table, now, all I'm getting are hints that there's
trouble in paradise, which is not exactly news.


And
then, with a click of her scuffed heels, Clara walks in. 


She’s
wearing a cheap cotton sundress, with her flat brown hair tied up with a pin.
Knowing what I do of her business history – or rather, what I think I do – I
look at her with different eyes. She’s a financially irresponsible person who
was living off an annuity from George until he cut the purse strings.


That’s
assuming the version I was told is correct. That, I don’t know. But it makes
sense. It explains a lot. I still don’t understand the reasons why, though.


“Good
morning,” she says brightly, adjusting her expression as she looks at me. “I
hear you had a terrible experience yesterday."


“I
was very lucky to get out of it unhurt,” I tell her. “Thank you so much for
being concerned. 


“I
feel it was probably a disaffected worker. You know, George wasn’t an expert in
labor relations,” Clara says thoughtfully.


Not
for a moment do I think it was a random disaffected worker, but since she’s
talking, I’m keen to know what else she says.


“Wasn’t
he?” I ask, sipping my coffee.


She
shakes her head. “He had a very poor communication style. Unfortunately, a lot
of his staff didn’t take it well. He could be a very cruel man.” Leaning
forward, she whispers to me, making sure that Nathan can’t hear. “Alex is much
better, but he still has a way to go.”


On
hearing Alex’s name, I feel a tingle through my body and I know the blood is
rushing to my face. I am not impartial anymore when it comes to him, that I
know. But I do think I’m impartial enough to be able to figure out if he’s
cruel to his workers or not. There’s been no sign of it. And he was totally
distressed when he found the photograph of the beaten up woman. That was
genuine and raw. He wasn’t faking it. 


Was
he?


I
didn’t believe him when he said he didn’t know her.


Could
I be wrong? What if my attraction toward him has been clouding my judgment all
along?


Was
I really in so much danger there in the storeroom, or did he purposely struggle
with that window? Now that I'm looking back on the situation, he seemed to be
totally in control. He knew exactly what to do. He grappled with the frame for
what seemed like eons, but was probably only a few seconds, and then he pushed
me out of the window.


I
find myself thinking again that if he'd wanted to prove his own innocence, this
was a masterstroke. Nobody would suspect him as a killer after surviving a
near-death experience and rescuing me.


He
would have had to have had someone to help him, though. From the outside,
someone would have had to be an accomplice, pouring that gasoline down and
lighting it after locking the door. Who would that be? One of the staff,
somebody else? The manager?


Why
am I even thinking this way?


I
see that Clara is looking at me curiously, and I take refuge in my coffee. I
don't like being confused like this. It’s as if I literally cannot tell who is
right and who is wrong, who are the good guys here and who’s the murderer. I’m
usually a good judge of character. 


The
more I think about it, the more I realize that my role here is impossible for
as long as this crime is unsolved. I’ve gotten myself personally embroiled,
I’ve smashed through my own professional boundaries – and somebody last night
saw me come back home.


My
stomach clenches again as I wonder who it was.


“Why
do you say George was so unfair?” I whisper to Clara. 


"There
are very good reasons," she mutters. "You want to know what they are?
Maybe ask his workers themselves. They'll tell you the truth. I speak to them,
and I hear them talk."


I
hear her but I don’t believe her. Immediately, my mind is telling me that this
woman must have another agenda for saying what she’s saying. This can’t be
right. She’s sour, she’s bitter, she got her allowance cut off and she has
every reason to hold a massive grudge against George.


It
probably extends to the son, too. I can’t imagine that Alex would suddenly
start paying her an allowance.


I
really need to dig deeper into this, go down to the winery and ask questions.
The place is closed to visitors today, and emergency renovations are already
being started. Glancing out of the window, I can see that there’s a dump truck
on site already. After his couple of hours’ sleep, Alex will be overseeing
things. It’s better I don’t bump into him today, though.


Last
night was a terrible mistake for me personally and professionally, and the best
thing I can do is to try and forget what happened, and make sure it never, ever
happens again. Not with Alex, not with anyone. The worst of it is that I don’t
know what the consequences will be.


I’ll
only know later how badly I’ve messed up. My mistake feels like a sword hanging
over me, which could drop onto my neck at any moment.











Chapter EIGHTEEN


 


 


Since
I can’t go and canvass the workers right now, I head back to my rooms and take
a look at my messages. Nothing from Alex. What did I expect? Incredulously, I
examine my own emotional state and find it sadly lacking. Did I really think he
was going to send me a text thanking me for last night?


The
lack of communication from him is festering inside me, though. I’m waged in an
internal war, with my mind telling me that I’m a stupid idiot and that I must
just forget this as soon as I can. My body is telling me something different,
and so I’m a mess inside. I feel the same way I did when I first started
dating. I’m harking back to a time in my life when I was insecure and lonely,
the plain, skinny nerd of the class, and it's triggering all my deep-seated
fears that I am a nobody, that I will be ignored, that nobody will ever really
love me. I know my parents have a role to play in that mindset, and that Lily's
disappearance only emphasized my loneliness, but now I realize those demons
have never left, and they're busy torturing me.


If
I’m very lucky, Alex is regretting it as much as I am. If I’m unlucky then he’s
changed his mind about us, and he’s going to be using this against me somehow.
That was the risk I ran, and I went into it with my eyes wide open, although it
didn’t feel that way. At any rate, there’s nothing I can do now, as I
supposedly have a full morning.


I
don’t think for a moment that Nathan will turn up for his session, but he's
full of surprises. At exactly five to nine, there's a tap on my door, and he
walks in. He's still looking rough. Makes two of us, I think in sympathy.


“Mom
said she’d be here just now,” he says, trailing across the room and slumping
down onto a chair with a sigh.


“Have
you been having a tough time?” I ask him, wondering if his demeanor is due to
more than a head pounding hangover.


“What
do you think?” he asks, shoulders still hunched. “I’ve lost my dad, I’ve been,
like, interrogated by the police twice, I’ve got nobody I can talk to in the
family. Nobody.”


“Were
you and your dad ever close?” I ask.


Suddenly,
weirdly, that question opens a door, and it feels like Nathan is ready to talk.


“My
dad was only close to Isabelle. Isabelle was his favorite. Seems like she was
the most able to get what she needed from him.”


“What
do you mean by that?”


"I
mean, my dad was – well, tight, I suppose you could say. Tight with money to a
ridiculous degree. He believed that everyone should earn their own keep. He
didn’t believe in handouts. He wanted us kids to grow up the same we’d have
done if we were poor, because he didn’t come from money himself.”


“Is
that so?” I ask. 


But
Nathan shakes his head. “I believed it for a long time, but he didn’t come from
nothing. Maybe he thought he did, but he had family money. Enough to start the
winery. Yeah, he grew it, but he had a nest egg to start it. It’s not something
he would give to any of us though. Now that he’s died, we get a trust fund, I
think.”


He
sounds unclear about it and I wonder if he really knows more of the details, or
if he doesn’t. 


That
is interesting. It explains a lot about the attitudes of the family.


It
also emphasizes the motive that somebody might have had, to kill George Alcott
because despite being hugely wealthy, he was notoriously tight with his purse
strings.


The
problem is that almost everyone benefits from his death. Victoria, all her
children, even the aunt. The housekeeper doesn’t benefit directly, but I still
don’t trust her.


I
refocus on Nathan, putting aside my thoughts about the inheritance. Healing
him, and helping him work through his issues, is what I need to do now, and
it’s why I’m here. 


“Tell
me how you felt growing up,” I ask.


He
stares at me, and to my surprise, I see the beginnings of trust in his eyes. He
wants to work with me and I think, more than any of the other children, he
wants to overcome his problems.


 


***


 


An
hour later, as the door closes, I feel invigorated and surer of myself. That
was a good session with Nathan. I was actually able to do what I was hired to
do, and get into his head, exploring his insecurities, the feeling that his
father never loved him, the too-strict attitude that caused him to rebel. 


To
my shock, Victoria arrived halfway through the session, with a muttered apology
for being late, and we were able to spend a productive half-hour dissecting
their relationship, and setting some communication goals.


I
feel amped that I’ve been able to do what I was called here for, even if it
feels like a small window of light in an otherwise very dark room.


Victoria
has now excused herself, saying she has to go into town. Nathan has gone back
to his room to make a list of his life priorities. I stare out of the window,
where it looks as if Isabelle and Matt are wrapping up the morning’s equestrian
activities.


I
feel restless as I find my gaze straying in the direction of the winery.


And
my thoughts touch on last night again, and then because I don’t let them linger
there, my mind turns instead, obsessively, to the fire. 


Who
lit that fire and why?


Whose
was that photo? Was there anything else of value in that cabinet that was
torched?


Why
did George Alcott hire a private investigator? What was he looking to find out,
and why was it done in such secrecy that even the police can’t track it?


A
new thought occurs to me, and once it’s lodged in my brain, I can’t dislodge
it. 


What
if the real aim of that arson was to destroy whatever was in that cabinet? I
start to wonder how thoroughly Alex went through it and if he knew what else
was in there. Maybe somebody else knew and hadn't had a chance to move the
information away?


I
am so embroiled in my thinking that I jump when I hear a knock on the door.


I
rush to open it, and my heart accelerates to full speed as I see Alex standing
outside.


He’s
wearing his winery golf shirt and he must have been hard at work, but as our
eyes meet I feel that ridiculous cascading of feelings inside me all over
again, making me feel twenty years younger and a hot mess of emotions inside. I
know I should greet him formally, but it’s all I can do to utter a husky, “Hi.”


Cool
professionalism, my inner voice exhorts me, but I’m unable to summon it up,
even though it was available just now for Nathan’s session.


“Hi,”
he replies, maybe encountering the same problem. He steps inside and he turns
to close the door. Then he turns to me.


"I
– listen, about last night," he begins. We're facing each other, and I see
the feelings chasing over his face, just the same way they're doing inside of
me.


I
feel that electricity again and I know there’s going to be no stopping what
happens next, that his ‘private session’ is not going to include much in the
way of counseling.


He
closes the study door, and the next moment, we’re in each other’s arms again.
For the next while, my coherent thoughts are sidelined, as we kiss.


This
time, my mind is screaming at me to stop this, that we cannot go any further in
my employer’s house and during working hours. I don’t want to stop. His hands
are under my blouse, his fingers warm on my skin. I’m pulling him tight against
me. All I want is him, for us to go through to the bedroom and drown ourselves
in each other. His hand slips under my top, I feel his fingers on my skin, our
kiss deepens. His breath is rough and ragged in my ear.


I
want to do this again so badly. The bedroom is right there. We could lock
ourselves away.


No,
I tell myself. No. Not in your clients’ home, during a consulting session.
No way. It’s taking ‘wrong’ to new levels.


From
somewhere, I get the strength to break the kiss at the last possible moment
before the point of no return is reached. It's difficult. I'm breathing hard.
Tumultuous is the best way to describe my thoughts right now.


He’s
still holding me closely. We’re looking into each other’s eyes. It's difficult
to feel any fear about what the future holds when, in the moment, I feel so
loved.


“I
didn’t expect to see you this morning,” I say softly. 


“I
was never going to be too busy to see you,” he murmurs, stroking my hair, and
although I take this with a pinch of salt, I can’t help feeling warm inside.


Then,
in direct answer to the other part of my question, and confirming there were
other reasons, he says, “The police are down there now. They’ve got forensics
there searching some of the rooms. They’ve closed it down completely. Even the
renovators are being told to keep away for a couple of hours.”


“What
do you think they’re looking for?” I ask.


He
shakes his head. “I don’t know. They’re looking for evidence, but I’m wondering
if they’re too late to find it. Maybe it got destroyed.”


“Where
are you going to go now?” I ask.


"I'm
going to head into town. There are a few things I've got to organize, a couple
of errands I must run, and then I'm meeting up with the lawyers at lunchtime to
sign some documents. It's amazing how much paperwork a death takes," he
admits grimly. It breaks the tender moment, and we step away from each other.


I
remember that his office was broken into recently, and I wonder if they were
looking for papers, more evidence, along with that strange photo? That’s what I
think, but I decide not to tell him. I don’t want to break the trust between
us. That’s the excuse I give myself, anyway. The real reason is different, and
I don’t even want to admit it to myself.


I
am wondering if he’s hiding something from me, and that gives me a thrill of
unease. How can I even think such a thing? Why don’t I trust him?


What
is it that is giving me doubts?


We
kiss again, once more. Whatever he may be hiding, the desire we have for each
other is as open and honest and unstoppable as any emotion has ever been.


Then,
before we end up in the bedroom after all, we break away from each other. He
heads off, and I go to the bathroom. There, I spend a few minutes breathing
deeply, splashing my face with water, and straightening out my blouse, and my
hair, and fixing my smudged lipstick, getting myself back to an appearance of
professional coolness as if that kiss had never happened. Then, I head out,
locking the bedroom door, and turning to close the suite’s main door.


It’s
then that I see it. Someone has left a notice on the door, printed in capital
letters.


I KNOW WHAT YOU WERE DOING INSIDE HERE, LEAVE NOW
SLUT, OR I WILL DESTROY YOU.











Chapter NINETEEN


 


 


I
feel sick inside at the contents of that note and the consequences of my
actions.


Did
Alex see the note? He couldn’t have done, surely. That means whoever put it
there must have done so after he left, but before I left. They had been
watching. They’d seen him leave. Someone knows about us, and this could be
blackmail. Most probably they saw me come back last night. 


I
feel as if I’m teetering on a tightrope, and at any moment, someone might jolt
it and send me tumbling off.


I
put the paper into a plastic folder, and then, I walk down to the winery to
find Detective Dunn.


The
winery has quite a few cars parked outside, but they all look like police and
forensic vehicles. There’s a security guard at the main gate whose role, I
guess, is partly to turn visitors away.


I
don’t know where the detective is, so I head inside, walking past two
white-suited officers who are fingerprinting an area in the corner of the
tasting room. Now, where is the detective?


I
hear his voice – it’s got a distinctive, drawling tone – and follow it to one
of the side offices. Walking in, I realize to my surprise that this must be
Alex’s new office. At any rate, it’s got “A. Alcott” on the door, and a bunch
of files in a cabinet along the wall.


Detective
Dunn is wearing gloves, and he’s busy checking the contents of the filing
cabinet. He turns to see me.


“Morning,
Dr. Close,” he says. “Please don’t touch anything. We’re doing a full sweep of
the office. Technically, you shouldn’t be in here at all.”


He
obviously wants to know what I am doing here, and I want to tell him, but there
are two other detectives inside, and I’d rather do it in private.


“Can
we speak for a moment?” I ask.


He
stands upright, dusts off his pants knees, and walks outside to see me.


“I’ve
had another threat,” I say. 


I
show him the paper, and he stares at it. I watch his face, and now, guilt is
churning inside me, because I know that it’s not an empty accusation, and I
have to try to decide what I’m going to tell him if he asks. I should really
lie, but I can’t lie, because what has happened between me and Alex might have
to be admitted in court one day, worst case. What do I know?


“Where
did you find this?” he asks. He doesn’t seem to be worried about the content
itself, and I relax inside, although the guilt doesn’t leave.


“It
was on the outside of door of the suite I use in the family home,” I tell him.
“I had one of my patients leave, and I left about fifteen minute later, and
found it.”


That’s
not exactly a lie, but it’s a massive omission of the facts, and I feel myself
redden, but luckily Dunn is focused on the note.


“We
can get it fingerprinted,” he says, glancing back into the office. “This has to
be completed first.”


Dunn
is busy, and he's stressed. He has too much to do. He already told me I should
leave, and now the note is a reminder that I’m causing trouble for everyone by
being here.


I
head out of the back offices, and hearing some banging and crashing from around
the side, I go that way and I find that renovations have started up again, and
a tall, solid man wearing chinos and the winery’s golf shirt is watching the
work, holding a clipboard.


I’m
guessing this is Eliot Barnes, the manager.


“Mr.
Barnes?” I approach him with a brisk smile. “Dr. Close.”


“Morning,”
Barnes says. He’s very focused on the work, barking out commands at the men
with spades and the backhoe driver, and I know I won’t get much from him. 


“What
did the fire destroy?” I ask.


“It
destroyed the office where Mr. A used to keep all his old files. Mr. A senior,
I mean,” he explains. 


“Is
there anywhere else that he used to keep his records? I mean, do you have a
backup anyplace?”


He
stares at me and shakes his head. “A lot of information was lost. Some of it
going back decades, and Mr. A. wasn’t good at doing backups. His laptop was
stolen in an earlier break-in, and there might be information we can never
replace.”


He
sounds regretful but restrained, as if he’s only telling me information that he
feels it’s his place to share, but what he’s said shocks me. 


An
earlier break-in? 


“Is
this the incident where the window was smashed?” I ask, remembering what Alex
told me, but Barnes shakes his head. 


“It’s
an earlier one. About a month ago now. There were two laptops stolen, a couple
of backup disks, and also a cash box of money that had been left in the
storeroom at the back of the tasting room. We didn’t report it. We decided it
wasn’t worth claiming from the insurance, and better to keep our no claim
bonus.”


This
is an earlier theft, it’s from before George Alcott died, and before Alex took
over.


Is
it just coincidence? The problem is that this strange series of crimes does not
feel like a coincidence. This is miles out in the countryside and not an urban
area where you might expect petty crime. These crimes have to have been
occurring for a reason. And I’m sure the reason is why George Alcott was
killed.


“Was
George at all troubled in the days before his murder?” I ask, knowing that this
is a question the detective should be asking, but deciding to risk it anyway.


To
my surprise, he nods.


"Something
was troubling him, for sure. I told the detective that, too. Unfortunately, I
don't know what it could be."


He’s
a stay-in-his-lane man. Not the type to get close to his boss, and if George
was old school, which he seems to have been, he wouldn’t have encouraged that
relationship in any case. The fact that the manager had even picked it up is
significant.


“I
hope the renovations go well, and that all this is resolved soon,” I say, and I
turn away. Looking up to the riding ring, I see it’s empty. Equestrian exercise
is over for the morning. 


I’m
heading out, I decide. I need to clear my head and to try to figure out what’s
going on, because the threats against me are troubling. Someone has been
watching me closely, and one thing is for sure, the situation is potentially
deadly.


Heading
back to the house, I get my bag and lock my bedroom and I head downstairs, car
keys in hand. The housekeeper is dusting the wine barrel in the entrance hall.


“I’m
heading out for some lunch,” I tell Siobhan with a smile. Naturally, I don’t
get one back. She simply nods dourly and watches me go, inflaming my suspicions
all over again that she knows what I’m up to and that she might be the one to
have left this note. Does she have access to a printer? 


I
drive to the same coffee shop where I met the detective, Brewtown. I head
inside, seeing that it's starting to get busy with the lunchtime trade. I order
a coffee and a pretzel, feeling like it's time for me to eat, and that my
stomach is queasy after the amount I drank last night.


I
pull chunks off the pretzel just like Detective Dunn did, but I do not dunk
them in my coffee. I have other failings, but that’s not one.


While
I sit, I decide to trawl through the Alcotts’ social media. I hope there might
be something to be found. I’m guessing that none of them have public accounts
that they share their entire life on, but I am going to look in the places
where there might be something to be found. The winery has a social media page,
the children went to the local school, which has social media, and perhaps
there’s a local gossip site where I might be able to pick something up. Like
the identity of that beaten-up blond woman. The photo is gone, but I did see
it, and I think I could recognize her if I saw her again.


I
find the winery’s social media and scroll back, but it’s well managed, and I
see immediately it’s not a place for gossip. The curated feed, clearly done by
a professional company, gives regular updates on the winery’s new releases and
events, without giving anything away.


How
about the local media?


I
get lucky and I find a winelands community group that is much more promising in
terms of gossip. It's managed by a harassed admin who keeps on threatening to
delete posts that are 'idle gossip or defamatory', but nothing much gets done.
There are lots of social pics, and here, I see that Alex is mentioned
occasionally, as a supporter of local charity events, and for owning the
business he ran before he inherited the winery. Isabelle is also mentioned
often for her equestrian prowess.


I
scroll and scroll, feeling as if I’m getting a window into their connections.
Isabelle has been with Matt for only a couple of months. Before that, she had
some other boyfriend, a tanned man who looked like he was a polo player. I
wonder what happened there. I even see Victoria out and about at various
events. Of Nathan, unsurprisingly, there’s no trace. Whether he’s a black sheep
or a dark horse, I don’t know.


But
as I am trawling through, now going back a couple of years as I build the side
of the family history that Maureen’s research didn’t show, I see something
else.


Something
that stops me in my tracks.


I
stare at the picture in horror. I feel sick inside as I look and look, willing
myself to be wrong but knowing that I am not wrong, that I have not made a
mistake.


The
photo is of Alex, and he’s dressed in a dinner jacket, looking dashing. He’s
standing on a red carpet with the mystery blonde woman whose beaten-up
photograph was at the back of his dad’s filing cabinet.


Her
name is Hannah Clements, and according to the site, until two years ago, she
and Alex were dating.











Chapter TWENTY


 


 


I
am awash with cold horror as I stare at the photo of Alex and Hannah, arm in
arm. It’s the same person, without a doubt. There is absolutely no doubt in my
mind that this is her. 


She
had her face smashed in. 


I
feel sick as I remember the photograph.


Picking
up the phone, I dial Alex’s number, feeling a flash of anger that he refused to
tell me he dated her. The only possible reason for it that I can see is to
protect himself. Nice one. Cowardly or what?


I'm
seething, and I don't even know what I'll say if he picks up, but he doesn't.
It rings through to voicemail, and I don't leave a message. 


I
force myself to calm down and have another sip of coffee, even though the
strong coffee is doing nothing to settle my nerves and I’m feeling jittery and
extremely disturbed. But gradually, logic is reasserting itself. I am realizing
that Alex is not the person to be speaking to right now. He lied to me once.
What’s to stop him lying to me again?


The
person I need to speak to now is Hannah Clements. I need to find her, and fast.


Now
that I know her name, that’s a lot easier. I am able to look her up, and I find
that she has her own social media, and that she works for an accounting
company. She moved down to Florida for a while after she and Alex broke up.
Piecing together the timeline, I see that there’s a job change at around that
time. Was she fleeing him? My stomach is in knots at the thought.


She’s
an accountant. She’s smart, not just a pretty face. But when I look at her
face, all I see is that photo. What the hell?


I
find the number for her accounting firm. I call it.


“I’d
like a consultation with Hannah Clements, please,” I say firmly. “It’s
extremely urgent. My name is Dr. Elise Close.”


This
is one of the times when my doctor status stands me in good stead, because
people do respect it, and I thankfully pressure the receptionist into
organizing me a twenty-minute meeting with her. “It’s all her calendar will
allow, Dr. Close,” the receptionist says.


I’m
already on my feet, shoving a ten dollar bill under my empty cup. This firm is
a few miles’ drive away, and I don’t know what traffic will be like going into
town. I do not want to lose my chance at getting face to face with her. This is
not a topic for a phone call. I have to see her if I am going to have a hope of
finding what’s going on.


Every
red traffic light peaks my anxiety and as I edge my way, ever slower, through
the worsening traffic, I feel in a froth of worry. Alex hasn’t called me back.
Maybe he knows what I’ve found out. I don’t want to think about that now, I
just want to get face to face with the woman who can hopefully answer some of
my questions.


I
make it into town with just a couple of minutes to spare before my interview
time. The firm is on the second floor of a glass-fronted office building on the
main road. I manage to find a parking space and I hustle inside, gritting my
teeth at the security sign-in process in the lobby, rushing for the elevator as
soon as I’ve given the attendant my details.


I
ride up to the second floor and burst breathlessly out, jogging down the
corridor to the glass door, feeling the cool air conditioning drying the sheen
of sweat on my temples.


“I’m
here to see Ms. Clements,” I say. “Dr. Close.”


She
frowns. I’m so anxious right now that just that frown gets my heart
accelerating. Then, thankfully, she nods.


“No
problem,” she says. “I thought her earlier meeting had run late, but I see it’s
just wrapped up. You can go through to the boardroom. Second door on the left.”


I
head there, walking in and sitting down at the round table with my stomach
churning. A moment later, there are footsteps from the other direction, and
there’s the woman in the photo. There’s Hannah Clements.


She
is very beautiful in real life, more so than on the social media pics. She has
a lively face, the kind of face that changes expression with every emotion and
is entrancing. Although her dress is conservative – a white top and black
pants, I can see that she's slim and fit-looking. Her eyes are sparkling blue
and as she gives me a polite smile of welcome, I see her teeth are perfect. The
chip is fixed. But the memory of it? I'm sure that has left a scar.


“Good
morning.” She checks her watch. “Sorry, good afternoon, Dr. Close.”


“Good
afternoon, and thanks for seeing me at short notice,” I reply.


"What
is this about?" Now, a puzzled frown is creasing her brow. "Our
receptionist didn't mention the reason for the meeting, but I'll assist in any
way I can."


Where
to start. I take a deep breath. Then I get up and pour us two glasses of water.
I set one down in front of her and I wrap my hot, flustered hands around the
other icy cool glass and I sit down and stare at her closely.


“Two
years ago,” I say, “you were dating Alex Alcott. Is that correct?”


I
can see her face has gone still. She has not expected me to walk in here and
say that. It’s shocked her.


“Yes,
I was,” she admits. “I was dating him, but we split up. Have you come to ask me
about that?”


“I’ve
come to ask you about a photograph I found,” I say. My mouth is dry. My heart
is hammering. I know that she will know what I’m talking about. She does, and
instantly her face changes. 


“I
don’t know what you mean,” she says.


She
is backtracking, she’s denying that photo’s existence, and I’m appalled all
over again as I consider the reasons why she might be doing this.


I
have a twenty minute time limit and she’s running away from the situation and I
have to know the truth now. I have to. I have a cold feeling inside, based on
what’s been happening at Alcott Winery, that there is more violence to come.


I
have to use all my skill to get the answer, and at this point, my mind feels
totally fragmented. All I can think of is that she slept with Alex, and I slept
with him, and she got a ruined face and his father is dead, and I can’t believe
any of this is happening.


I
take a deep breath and remind myself that I have a toolbox of techniques I can
use, and all I need to do is pick the best one. I'm the professional here. I'm
used to getting answers out of people who have been through hell, who've
suffered ongoing abuse, and who have sky-high walls that I've had to carefully
dismantle, brick by brick.


Okay,
so my emotional involvement is turning this into a fog, and the time limit is
making most of my techniques redundant. But I do have some at my disposal.


“You
don’t sound as if you want to keep this from me,” I say mildly. “You sound as
if you are being forced to do so.”


She
shakes her head, her lips pressed together. 


“I’m
a psychologist,” I say. “This is a session, if you require it to be. It’s
privileged. I’m not sure if you are aware of what’s been happening at Alcott
Winery, but if you’re willing to reveal what you know, it might save lives.”


She’s
looking wary and she is unconvinced. 


Sometimes,
the hardest thing to do is to wait to let people think over what you have told
them. I do that now, even though it takes every iota of my self-control. I look
as if I have all the time in the world as I relax back into my chair, sipping
my water. My hands are shaking, but I cradle the glass casually in both my
palms so that hopefully she doesn't see that. I don't want to show weakness now
because it will scare her. I need to show confident relaxation.


She's
thinking, and I see the signs. Her eyes are moving, she's shifting in her
chair. I want to beg her. I literally want to get up and kneel down in front of
her and scream at her that I need to know what is going on. I don't, though. I
wait.


She
needs a gentle nudge.


“Saving
lives. How do you feel about that?” I ask..


"I
feel – I feel conflicted." She answers me in a breathy rush, and I can see
that she is deeply conflicted. She sounds ten years younger than she looks.
Roughly how I feel right now. But I keep up my pretense of being an adult.


“Look,
it’s not – I shouldn’t even mention this. I shouldn’t speak about it. You
should not be asking! How did you even know?”


“Let’s
say I know. And one of the biggest questions I have is why others don’t know.”


She
shakes her head. “But we kept it a secret. We did what we said we would. I just
don’t know how this happened.”


“Please,”
I appeal. “This is a privileged session and I do need to know what happened.
Whatever it is, you could be more helpful than you believe is possible. It’s
about fairness now.”


I
feel as if there’s a blade slicing my insides. That’s how horrible this is. But
I am determined to get to the truth. 


“I
will have lawyers pressuring me,” she protests. I shake my head.


“This
has gone way past that. We are not talking being sued now. This is a criminal
case.”


"Well,
okay," she says. She still doesn't sound sure, but at least she's talking
now, and although I dread what she has to say, I am ready for it. I'm ready to
believe that I have been lied to and misled on an epic scale and that I am
going to regret my recent decisions more than I ever thought possible.


Then
she loses her nerve and she stops again, causing my heart, which is already
lodged in my throat, to try to escape through my mouth. 


“I
can’t do it,” she says. Then, she adds the words I never wanted to hear. “He’ll
destroy me. Again.”











Chapter TWENTY ONE


 


 


"Who
will destroy you?" I ask, leaning forward. I'm close to her now, I can see
the pores of her skin, and the small smudge of her otherwise perfect lipstick.
I can see that despite the valiant efforts of the top-class aircon, she is
starting to sweat, her skin filming with perspiration. She's under stress, and
so am I. But what I do know is that she's gone too far now. She's going to tell
me because she's reached a tipping point.


Then,
we’ll see who will be destroyed, and I am ready. I don’t care what happened, I
am going to look past it and take the action I need to.


Then
she speaks the words, in a low voice. So low that I barely hear her. In fact, I
mishear, and I have to ask her to repeat it. Maybe she hears the shaking in my
tone too, because she looks up at me, part curious and part appealing and all
afraid.


She
repeats the name, and I see now. I see exactly where I have gone wrong in my
thinking, and I understand what the situation is now.


The
words she whispers are these.


“Matt
Barnes.”


It’s
all she needs to say, but now that the gates are open, I want more information.
I lean forward, intently.


“What
happened?” I ask.


She
shakes her head. “It was after I split up with Alex,” she says. She’s raising
her hand to her mouth. It’s a subconsciously protective gesture. She’s
remembering the pain and my heart aches that any woman should have to go
through what she endured and what she’s remembering now.


Matt.
Isabelle’s newly betrothed. He did this?


“So,
tell me?” I ask. We’ve spent most of our twenty minute slot already and there
are only a few minutes left. I need as much information as possible, because
although I have an idea of what’s going on, the details will make all the
difference.


“I
split up with Alex and I went down to Florida,” she says in a low voice. “I met
Matt there. I was into riding – I still am. I’m a dressage rider. He’s a
showjumper. He was smart and successful, winning on the Miami circuit. He was
so charming and I fell for him. I fell in love. We were engaged.”


She
stops, swallows, blinks hard. If this was my own consulting room then right now
I would offer her a tissue. I don’t have any tissues and the most I can do is
to reach my hand across the table and grip her fingers in mine. Not sure what
that feels like, because my hands are cold and trembling, but sometimes in
times of crisis and trauma, it’s the thought that counts. She seems to
appreciate it and squeezes my hand back.


“Then
what happened?” I ask.


"He
– he suddenly changed. It was like there was another side of him that I'd
always known was there, but never believed. Suddenly, I started seeing the
violence in him. I did something he didn't approve of, and he got horrendously
jealous. He got violent, and he punched me so hard that my shoulder still isn't
right. He tore a muscle that healed badly." She flexes her left arm, and I
shake my head, dreading the rest of the story but knowing I have to listen.


"Of
course he cried, he begged that it would never happen again, and I believed
him. He said he had changed, and that he knew better now, that I was helping
him become a better person. He gave me the full story, and I swallowed it. I
was with him. I wanted to help him heal, but all he did was hurt me worse. He
was the most terrible person. He was an evil man who lived for what he could
get, and money was his god, and I'm sure it still is. I had an inheritance, and
I gave him a lot of it. Bought him a couple of expensive horses. That was all
part of the deal.”


“And
the photo?”


She
shook her head. "It was after a really bad beating. He knocked me out.
When I came around, I was on my own. I knew this had to stop because if it
didn't, he was going to kill me. So I went to a friend and we took the photo,
and I went to the police with it and we laid charges. After that, all hell
broke loose."


“How
do you mean?” I ask.


“They
didn’t take it well and the family, his family, started fighting back. We got a
lawyer’s letter, and it was full of things that they had dug up on my family.
My dad – he wasn’t always the most stable person. He had issues. There was a
messy divorce, there was substance abuse, it affected my sister worse than me.
It was all in the past, but Matt’s family threatened that it would be dragged
all the way into the open again unless I dropped the charges.”


“So
he threatened you with that?” I know I sound incredulous.


She
shrugged. “It worked. I couldn’t put my family through that. He and his lawyers
had connections, they would have dug things up and caused huge problems for my
family. So, I decided that I would drop the charges and run. I came home, back
to San Francisco, and I hoped that I would never see him again.”


“But?”
I ask.


“But
he didn’t stay away. He was drawn to money and power, and I think he met
someone else on the circuit down there, because the next thing, I heard
whispers that he was back here. I closed my ears to them. I didn't ever follow
up, and I didn't ever contact him again."


“How
would anyone have heard about that?” I ask.


She
shakes her head. “I guess that photo is probably on file somewhere. My friend
had it. I told her not to share it and she promised she wouldn’t, but things
get around. People don’t keep promises. I guess the police would have it in
their records. They must get a lot of dropped charges. With me refusing to
testify, they wouldn’t have been able to take it further if they’d wanted to,
especially after I moved out of state.”


I
think I know now what the private investigator had been doing.


George
Alcott had hired him, and then he’d died.


And
now, his daughter had just married an abuser who'd nearly killed his previous
girlfriend. The runaway train was in motion, and now everything made sense.
George’s hiring of the private investigator, the break-ins to look for the
evidence, the burning, Isabelle’s defiance, the marriage straight after
George’s death.


And
George’s death, too. I know who killed him now. 


But
as I think about the situation with panic surging, I realize there’s another
reason he’s done this. It wasn’t just for love, it never was.


There’s
a different reason.


And
now, somebody else, who’s innocent, is in danger.











Chapter TWENTY TWO


 


 


“Pick
up, pick up.”


I’m
dialing the number as I rush back to my car, willing the phone to be answered.
I’m not calling Alex this time. My call is to Detective Dunn. He needs to know
what I’ve discovered, and what I have surmised. But maybe his phone is on
silent. He might be interviewing someone, having wrapped up that forensic
search. 


I
can tell him more of what he needs to know. At least, I hope I can.


He’s
not answering. Then, at the last minute, he picks up.


“Detective
Dunn. It’s Elise Close.”


“You
okay?” The near-hysterical note in my voice has obviously triggered all the
detective’s warning instincts, and I make a real effort to tone it down.


“I’m
okay. Listen, I think I know what’s going on.”


“You
what?” His voice resonates with surprise. “What are you talking about?”


“The
murder. It was committed by Matt. Matt Barnes, Isabelle’s new husband.”


He
pauses. I don’t think this is a shock to him, and I think Matt has been firmly
on his radar, because he replies, “What proof do you have?”


“I
don’t have proof. I don’t have what I need, but I know what he’s going to do
next,” I say.


“What’s
that?” Dunn’s voice is intense.


"He
came into Isabelle's life like a rocket, and I think George was suspicious of
his motives," I explain, backtracking a bit so that the detective won't
think I am totally delusional. "George didn't like what he saw, and he got
a PI to check him out. The PI found out that he has a history of assault but
that he managed to bury the charges by making counter-threats. He's a nasty,
nasty man."


Isabelle
told me that her father supported her riding and that he was going to sponsor
her through the winery, but now I think that was a lie. George was tight with
the purse strings, and nobody got handouts. George wasn't sponsoring or
supporting her, and that was why Matt made his plans to get his hands on the
money.


“Go
on?” Dunn asks.


“I
think George was starting to collect evidence against him and Matt found out.
He realized what George was doing, and he knew he had to take him out pronto.
And he did. He got into the winery, assaulted him, which is his MO, and flung
him off the walkway. Then, he married Isabelle immediately.”


“Okay,”
Dunn says. There’s a guarded tone to his voice, and I’m not sure if that means
he does or doesn’t understand the enormity of the situation as I see it.


“There’s
another problem now,” I explain. “Matt didn’t just marry through love. He
married because Isabelle is second in line to a lucrative wine estate that is
worth millions of dollars, and Matt worships at the money altar. He wants those
millions. He doesn’t want Isabelle only. He wants what she comes with. And
there’s one person standing in the way of his aims.” I take a deep breath,
trying to control the panic inside me. “Alex. Alex is in the way. And that’s
why Alex has already almost burned to death in an estate room. It wasn’t only
the evidence that Matt was trying to destroy, it was Alex himself. And now,
he’s going to try again.”


“He
had an alibi for the time of the crime,” Dunn mutters. “It misled us for a
while.”


“Really?”
I push. “A watertight one? Because he seems to be good at getting people to do
what he wants them to do.”


Dunn
sighs. “We could have checked it more thoroughly at the time. And now we’ve
realized we need to check it again.”


“We
need to get Matt arrested. While he’s out and operating, he’s a danger,” I
plead. “And we need to find Alex, because as long as Alex is out there, he’s at
risk of being targeted.”


“Yes,”
Dunn says. “We’ve found out who the investigator is, and I’m on my way to a
meeting with him now. I’m going to get hold of Alex straight after that, and
we’ll bring Matt in once we have the evidence we need, but right now, Doctor,
he’s not the only one I’m concerned about. I’m worried about you. I want you to
pack up your things there and head to a motel. Somewhere secure, that isn’t
within a ten mile radius of that place. I’m going to deploy a police officer to
protect you. You were also in that room when it burned, and you’ve had threats
against you. This is now an official police order.” His voice is stern. “Do
what I say, now.”


"I
will," I promise. In a way, it's a relief. If I'm out of the way, then
Dunn can get moving on the information I've given him, without worrying about
me. I can't do more, and I can't be a heroine right now. Staying safe is the
most sensible decision I can make.


We
hang up, and I action his orders immediately.


I
head back to Alcott Winery to get my things and leave – if not permanently, at
least for now.


When
I pull up in the outside parking lot, everything seems normal. There’s a worker
on the other side of the hedge, working with clippers. They make a metallic
snicking noise, and I hear the rustle of leaves as the pieces fall. I’m just
thinking to myself how nice it is that this is being done by hand, when I hear
the rattle of a diesel engine, and with a roar, the mechanical hedge trimmer is
started up. Oh, well. So much for that.


I
head inside. I don’t see Siobhan, but seeing it’s lunch time, maybe she’s off
duty. The house is cool, quiet and immaculate, and nobody is around. I rush up
the stairs and get to my room. I don’t have to pack up everything, just what I
need for a day or two. I think that everything is going to be wrapped up
quicker than we think it will because the house of cards has started to tumble.


I’ll
be safe now, thank goodness. I can get to a motel, lock myself up, and hope to
hell that Detective Dunn gets hold of Alex.


What
if he doesn’t, though? What if he doesn’t?


That
thought causes me to freeze for a moment. I know I should not interfere and I
should let the detective do his work, but I send a text to Alex all the same.


“Be careful. Call Dunn asap.”


I
wish he would reply, so I know he’s safe. I shove my belongings into a bag, and
I head downstairs, shouldering it at a run. I open the car’s trunk, shove the
bag inside, pile into the driver’s seat, start up, and feel a massive sense of
relief as the central locking kicks in. 


I
zoom down the driveway, leave the vineyard, and brake at the road. It’s then
that I hear a rustling from behind me, and a wave of adrenaline swamps me as I
realize it is coming from behind me. I didn’t check the back seats before I got
in – the car wasn’t locked. Why would I lock it when it was on a private,
secure estate?


Big
mistake, because someone got in and waited. Someone was hiding away, in the gap
behind the driver’s seat and the rear seats, and now, they’re coming for me.


I
try to twist around, but my seatbelt traps me in place and the next second,
that hand reaches around and grabs me, crushing the scream right out of my
lips, grabbing my hand even as it lunges for the horn. 


There’s
a clumsiness to his actions, but a brutal strength as well, and his fingers
digging into my wrist bone are agony.


I
see who it is. I recognize that tattoo on the wrist. This is Nathan. 


I
twist around in my seat and I use my other hand to grab his wrist. 


He’s
erupting from behind my seat, wrestling with me, trying to jerk my arm to the
side. I am consumed by the need to defeat him. I'm not thinking further than
that because I can't. All my focus is on trying to get free from his grip. I
wrench my hand out of his grasp, and I tug it away while he's trying to grab me
again. I can do this. My hand darts down to my seatbelt and I manage to snap it
open, with coordination I never knew I possessed. 


Now
let’s see you fight, I think, as I spin around in my seat, my hands hooked into
claws. I’m going to go for his eyes and get him to cringe away, and then I’m
going to wrench the keys out of the ignition and jump out of the car and run
for it, while he’s still scrambling to get out. I know that even on this quiet
road, with the winery closed, there’ll be somebody who can help me.


But
even as I twist free from his grip, his hand fumbles over the central console
and with a click and a whirr, the central locking unlocks, and he throws the
car into Park.


A
moment later, the driver’s door is wrenched open, and I realize that Nathan has
done all of this for a reason. He unlocked the car, distracted me, to allow
somebody else to climb inside. Someone who was waiting for me, hidden away in
the bushes near the road. 


This
has all been planned. And now, that person is climbing into my car.


I
hear a voice, filled with confidence and threat, at the same time that pain
explodes in my shoulder.


It’s
Matt.


“Get
your hands behind you,” he commands, as I gasp in agony. “Or else, I’m really
going to hurt you.”











Chapter TWENTY THREE


 


 


I’m
lying in the trunk of my rental car, with my hands knotted behind me. Matt has
used some kind of insulated wire. It's smooth and tight, and it's locking my
wrists together. He's in the front seat now, driving like a maniac. The
stop-start motion of the car is flinging me around and if I was brave, I would
try to use that motion. I'd try to get the handle unlocked with my foot, or
kick at the glass of the back window, or do something clever and desperate to
attract attention.


I
am not that brave, and I don’t want him to hurt me so bad. I know what he’s
capable of. This is not an idle threat. Hannah’s face was destroyed. She was in
a world of pain. And right now, even though I know it’s not, staying still
seems like the most prudent option. 


It’s
not like I’ve had the chance to do much because in the trunk, I feel like a
sack of potatoes being rolled around. Plus, wherever Matt is driving to, he
hasn’t stopped. He hasn’t even slowed. This is a breakneck drive, and I have no
idea where he is headed, but I do know that when he gets there, I will probably
regret my decision.


Matt
and Nathan. Of course it makes sense that Matt would have roped in the younger
brother. I thought he’d teamed up with Isabelle and while I think she was
complicit in this, it was Nathan who was the dumb muscle. He was the one who
had no love for his father, and who was the last to inherit, and he was being
financially constricted just like all the others were.


Drug
addiction is powerful, and I underestimated what Nathan would do in order to
live the life he thought he deserved. Meanwhile, Isabelle was turning a blind
eye, entranced by the glamor of dating a top equestrian, believing that her
father deserved what he got.


George’s
own actions backlashed on him, and of the three children, Alex was the only one
who never realized what was going on.


I
know that makes him vulnerable. Somehow, I need to warn him. But they may
already have set a trap. He hasn’t picked up his phone all morning, and maybe
this is why. It might already be too late for him. I need to think about me
now. 


Where
is my phone? Can I somehow use it? But I remember that my phone and my purse
are in the front of the car.


What’s
in the trunk? Is there anything here that can help me? There’s my travel bag
with some clothing and toiletries inside. There’s the car jack and the tools,
but they are under the floor of the trunk and with my hands behind me, there's
no way that I can get to them. I contort myself, scrabbling at the edge of the
carpet, but it's a no-go. This is going to be a waste of effort.


What
else is in the trunk? My mind is trying to remind me of something, and I am so
confused and stressed that it takes me a while to remember what the something
is. 


Eventually,
I do remember, but only when my hand closes around it, because I hear it
rattling and thumping in the corner. It’s the corkscrew that Alex gave me. It
was in the gift bag with the wine. It must have fallen out without me
realizing.


I
have no idea if it’ll be any use, but I close my hand around it. I work it with
my fingers, easing out the screw, clamping the rest of it in my hand. With my
hands tied behind my back, the chances of using it are slim. I can’t even untie
the wire with it, but at least I have it, and that’s something. Knowing I have
a small weapon in this fight is reassuring.


The
car slows, and then we drive into deep, black shade. We’re in a basement
parking lot. I have no idea where it is, or how we got there, because Matt
didn’t slow down once.


The
trunk door is wrenched open, and they wrestle me out. I grab onto my only
weapon, holding it so tightly it bruises my fingers. They heard me inside, each
grabbing one of my shoulders. 


“Don’t
scream, or I’ll hurt you,” Matt hisses. “You should have burned up already. I
can’t believe you two got out of that room in time. It was never supposed to
happen, and I’m pissed about it.”


I
believe he wants to inflict revenge for that inconvenience to his plans. He
might hurt me anyway. He wants to hurt me. He will stop at nothing to achieve
his objectives, and will take pleasure in whatever they involve.


I
clamp my lips together as they hustle me through the dark, dingy basement. Matt
shoves me up against one of the brick pillars, so hard that my head thuds
against it and I wince. He smiles. I was right. This man takes joy in people’s
pain. He’s a real sadist. He would have made Isabelle’s life hell. She might
have thought she was tough and could manage him, but nobody can manage a
monster of these proportions.


I
still don’t know what he has planned for me, but I’m going to find out because
he produces a phone.


He
holds it toward me. I see with surprise that it’s my phone.


“Facial
recognition?” he asks, brandishing it in front of my face. Despite my
expression of terror, which I would have thought made me pretty much
unrecognizable, the phone obediently unlocks.


“You’re
going to make a few calls,” he says. 


“I
am not,” I reply.


His
answer is to smash the phone into my cheekbone. He does it from a few inches
away, and the effect is as shocking as it’s painful. I cry out as the force of
that punch sends my head crashing back into the pillar again. Pain is flaring
from my cheekbone, and I know that for him, that was a small blow. More like a
pat.


“Bro,”
Nathan protests, “you’re going to damage the phone.”


Thanks,
Nathan. Priorities, right?


“I
won’t damage it. I’m not stupid. I know I need it,” he snarls. “She has to make
these calls.”


At
that moment, hope flares inside me. I’ve been in contact with Detective Dunn,
and he might have been trying to get hold of me. Maybe if he didn’t succeed,
he’d track my phone. It might save me. What Matt is trying to do could backfire
on him badly.


My
brief spark of hope is extinguished as soon as it’s born. Dunn won’t have had
time to call me back, and if he had, Matt would see the call. Dunn clearly has
other priorities, like finding Alex, and I won’t feature in his agenda for now.


“You’re
going to call your new boyfriend and his mother." Matt orders me, holding
the phone where I can see the screen. “And you’re going to tell them that
you’re leaving town. I don’t want any funny business. I know you’ve been
screwing Alex. Isabelle saw you come back and realized what was going on.


Nathan
blinks, his face a picture. If I wasn’t so terrified, I would have found it
comical. He clearly has no idea at all that I’ve been doing that. He’s
clueless.


It’s
at that moment that I see the incoming text on my phone.


It’s
from Alex, and it reads, “You ok Elise?”


“You’re
going to call him first. Now. And you’re going to tell him exactly what I tell
you to say,” Matt says.


My
mouth is dry. I see where this is heading. He’s going to use me to bring Alex
in. And I have no idea what to do about it. Every fiber of my being is
screaming that I should not agree to this, that I’ll be responsible for his
death.


But
the problem is that if I don’t agree to speak to him, they’ll find another way
to get to him. He still won’t be safe. They can try again, and he won’t know
where the threat is coming from, because I’m the only one who does know.


All
this time, I've been wondering if Alex is hiding something and if he'll end up
betraying me. Now, I'm betraying him, and that knowledge makes me feel sick. I
justify it to myself by telling myself that I am buying time, I'm keeping us
both alive – hopefully – and that anything could happen.


“What
do you want me to say?” I ask, sounding scared. Letting him think I’m even more
scared than I am. I think about buying time and how I can do it.


“Just
tell him to come here, fast. If you try to warn him about anything, if you tell
him to call the police, then you’re going to suffer for it.” There’s an elation
in Matt’s tone that chills me. “You’re the shrink. You are the clever one. Get
him here without suspecting a thing.”


Like
I have a choice? We’ve known each other a couple of days and we’ve had two
reckless moments of passion. This is not a ten year relationship with our own
personal code of communication and known habits. There’s no way I could warn
him even if I wanted to.


He’s
going to come here because of me, and then I don’t know what Matt is planning,
but I know that it will be painful and deadly. He’s a true psychopath. He’s
going to take glee in destroying us, and he’ll cover his tracks. He’s using my
phone to call Matt in. If it were me in his shoes, I’d set it up to look like a
lovers’ fight gone wrong. Maybe that’s what he’ll do, and our bodies will be
found here in the basement, leaving Detective Dunn with a plausible but yet
unsatisfying reason for our deaths.


I
pull at the wire that’s holding my wrists tight, partly to try to get it loose,
but also because I want there to be marks. If he does destroy me, then at least
they’ll see I was tied. I have a small blade in my palm. I could even scratch
his name on my skin. They’d find it postmortem.


Why
am I thinking like this?


I
shouldn’t be thinking this way but I am, because I feel trapped and helpless
and like I’m the one who’s going to be responsible for both of our deaths.
There should be a way out of this but I can’t see one. If I try to resist, I
will be hurt. He’ll hurt me anyway, but at least I can delay the inevitable.


Matt
presses the button to make the call.


Alex
picks up almost immediately. He sounds worried.


“Elise.
What is it? Are you okay? I got your message.”


“I’m
fine,” I lie. My mouth is dry and I have no idea what kind of a job I’m doing
of sounding normal, and if he'll believe me or suspect something. I've never
been used this way before, and it's terrifying and humiliating all at once.


“I
need you to come here,” I say. “There’s something I want to show you. I’m going
to send you a location now.”


"What's
this about?" He sounds suspicious. Of course, he's suspicious. I'm telling
him to come to a random location without saying why.


“You’ll
see when you get here. Don’t worry,” I say. My heart is pounding. Telling these
lies is not coming easy to me. 


“I’ll
be there now.”


“The
sooner the better.”


I
don’t get a chance to say anything more, because Matt’s finger jabs down on the
screen and he cuts off the call. Then, navigating his way through my phone, he
sends the location.


I
have no idea what ‘now’ means. Matt looks at me again and I see the relentless
anger simmering in his pale blue eyes and I become suddenly convinced that he’s
going to hit me again. I flinch back in anticipation of it, unable to stop
myself, and he laughs. 


“You’re
going to get what’s coming,” he says. “Not now. If he calls again, I don’t want
you speaking through a broken mouth.”


So
that’s why he hasn’t hit me yet. But when Alex arrives, all bets are off, and I
don’t know how long Alex will take to get here. 


He
scrolls through my contacts until he finds Victoria’s number, and he dials it.
I wait for her to pick up, but she doesn’t. It rings through to voicemail and I
leave a message, keeping my voice as polite and normal as I can, and trying my
best not to let it quiver with strain.


“Victoria,
it’s Elise. I’m very sorry, but in view of the circumstances I’m finding it
impossible to work here,” I say levelly. “I don’t want to waste any of our
time. I’m leaving this morning and I propose that we reschedule for a later
time. You can be in touch with my office to discuss your refund.”


It
sounds terrible, as if those words are in a way my last instructions. But I
manage to get them out, even though my mouth feels bone dry and my tongue
clumsy.


The
two men grab my arms and they hustle me to the back of the basement, and then
up a flight of stairs. The way my footsteps echo in the stairwell, the silence
and emptiness I hear, makes me think that this building is empty or abandoned.
I see the walls are freshly painted, though, so maybe it’s a new build that
just hasn’t been occupied yet. The smell of paint lingers in my nostrils as
they take me to a side room, and I know that if I survive this, the terror I am
feeling will be associated with this smell for a long time to come. Maybe
forever.


“Ground
rules.” There’s a gleeful grin on Matt's face as he delivers the information to
me. "No screaming. This building is empty anyway. Nobody outside will hear
you. But every time you try, I'll hurt you. By the end of this, you'll wish you
hadn't tried at all. And don't try to get away. That won't work."


I
press my lips together, drawing in a sharp breath as he reaches for my arm and
digs his fingers into a pressure point he finds in my upper arm. Pain lances
through me and I cringe. He laughs, enjoying his power over me.


“Watch
her,” he tells Nathan. 


Then
he turns and walks away. The door slams behind him. Now we’re alone, in this
small room that seems like a store room behind the building’s main lobby. The
white-painted walls are about four by four yards in size. There are still a few
paint streaks on the brown tiled floor.


The
corkscrew is still clamped behind me, in my clammy hand, and now I wish I
didn’t have it on me. It’s going to be useless as a weapon, and when he finds
it, it’s going to be another reason for Matt to exact some more painful
revenge. He’s gone now, and I don’t know what he’s planning or how long he’ll
go for. Maybe he’s keeping a lookout for Alex arriving. 


All
I know is that I’m alone with Nathan now, and this is my very last chance.
There’s no way I can change Matt’s mind. But now, in these few minutes alone,
there might be a chance of changing his.


I
need to try, because right now, getting through to him is the only thing that
could save my life.









Chapter TWENTY FOUR


 


 


“Why
are you doing this?” I ask Nathan in a low voice, hoping that Matt is not
nearby. Nathan is gripping my arm, as if he really thinks I could break away
from him, open the door with a karate kick, and head out with my hands behind
my back, defeating Matt on the way.


He
stares at me, but he won’t hold my gaze. His eyes are darting around. He looks
young and wild and determined, as if this is way outside his comfort zone but
he’s committed himself to a course of action that he now has to pursue no
matter what.


It’s
the uncertainty that makes me think I have a chance.


"You
know you're going to get found out?" I whisper, and I watch his face
tense. He doesn't want to get found out, and that is a fear.


“I
won’t,” he insists. “Matt has planned everything. He knows what he’s doing.”


I
shake my head. “Matt is doing things on the fly here. He’s just decided to call
Alex here. That wasn’t planned. He’s taking it moment by moment. He’s going to
make a trail of mistakes, and there’s still time for you to step away from
this. You’ve done nothing really wrong so far.” That, I’m not sure of, but I
say it anyway. “You could make a plea with the cops and they would go easy on
you.”


“I
can’t do that,” he repeats stubbornly. “Matt has it all planned. I need to go
along with this. It’s the only way for me. He’s said that if I back out, I’m in
huge trouble now.”


I
try another angle in an urgent whisper. "Is this about the drugs? He can't
hold anything against you for that. Drug use is a separate case. If he's
threatened you with that, then forget about it. What you need to think now is
that if this guy is in jail, then you are safe, your sister is safe, and
everyone is safe."


I
hope to hell that I sound persuasive, but he doesn’t look convinced. His grip
on my arm tightens and he shakes his head and I know with a wrench of my
stomach that my words have not gotten through to him and he’s not hearing them.


Matt
has a hold over him and I have no idea what it could be, but it’s more powerful
than my argument. My argument is logical and I feel it has merit. If he’s not
listening to it that is either because there is something else, illogical but
persuasive, that’s working on his mind.


“You
have the choice,” I plead. “You have the choice. Don’t leave it too long. This
is a bad guy out here, and he’s not going to share with you. What if you’re the
next one to die accidentally? You don’t know what you’re up against.”


I
am wondering if I’ve finally succeeded in getting an alternative argument into
his head. He’s looking more unsure now, and the grip on my arm has loosened
slightly. But it tightens again as my phone starts shrilling.


At
the same time, there are footsteps from outside, and Matt bursts through the
door, triumph on his face.


"We
can do this," he grins at Nathan. "He's here. We're going to set up a
good scenario of a fight and a fall and then a suicide. It'll all work, you
watch, and then we'll be rich."


He
grabs the phone and points it at my mouth before swiping to take the call.


“Hello?”
I say. 


My
mouth feels like a desert now, and my head is spinning. I've been unable to
convince Nathan, and this setup, though clumsy and last minute, is proving to
be deadly and effective. Alex seriously thinks I'm in here, and they are going
to be able to put this scenario into place. Whether it stands up to police
scrutiny is another story, but I've already seen how Matt is able to make
charges disappear, and with no direct evidence leading back to him – he might
just get away with murder.


“Elise,
where are you?” Alex asks. “Are you in here?”


I
raise my head. I’m not going to let this happen. I’m not going to betray his
trust and allow him to walk in here, when Matt is waiting inside the door,
ready to leap on him and overpower him and beat him, kill him, and make it look
like he fell from a height. If he walks in the door, it’s all going to be too
late. 


I
can’t let it happen. I don’t care what happens. This man has shown me love and
tenderness and compassion. We’ve shared closeness and I am not going to throw
him to the wolves.


Taking
a deep breath, I scream as loud as I can. “I am a hostage. Matt is waiting.
Don’t come in! Don’t! Call the police!”


And
then, twisting sideways and angling my wrist as best I can, I stab the
corkscrew backward, into Nathan’s wrist, as hard as possible, and rake it down.


Nathan
gives an agonized cry and he lets go of me, and I stumble forward, almost
faceplanting, my hands still behind me and only my feet to defend myself. But
with a look of wrath on his face, Matt spins away from the door and he runs
toward me. I've dared to defy him, and now he wants me to suffer. He's not
thinking straight, because he's leaving the doorway unprotected. And since
Nathan is now doubled over, nursing his hand, and he’s lost interest in the
proceedings, I am going to try my best to give Matt a few bruises before he
smashes my face to a pulp.


I
kick out at him and he immediately grabs my ankle and yanks it forward, so that
my supporting leg slips from under me and I hit the ground with a thud. That
went well, I think, as stars explode in my head. Matt's face is contorted, his
lips are drawn back from his teeth, and I know that this is going to be so bad.
He raises his fist, and I feel like closing my eyes, but there isn't time.


And
then, from the doorway, a shape erupts.


It’s
Alex. He leaps in and he grabs Matt’s arm, yelling with a note of violence to
his voice that I have never heard before. The punch never lands, but the
problem is that Matt’s rage is now refocused on Alex. He turns to him, fists
swinging.


With
fear blooming inside me, I kick out at his ankles and miss. I'm on the floor,
my head is pounding, and the men are now locked in conflict and staggering too
far away from me. There's nothing I can do, and I can see how badly this is
going to end. 


I
do the only thing I can. I turn to the doubled-over Nathan and yell at him, at
the top of my voice, “Help your brother, dammit! This is your last chance to
save yourself and him!”


For
some reason, my words get through to him. He raises his head and he stares at
the struggling duo. I writhe toward them, kicking and missing again. The meaty
thud of fists wrenches my stomach. I don’t want Alex hurt, but he’s been caught
off guard by the viciousness of the assault. I draw in a sharp breath as I
watch Matt’s fist scythe into his stomach, and hear the helpless choke of his
breath. If he gets him down, he’s going to kill him. That’s who he is.


“Help!”
I urge Nathan, and finally, Nathan sees the error of his ways. He runs forward,
shouting wordlessly, and he throws himself into the fray.


He’s
out again almost immediately, recoiling backward as Matt’s fist slams into his
eye. The man is an expert at mashing eyes to a pulp. His aim is impeccable. But
Nathan, to my surprise, is actually triggered by the defeat. 


“Damn
you!” he yells, and he swings in again, distracting Matt’s attention just as he
was about to land a punch that would have gone squarely onto Alex’s face and
broken his nose. This time, for absolutely no reason of skill, but pure
distraction, he gets his fist into Matt’s face.


Matt's
head rips backward, and the clicking noise as his jaw snaps down onto his
tongue is audible. That one moment is all that Alex needs. He climbs in, his
leg swinging into Matt’s solar plexus, his fist crashing into his jaw, and he
goes down, sprawling onto the ground.


Now,
the two brothers are working together, and I scramble to my feet, staying out
of the way as they grab Matt’s arms and force them behind him.


“Here!”
I yell, seeing an opportunity to offer what I have. While Alex grabs Matt’s
hands, I turn around and feel Nathan tugging at my bonds, freeing up my arms at
last. Blessed relief to have them in front of me, and to see those selfsame
cords being wrapped around Matt’s wrists. I hope he’s tied as tight as I am.


“Are
you okay?” Alex gasps to me, coughing. I’m guessing I don’t look my best.


“I’m
fine,” I reply, and watch his face soften. With a shaking hand, he touches my
face, just a quick, gentle moment. Then, he pulls out his phone and he calls
the cops.


“Detective
Dunn? Come quick,” he says.


I'm
breathing hard, and my legs are like water. Yet again, I think to myself that
these family therapy jobs are unsafe. I should stop doing them. This job could
have killed me.


I
slump down onto the floor. I came here to reunite a family, and I've ended up
catching a murderer and his reluctant accomplice.


I
watch Alex and Nathan. They’re staring at each other as if they don’t know
whether to continue the fight, or to stop. And then, something weird happens.
They cross the bare, concrete floor, and they embrace.


It’s
a rough, clumsy gesture. I see tears in Nathan’s eyes. Harsh breathing fills
the room.


“Sorry,
bro,” he mutters. “I blamed Dad for all of this, but it was me. I see it now,
it was me.”


"It
was me, too. I should have fought his decision harder and told him to make it
fair," Alex mutters.


“I
don’t think you can ever forgive me for this, but I’m going to try real hard to
earn it,” Nathan insists.


And
I think to myself that, in the strangest way, and with a thousand obstacles
still to overcome, maybe healing has started at last.











Epilogue


 


 


“I
am seriously worried about you going out on another on-site job.” Maureen’s
face is stern as she stands over me, just like a mother might do, as I sit at
my office desk. “That was the most incredibly risky experience.”


“It
wasn’t quite what I thought it would be.”


I’m
back in Delaware, two days later, after intensive questioning and debriefing
from Detective Dunn and his team. Matt is in prison, bail denied, and Isabelle
is also jailed. I have a feeling she might get bail, and she’s entered into a
plea bargain, so she will probably end up doing only a few years herself.


Isabelle
thought she could change Matt, and then his violent agenda turned her against
her father and her family, and she went along with him, helping him plan his
crimes. 


She
was angry that her father held the purse strings so tightly, and she overlooked
what Matt was doing until it was far too late. Everyone in the family was
furious about George's decisions and that Alex inherited the winery.


It
drove Alex’s siblings to act recklessly in hatred, resentment and despair.


I
still don’t know exactly how much she knows. The information is classified for
her own safety. Nobody knows if Matt has like-minded friends who might be
tempted to punish her. I believe that Siobhan, the housekeeper, had become one
of Isabelle’s informants, helping her keep track of the family’s activities, to
keep Matt in the loop. I am sure she was promised money, though I doubt if
she’ll ever admit to it. At any rate, Siobhan quit immediately after Matt’s
arrest, and she’s moved out of state, although she’ll have to come back for the
trial.


I
don’t think Victoria knew a thing about Isabelle’s agenda. She lived in a
delusional world. All her focus was on trying to extract smaller sums from her
husband to rehabilitate her sister. Now, she has a nest egg of money, and she
can finally bail Clara out. 


I
wish I had higher hopes for Clara myself.


The
strange PA, Gervene, was actually an old school friend of Victoria’s who was on
the payroll to help channel money to the aunt. As I’d been told, she came to
work for a few hours a week, chain smoking so George would see her around and
guess she’d been there even when he didn’t see her, and it would justify him
giving Victoria the cash for her full time salary, most of which then went to
Clara.


After
all, when you smell cigarette smoke in a room, you know the smoking PA has been
there, right?


It
feels so good to be back in familiarity and away from that house, with its
grandiose luxury and its hidden secrets and the anger buried so deep.


The
weird thing is that uncovering those secrets has given me some ideas about my
own checkered past. I want to delve into my own past now. I want to know what
happened to Lily. I know I don’t have much spare time ahead, but when there is
time, I have resolved that I’m going to finally face a piece of my past that
I’ve always shied away from revisiting.


“Are
you at least going to take the weekend off?” Maureen asks.


“I
am absolutely going to take it off,” I promise.


“And
what are you going to do?”


“I’m
going to go to the beach. Take a long walk on the sand. Maybe head out for a
meal.”


She
nods in an approving way. “That sounds nice and relaxing. Just please, don’t
get into any trouble. Promise?”


“I’ll
try my best,” I say. 


The
truth is that I don’t know if I’ll be doing those activities alone. Alex and I
have been in touch since I left. He wants to see me. I want to see him. He’s
going to try to fly out to join me for the weekend.


I
know that he's a winery owner in California, and I am a family therapist in
Delaware. The odds of this romance succeeding more than a few weeks are
minuscule. 


Yet,
we want to try. Maybe it’s not a long term relationship, I accept that even
though I can’t bear to think about it ending.


But
for now, what we can offer each other is hope and healing.


We
both need those things. And who knows. Perhaps, somehow, we’ll be in each
other’s future for a while.
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